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CHILDREN AND TELEVISION

"WEDNESDAY, MARCH 16, 1983

House OF REPRESENTATIVES,
ComMITTEE oON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,
SuBCOMMITTEE 0N TELECOMMUNICATIONS,
CoNSUMER PROTECTION, AND FINANCE,
. : Washington, D.C.
The subcordmittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
2322, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Timothy k. Wirth
(chairman) presiding. _
lglr. WIrTH. Good morning. If the subcommittee could come to
order. . . -
. As I believe eyerybody knows, this is National Children and Tele- -
vision Week. This morning’s hearing is a further approach on this
issue by this subcommittee, which has long been concerned about
the issues of children and television, and the impact of television
on the socialization of theyoung. L
As we all know, historically there have been three main influ-
~ences on children. One, the family; secondxthe school; and third,
the church. A fourth has emerged in the last 30 years and that is
the impact of television on the development of children, and the
education, and socialization of our young. :

We, historically in this country, have always put an enormous
premium on the education of our young, and the investment in our
young people, from the little red school house to the American

- high school today. We are very aware and have long been con-
_ "~  cerned ahout televisiyn and_its impact on young people. '

>

This becomes pgrtjcularly important as we see, a number of
emerging technologied in the 1980’s. Alternative ways of developing
programing for children, beyond commercial television to the
advent and success of Public Broadcasting may change the outlook
of the video marketplace. . ‘ ) : -

Today we hope to take further steps in undérstanding what is
the relationship between wha® we ouggt to be doing, and where we
ought to be going in this area of public-and commercial television,
and its impact on our children.

Befare going to our witnesses, let me agk my colleagues if they .
have any statements that they would like to make. I would like to .
start on my Jeft with the ranking minority member, Mr. Rinaldo..

[Mr. Wirth’s prepared statement follows:] .

@

StaTeMeNT OF Hon. TimoTHY E. WirThH |

Today we begin hearings on thé critical issue of children and télevision. Last year,
when I introduced the House resolution which created National Children and Tele-

(1)
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vigion Week ! had indended that we dedicate this week to a thoughtful and probing
examination of the progrimnming needs of younger Americans, - C oy

There is no question that television has become an integral part of everyday life
with profound effects on pseople of every age. Television has the potential to provide
unique educational and entertainment opportunities for children, yet often falls
snort of its promise. As part of this national look at ¢hildren’s programming, I am
hopeful that this Subcommittee can begin to make some real progress in sorting out
much of the debate and controversy surrounding the programming needs of chil-
dren. In calling this hearing, I hope that we can put the disagreements of the pas
behind us and lcok toward solutions of the future. : .

Children are this country’s most precious resource, yet their needs gre often not
adequately served. During their most formative years—the time of their lives when
they deverop a system of values, and outlook of the world around them and the tools
that will prepare tBem.for their adult lives—television plays a crucial role in our
children’s development. Now, because of an explosion-cf new technologies there is
even greater potential to expand the programming choices for children. Cable televi- -
sion, satellite services, and video casseaées are among the mediums that promise
greater diversity for all Americans. Ho r in the near term, these technologies

» will not be available to the majority. of the nation’s children.

Public television has made substantial and extremely meaningful contributions to
quality children’s programming, but its viability is again being threatened by the
Reagan Administration's catastrophic proposals to rescind 40 percent of its fund-
ing-—proposals I find extremely short-sighted and disturbing given the hiés{ory of the
Subcommittee and the Congress's commitment to funding public broadcasting.

So, where do we go from here to make the technological challenges of the 1980's
work to the advantage of our children? I believe we must end the feuding and re-

eriminations of the past and work together toward feasible and meaningful] solu-
(fions in providing children's programmiing. While we must be ever sensitive to the
First Amendment rights 6f broadcasters, Congress does have a responsibility to
ensure that the needs of our children are well-served. I would hope that govern-
ment, industry, educational and grass roots groups can work togethet toward this
goal and that is why [ am endorsing the lcgisﬁative proposal of the National Educa-
tion Association and Commissioner Riviera to create a temporary task force to expe-
ditiously devise a workable blueprint to maximize the potential of the video market-
place for children. : i T

I am most grateful to all of you who have joined us today and I am looking for-
ward to hearing your views on these important issues of children and television.

Mr. RinaLpo. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I just want to make a couple of very brief comments. First of all
I want to state that I'am pleased that we are having this hearing
because I feel it is itnportant to emphasize how vital it is to have
good television programing aimed specifically. at the child viewer.
The subcommittee has assembled a distinguished group of wit-
—___nesses_who have_made_significant contributions_to_improving_chil- _

dren’s television programing over the years. _

While some progress ‘has been made in identifying the program-
ing needs and interests of children, the networks and broadcasters
must be more responsive and increase the hours of programing
aimed at children, as well as the quality of such programing.

I look forward to hearing about some of the projects which have
been undertaken specifically for National Children and Television
week. [ hope that they wil] prove successful enough to be continued
past this week and to make lasting contributions to improved
television for children, because, as pointed out in the previous
statement, television has become a medium that has a significant
influence on our young people. ‘

Mr. WirtH. Thank you, Mr. Rinaldo. :

~ Mr. Gore. . . : .

¥ Mr. Gore. Mr. Chairman, I don’t. have a lengthy or formal open-
ing statement. I would just note, for the record, that in contrast to .

my cqlleague from New Jersey, I am not impressed with the record
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on children’s television. I think it is a missed opportunity amount:

.+ ing to a national tragedy that we are failing to take advantage of
the opportynity that children’s television provides, and the quality -
-of the programing.that is produced I think is very poor.

The level of commitment on the part of the networks particular-
ly to children’s television is very weak, and I think it constitutes a
failure on the part of the networks to meet the responsibility they

" have to the public, or that large portion of the public.

Mr. WIRTH. T hank you, Mr. Gore. .

Mr. Tauke. ‘ .

. Mr. Tauke. Thank you, %’lr.’ Chairman. B “

I believe that it is appro riate that we recognize the great.impor-
tance -of the childrenls programing oh television and the impor-
tance of the week that we are celebrating by holding this hearing, -
and I commend you for doing so. ,

I guess I find myself somewhat in-between the points of the two
members that preceded ‘me. I don’t really believe we have achieved
all we can in the television programing area, but I think that it
has been improved. » s '

I look at the schedule of programing here on Washington televi-
sion stations today, and I find however that most young people are
not going to have much available to them. Many of them are going
to be, if they watch television, subjected to programs that probably
are not going to do very much to educcte them or to acquaint them
with the kinds of values that this society would like them to have.

So while we have seen scme progress in some areas of television
programing for children, certainly there is a way to go.

I think we have to look not only at the question of what we do in
the way of children’s programing, but I think there is also a seri-
ous duestion about who is responsible for providing programing. I
am not at all certain that we can, as Members of Congress, honest-
ly sit up here and point fingers at people for not providing the chil-

redn’s programing, maybe it is not their really their responsibility
to do so. . e .

I think we have an obligation to look today not only at what is
being provided and what can be provided, but also what responsi-
bility various—segments-of-the-broadcasting—community—have—to—-
make certain that there is the kind of programing for children’s
television which will enhance the well-being of our society.

Mr. WirTH. Thank you, Mr. Tauke. '

Mr. Leland. :

Mr. LELanp. Mr. Chairman; I welcome the opportunity to com-
memorate National Children and Television Week, and to discuss
issues concerning children and television. Television is incicasingly
becoming one of the primary educators of America. .

Studies indicate that many children spend more hours watching
television at home than they do studying in the classroom. The
images that children receive from teﬂavision broadcasting shape .
their perceptions, attitudes, and values, Although there has been
improvement in the, quality of children’s programing over the past
few years, many questions and concerns have gone unanswered.

I am appreciative that we will have an opportunity to discuss the
roles of commercial and public broadcasting in providing program-
ing for children, the impact of the changing marketplace on chil-

2
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dren’s TV, and the development of pay and cable systems and their -

impact on children’s programing.. *

I fully agree with the Federal Communications Commission’sa

statement that broadcasters have a special obligation to children. I
hope that this hearing will provide the impetus for further im-
provement of programing -lesigned for and geared to children. I ap-
preciate your foresight in this matter.

Mr. WirTH. Thank you very much; Mr. Leland.

One of the themes that will run through all of our discussion in |

this area is the first amendment and whether or not the ‘Congress’

can and should be dictating the content of programing. I don’t
think anybody on this panel would suggest for 1 minute that that
is our obligation or our responsibility, or something that we can do
under contraints of the Constitution and the first amendment.
However, it is very clear that there are a number of issues relat-

. ed to the education and socialization of our young have been regis-

tered here. There is a tareful balance which I think we are very
aware of, I would like to just say that at the start, given the con-

cerns that many justifiably suggest when we get into this very deli-.

cate area of programing. »

Second, just procedurally, I should. noté that we in the Congress,

are at the height of the budget season. As a nfember of the Budget
Committee, I am going to have to leave shortly to go over to the
markup of the famous first budget resolution.about which I know
all of you are passionately concerned. R

.We would like°to get going as quickly as we can with our first
panel which includes two very good friends of.this subcommittee,
Commissioner' Henry Rivera from the Federal. Communications

. Commission-—Commissioner, we are delighted to have you here—

and Mr. Robert Keeshan, otherwise known as Captain Kangaroo—
Captain, delighted to-have you here this morning. Thank you both
very much. . '

Commissioner Rivera, perhaps we could-start with you. I just
want to commend you on the legislative proposal that you and Na-
tional Education Assg,c_,igtign-hvax@pu,t._toget%er,to,,createva..tempo-

“rary task force of all groups to look ai this issue. I, for one, think
that this is a very good idea, and one that we ought to pursue. We
look forward to hearing from you about that and other issues in
greater detail. :

'So welcome, and we look forward to hearing from you. Thank
you for being with us. .

STATEMENT OF HENRY-M. RIVERA, COMMISSIONER, FEDERAL
COMMUNICATIONS COMI!‘HSS]ON . . ,

Mr. RiveEra. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. I
appreciate this opportunity to present my views on ‘the subject of
children’s television, an issue of genuine concern to me.

I am frankly delighted that the subcommittee has decided to con-
duct hearings on the state of children’s television. In terms of the
developmeht of the voters, workers, and leaders of tomorrow’s

airing of that issue.

("f.l T

America, this could not be a more important issue ‘or a more timely
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The statistics on the high incidence of television viewing by
.America’s young are well known. During the impressionable ages
of 2 through 5, our children watch an average of 27 hours of televi-
sion a week. Children between the ages of 6 through 11 watch 25 .
houts of television weekly, on the average. A growing number of
studies; 'including one recently issued by the National Institute of .
Mental | Health, have suggested a correlation between“television
viewing and child development. =~ & .
. The ynagnitude ‘of television viewing and the impact of that view-
ing or/ children are great. And yet one need only scan a TV sched-
ule to confirm that the choice of programs desjgned for the child
audiénce on commercial television is limited, to put it most charita-

. blyZ A sprinkling of randomly aired “specials” and the well-known
- Saturday morning cartpon ghetto are all that remain on the com-
<" mercial networks. One by one, we have watched the best and the
brightest programs disappear—Captain Kangaroo, Animals, Ani- -
mals, Animals, 30 Minutes, and even the long popular Wonderful
Warld of Disney. '

There have been some replacements, it is true. But more often
than not, they have been inexpensive animated shows or reruns.
Since the gradual euthanasia of the Captain Kangaroo Show, none
of the-commercial networks, to my knowledge, airs a regularly
scheduled weekday program created specifically for children. Is
this the best our great country can offer its young?

I do not mean to criticize the television industry alone. We are
all responsible for the ayrrent<condition of the mediumi: parents,
broadcasters and policymakers. ‘ ! .

As parents, many of us have too easily succumbed to the.tempta-
tion to use teievision as a surrogate, or an electronic babysitter. We
have also failed effectively to express our. approval of, or displeas-
ure with, the programs watched by our children.. :

Many broadcasters have also failed to live up to their responsibil-

, ities under the public interest standard of the Communications
Act: to air a reasonable.amgunt of programing specially designed
for children on a regular bagis, at a time whan children are likely
to be watching. Apart from. any legal duty, broadcasters quite
simply have breached their social compact with their constituen-
cy—the viewing audience—to enrich, entertain and educate.

At a time when broadcasters: are claiming suffieient “maturity”
to warrant full and unconditional deregulation,:I find this perform-
ance—or lack of performance—disappointing and disturbing. For
broadcasters to be persuasive in their campaign for full regulatory
relief, they must show themselves to be respoasible to thepublic.
Their record in meeting needs of children undermines the sense of

. confidence that policymakers. nust have before they can make a
judgment that our broadcast system has come of age..

I am also disheartened by the inaction of my agency, the Federal

. Communications Commission. Over a decade ago, the FCC began
an inquiry into the condition of children’s television. That effort re-
sulted in the promulgation in 1974, of a policy statement outlining
broadcaster obligations to the child audience. In 1979, a special
task force concluded that the industry, as a whole, was not living
up to its programing responsibilities under the polic?' statement. In
response°the FCC launched a rulemaking which outlined five alter-

.
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native approaches for remedying the deficiencies perceived by the
task force. In October 1980, during 2 days of-hearings, the Commis-
sion heard some of the many people who commented o these rule-
making proposals. Presumably, those, hearings were a prelude to™
final action in the dockef. As it turnéd out, though, the issue was-
put on the back burner at the agency. National Children and Tele-
vision Week has not even evoked a commemorative gesture from
the FCC., . ! : -

Many broadcasters have shrewdly appraised the situation in-.

. Washington and, seeing that the FCC’s attention is on other mat-
ters, have adjusted their program schedules accordingly. As I have
“said i other forums, from a purely financial standpoint I cannot .

. blame them. But, I cannot believe that we have become so cynical
as a society that we will allow the laws of economics to govern in

- every instance, . : '

I ‘particularly cannot accept the view that broadcasters are
merely business people—nothing more and nothing less. A televi-
sion is not, as some have suggested, just a toastef with pictures.

' NAB president Eddie Fritts recently said in a slightly different
> scontext: “Broadcasting as a guest in the home is unlike any other
business in the nation.” I agree. Also, no matter how warmly we’
may embrace deregulation as a general principle, the fact remains
that to this day, broadcasters are by lawspublic trustees. As such,-
they are subject to reasonable public interest regulation by the
FCC. And no matter what the alleged shortcomings of the FCC's

1974 policy statement, that statement is still on the books. It is a
‘good law and the FCC should make good its promise to enforce it,
not allow its pronouncements on broadcasters’ obligation to chil-
dren to become hollow fictions. . . e

It is simply unacceptable to say that broadcasting is a business
and must be guided by what is most profitable. As entities with an
exclusive license to use the spectrum, broadcasters have‘benefitted
substantially from the use of a public resource. In return, the

, public is entitled to a dividend. At a minimum, that dividend -

. (sihould include regular, diverse and enriching programing for chil-

ren, - :

* Children’s needs simply cannot be met in the present market-
place. They cannot speak the language that is best understood by
commercial entities. There is much hope for genuinely abundant
video programing in the future, but today the video marketplace is
not so robust that sustained, quality children’s programs are likely
to be offered through the natural interplay of market forces. =

No one expects—or would want—telévision licensees to become
national nafinies. What we should reasonably expect is for broad-
casters to offer children a choice. One that we &s a nation can’be
‘proud of. One that reflects the best potential of the medium. And,
yes, one that is not be dictated exclusively by economics.

How can we make this longstanding hope and collection of public
promises a reality? , :
" Public television is certainly one vehicle for helping fulfill the
children’s programing mission. The public television network has
been nothing less than the standard bearer in developing programs
for youthful viewers. We must take all reasonable steps to insure

** that public broadcasting is soundly and generously financed. Give

»
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suggestions that*public television single-handedlf' meet our chil-
drens’ viewing needs, I view with more than a little

trepidation the -

administration’s proposals to slash Federal,funding of public broad-

casting. . e . .
Although I firmly support a strong-public broadcasting system, I
have several reservations about making it "shoulder the entire re-

sponsibility for children’s television. Our children’s access to di-.

verse and enriching programs should not be dependent on the va-

garies of the appropriations process. The funding hazards under - -

which public broadcasting has recéntly operated dramatically illus-
trate the perils of that approach. ) ’

I 'am also concerned that a large part of the public cannot receive

an over-the-air public television signal—at least 5 percent and per-
haps much higher. Universal service is a fundamental communica-
tions policy goal. We have recently reemphasized this conviction in
the common carrier area. I can think of no reason that commit-

ment should not apply with equal vigor in the children’s program- .

ing arena. . -

Finally, there is a curious double standard, from a first amend-
ment standpoint in sparing gommercial ‘broadcasters from all be-
havioral regulation in the interest of free speech, while specifying
desired categories of programing as a condition of Federal funding

for public broadcasters. Others have raised this issue and it deeply

concerns me, as well, . ‘

I firmly believe commercial broadcasters should be held to their
existing duty to air a reasonable amount of programing specially
designed for children. They have the financial resources, the cre-
ative tdlent, and dn unmatched ahility to reach the entire viewing
public, free of direct charge. Toward tﬂis end, my preference would
be for the FCC to act on it$ outstanding rulemaking on children’s
television. The options proposed, which range from impgging man-

"datory programing guidelines to relying entirely on the a'eveloping
" new technologies, are sufficienly broad to allow the FCC to ad-

dress the children’s programing issue responsibly. Let me make
plain that I have no love for mandatory program performance
guidelines. I would advocate them only as a last resort. However, I
do believe the FCC hay the legal authority to promulgate narrowly
tailored regulations or processing guidelines to meet the needs of
this speciall protectecr class. And, if commercial broadcasters
cannot see their way clear to meeting their obligation to children

independently, I. would be prepared to consider the guideline con-

cept, at least as an interim measure,

hile-I would prefer for the FCC, on its own, to finish what it
has started, I realize that many 6f the Commissioners responsible
for the rulemraking proposals-issued 3 years ago have since left the
Agency. Some of us are unfahiliar witg; the issues involved. Others

. may feel that the FCC should update the record before acting. Still

others may want additional analysis of alternativds not expressly
highlighted before, such as placing responsibility in this area on

‘the public television alone.

We need a vehicle for such supplemental activity, which will
break the existing regulatory stalemate. I urge this subcommittee
to consider legislation to form a temporary commission on children
and television to evaluate strategies for meecting the television

o o x 1
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viewing needs of our young people. The temporary commission °

could consist of high level representatives of government, industry,

and members of the general public active in this area,

" What I havetin mind is something along the lines that the: Na.
tional Education Association proposed to the FCC during a public
participation en banc meeting in January 198¢. If the subcommit-
tee decided to pursue-this suggestion, it shoull give the temporary

commission a limited life span, say 6 months, during which the " .
group could freshen the record of the FCC’s pending rulemakinF, s
y

educate the current FCC on the issues involved, and .ultimate
present final recommendations for positive action, The temporary
commission should be specifically accountable to the Congress—as
well as the FCC—so that Congress will be in a position to act’
promptly on any legislative- recommendations that are ' made. )
Although groups of this sort carry the potential for delay, they
also can, if properly. structured, provide the catalyst for creative

new initiatives. I am especially optimistic ‘about the prospects for a

temporary  commission onchildren and television because of the
* apparent success of your Temporary Commission on Alternative Fi-

nancing for Public Television, which is being ably chaired by FCC. .

- Commissioner James Quello. I can also attest to the creative poten-
tial of special high-level, task-oriented committees based on my
own experience: chairing the FCC’s Advisory Committee on Alter-
native Financing Opportunities for Minorities in' Telecommunica-
tions. . : >

In conclusion, I am grateful for this ch'ance\gg ‘present my views
on children’s television. National Children and Television week has
real promise for raising public awareness about ‘the present condi-
tion of television for our nation’s young. I hope that those in a posi-
tion to make a difference continue beyond March 19 the enthusi-
asm generated during this commemorative week. :

This concludes my prepared testimony, Mr. Chairman. However,
_ before I finish, I would like to report to you a late breaking devel- ..
opment from the Commission. I have with me a letter from FCC
Chairman Mark Fowler to you, Congressmdan Wirth, which he has
asked me to deliver. I am fold that your staff was made aware of
this letter last night, right after I received it. The letter states that
Chairman Fowler has just decided to hold an en banc hearing
sometime in late April on children’s television and to conclude the -
1979 children’s telévision rulemaking proceeding in late summer or
early fall of 1983. I suppose thee may be some, truth to the adage
that the squeaky wheel gets the grease. I,am pleased that Chair-
man Fowler has decided to move ahead with the FCC’s duties in
this area. As I stated before, I believe the FCC should finish what
it has started. While I believe this is a positive development, I also
continue to believe that congressional-action in the area of chil-
dren’s programing would be an appropriate and desirable supple-
ment to the FCC action. My impression is that when Congress
speaks, the broadcast industry and the FCC listen. Tangible evi-
dence of congressional concern tannot harm the cause of children’s
television. It could also help. As I said earlier, a temporary commis-
sioh could fertilize everyone’s thinking on this lﬁge-old issue. I
would not want the creation of a temporary commission to delay
the decision on the children’s television issue. But dates often slip

»
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at the FCC despite the chairman’s best intentions, so it is quite
conceivable that a temporary commission could finish its work
before the FCC completes its outstanding rulemaking. Its recom-
mendations could be filtered into any final report and order that
the FCC would issue. Even "if the temporary commission did not
finish its work before final FCC action, the temporary commission
recommendations could be used in petitions for reconsideration, or
considered by Congress, as appropriate.

These are matters that the subcommittee will obviously have to-
evaluate. I'd be happy tb answer any questions you may have, Mr.

"Chairman. rg . v

Mr. WirtH. Thank you very much, Mr. Commissioner.

Without objection, Mr. Fowler’s letter of last night will be includ-
ed in full in the record. We appreciate your good work at the com-
mission and the efforts of the commission to work together and, as
you suggest, respond to the very deep concerns of this subcommit-
tee. ' :

Thank you very much, and I hope you won’t mind if a number of
us plagiarize from yqur excellent testimony. ' '

Mr. Rivera. Not at all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WirTH. Thank you, Commissioner.

[The letter referred to follows:] v
& < J
" 13
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FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D. C, 20854

March 16, 1983

Honorable Timothy Wirth

Chairman, Subcommittee on Telecommunications,
Consumer Protection, and Finance ’

Committee on’ Energy and Finance

U.S, House Of Representatives

Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Chairman Wirth: -

I am writing in reference to the Subcommittee Hearing on
children and television scheduled today as part of National
Children and Television Week. My fellow Commissioner Henry
Rivera is scheduled to participate in this Hearing, and I have
asked him to present this letter to you.

As you know, in 1979 a special FCC Task Force released a
study of children's television, reviewing the five year period
since the 1974 FCC Children's Television Policy Statement. 1In
response to that report, the Commission began an Inquiry, Docket
No. 19142, to consider alternative approaches to the subject of
childrén's television. Two days of hearings were conducted in
October, 1980 on the study and recommended alternatives.

I would anticipate that the Commission will issue a final
report in Docket No. 19142 by late summer/early fall, 1983,
Pursuant to that timetable, and in order to havé an up-to-date
record with which to proceed in this important matter, I would
request, with your pe:aission, that a transcript of today's
Hearing be included in the record of Docket No. 19142.

In addition, I have scheduled an en banc oral hearing at the
commission on Docket No. 19142 for late April. This hearing will
give interested parties an opportunity to update comments already
filed in the proceeding. It will also give members of the
Commission an opportunity, sitting as a panel, to have a question
and answer exchange with the commenting parties. -

1 would respectfully request that this letter be made a part

of the record of today's Hearing.

.o ' o Sincerely,

Mark S. Fowler
v . Chairman
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Mr. Wirrn. With Commissioner Rivera is, ad] suggested, an old
friend of this subcommittee and a long-time family friend of Sena-
tor Heinz who was, on the Senate side, the Senate sponsor. of the
legislation creating National Children and Television Week, Mr.
Robert Keeshan, perhaps better known outside of the families in-
volved as Captain Kangaroo.

Captain, again, thank you very much for being with us once
again. We look forward to hearing from you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT KEESHAN, NEW YORK

Mr. KeEesHaN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I must say that you are the first chairman of a congressional
committee who did not introduce me by saying, Good Morning,
Captain. I appreciate that. I appreciate the opportunity to speak to
you today about perhaps my favorite subject, children and televi-
sion.

Perhaps the most basic undertaking of any society is the nurtur-
ing of its young. This, of course, springs from the instinct, survival
of the individual and survival of the society. A society which intel-
ligently attends to the nurturing of its young has a promising
future. The society which fails in this basic task will spend its re-
sources restraining its misfits, building detention centers to ware-
house its failures. ', ’

To be successful in the nurturing process, society must be con-
cerned about the many influences affecting the development of its
young. The family, our primary unit for nurturing, must have the
total support needed to support its task. We must provide for the
education of the young. Every child must have access to the splen-
did facilities of modern American medicine. All of us in society
must weigh how our private actions and our public and corporate
policies affect the youth of the Nation, its future. :

Television is an influence on our young people. It provides a
wider range of experiences. It provides more information than the
public library, for many more information than the schools. Televi-
sion influences our young in developing attitudes and in the im-
parting of values to young people from toddler to teen and beyond.

The questions asked by this committee today are not simply an-
swered because the question of children and television is a question
with many parts. -

How do parents use,television?

What can we do to inform parents of the values imparted
to a 4-year-old watching a game show o: soap opera with mature
themes and to make them understand that television is not a baby- .
sitter but that programing should be as carefully selected as
friends and other influences upon the child? .

We shall continue to worl through the National Council for Chil-
dren and Television to sensitize members of the creative communi-
ty to the effects that their writing, production, and performin'g”"rﬁé’fi‘
have upon the Nation’s young and, therefore, its future. We shall
continue to impress upon themthat a child is watching. -

That brings us to the basic question, the question of broadcaster
responsibility. to children. I believe that broadcasters, commercial
and public, network and independent, must appreciate the impact

S )
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e : “ .
of their programing ‘on the Nation’s young and, therefore, on the
future of the Republic. This is not a responsibility which we assign
to broadcasters and not to others. ‘

I believe that every segment of our society—government, indus-
try, business, including broadcasters—must be accountable for the
effects of their actions on the Nation’s young. The question is not
. -whether broadcasters should be treated as trustees of the airwaves,
or as private enterprise in a public business. Every one of us, indi-
vidual or corporation, public or private, is subject to the principle
of accountability.

How to achieve this accountability is indeed a difficult question.
I have spent most of the last decade across this Nation calling for
industry self-regulation, and speaking against government intru-
sion. However, I don’t believe anyone is naive enough to believe
that the marketplace will provide the impetus for meeting ‘the
needs of children or any other minority audience.

It is not a question of marketplace or deregulation or first
amendment rights. Children are special, vulnerable, our most criii-
cal asset, and must be treated as such. Our law recognizes this in
protecting them in contracts, alcohol abuse, and such rulings as
that of the Supreme Court last year in the New York “kiddie
porn” case, a case incidentally which was fraught with first amend-
ment questions. 3

No, children are special and if we are to nurture our young and
provide for our future, we must recognize the special conditions
which obtain. .~ : «

I am a broadcaster, a producer of programing. I am not unfet-
tered. I am responsible for my actions and the effects of my pro-
graming on young people. I accept that responsibility and ask that
I be held accountable. I ask that each and every one of my feliow
broadcasters accept the same accountability. If we do so, as an in-
dustry, then this committee will not find it necessary to ask the
questions it is asking this morning. -

Mr. Swirr [presiding]. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for
your testimony. "

We will follow the tradition of the committee, recognizing mem-
" bers in order of their appearance. We will try to follow within
reason the 5-minute rule. -

The Chair recognizes Mr. Gore.

Mr. Gogre. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, Commissioner Rivera, I would like to compliment
you on your statement, which I found to be truly excellent. I would
also like to express my appreciation and that of other members of
the committee, I am sure, for the FCC’s responsiveness to the con-
cerns we have expressed as evidenced by the letter from Chairman
Fowler, which you read into the record. o

I find your analysis of the problem and your push for action and
your suggestions_all really._excellent. I appreciate that very much:

How long have you been on the Commission, Commissioner
Rivera?

Mr. RivERA. Since August of 1981. . : )

Mr. Gore. I would also like to compliment President Reagan for
having the wisdom to appoint you to the Commission, because I
find your perspective quite refreshing. I lock forward-to working

16
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with you. This it. just an enormous missed opportunity for our soci-
ety and an enormous tragedy in the way tﬁat programing is now
being: presented.

I'must admit," Mr."Chairman, I have ‘a conflict of interest of sorts.”™
I have four young children, all under the age of 9, and I get to
watch a lot of children’s programing during meals, and whatnot,
when it-is on. I am quite concerned as-a parent-and as a member of
this subcommittee.

Mr. Keeshan, tell me when are you on? When is Captain Kanga-
roo on television now. I don’t see you any more.

Mr. KEESHAN. You are obviously not an early riser.

We are broadcast on weekends, Saturday and Sunday, in most
places at 7 a.m., although in many places at 6 a.m. ‘

Mr. Gore. That is really an impressive commitment on the part
of the network to get your children’s programing out. You used to
be the only network tF‘llat produced weekduy television programing
specifically made for children; is that correct?

Mr. KEESHAN. That is correct. For 27 years, we were on Monday
through Friday on CBS. )

Mr. Gore. Now you have been taken off?

Mr. KEEsHAN. Now we are on weekends.

Mr. Gore. You have been taken off during the week, and now
you are on weekends.

-~ Mr. KEESHAN: Yes. '

I\éI;' Gorke. Here in Washington you are on on Sunday mornings
at .

Mr. KEesHAN. I am not familiar with the schedule in Washmg-
ton, but it'would be 6 or 7 a.m., on both Saturday and Sunday.

Mr. GoORE. Why have they done 'this to you, Captain Kangaroo?

Mr. KeesHAN. I think the marketplace has really come into play
here. There had been for many years tremendous pressure to serve
an adult audience during the week in the time period that I occu-
pied, 8 to 9 a.m. is a very important time period. It became an op-
pressivé pressure. There was pressure. from affiliates, and pressure
from other quarters, pressures from the News D1v151on to recapture
that time.

Everyone was unhappy with the performance of the CBS News
against their competition from NBC and ABC. The News Depart-
ment felt very clearly ‘that if they had the full 2 hours to work,
they ¢ould recapture that hour, and they would be more successful -
in competing.

Mr. Gore. You mean that they would make more money"

Mr. KEesHAN. I don’t know if I want to ascribe the most base mo-
tives to the network, but it certainly is no accident that-part of the-
whole picture is that they would always make more money from
adult programing. Any network will always make more money
from adult programing. There is no question about that. }

__Mr. Gore. It really isn’t complicated, it is? . o

~ Mr. KeesHAN. No; it is not. You can’t serve a child audlence a
juvenile audience if the only standard is an economic standard. -
You have to have other reasons to do quality children’s program-
ing.

" Mr. Gogek, Little children don’t buy automobiles. They don’t buy
beer. They don’t buy perfume.

20-006 O - B3 - 2 . l
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Mr. KeesnaNn. They don't vote.
Mr. Gore. They don’t vote, and they are not that successful in

nagging their parents to buy the things that are advertised to

them. So there is only a minimal commitment. .

Mr. Keesuan. They are the silent minority, there is no question
about that. They are not able to express-‘their needs. They are not
-articulate. :

" Mr. Goge. I think, as [ said before, in conclusion, this is a trage-
dy that this single largest source of information for young people
in America is handled, or mishandled, in the way it is. What has
happened to you, Captain Kangaroo, is the best example I know of.
The other two networks, of course, didn’t have a Captain Kangaroo
té)BsShufﬂe off on to the dawn slots on the weekend, so it is not just

Thank you very much. .

Mr. SwirT. The Chair recognizes Mr. Rinaldo.

Mr. RiNnaLpo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. - )

Mr. Rivera, I want to thank you for your testimony. Twice in
your testimony you stated that the networks should air a reason- -
able amount of programing specifically designed for children, but
nowhere did you define what a reasonable amount is. Would you
_please define that for the benefit of the members of this committee,
and for the record?

Mr. Rivera. Yes, Congressman, I think that is a real- problem,

what is a reasonable amount. I think that would have to be defined -

and would have to be fleshed out, perhaps, as a result of the en
banc meeting that the Commission is going to have, or perhaps as a
result of the work of the temporary commission if Congress saw fit
to authorize the temporary commission. It is very soft, I agree with
you,

Mr. RiNaLDO. The problem is that you stated that there wasn't -
enough. How much is there now? .

Mr. RIVERA. I suggest that that question would be better put to

“the networks, Congressman.

Mr. RINALDO. Let me ask-you another way. How much more do
you think there be? Should they double the amount they have now,
or triple it? i .

Mr. Rivera. I would just say that in 1979, when we issued the
rulemaking, we had a lot more programing for children than-we
have now. .So there is considerably less. Whether or not they
should double it, triple it, or quadruple it, is again something that I
would like to await saying until I get the information that. will
result from the en banc meeting that we are going to have.

Mr. RINALDO. There is less. So you are saying that the situation
is getting worse rather than better. :

Mr. Rivera. Absolutely. i '

- Mr. RINALDO. I have to_admit that I don’t know very much about -

this, and that is one of the reasons why I am intrigued by the fact

that twice in your testimony you said “a reasonable amount,” and
I think that the Commission concept is probably a good one. But
why don’t you give me some idea, for the record, as to what your
opinion of reasonable would be. You must have some idea of what
it is. - .
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Mr. Rivera. I utilized that word, Congressman, because that is
what the 1974 policy statement indicates and utilizes. In other
areas that we have asked broadcasters to concentrate in, for exam-
ple, public affairs, we havé always left the amount. in the discretion
of the licensee. They have broad discretion. That is what the Com-
mission was trying to ‘do in 1974 when it issued that particular
policy statement.

Mr. RiNALpO. I remember the policy statement, but I am still
trying to get some idea. I know the difficulty with deﬁnlng reason-
able, but can you give me some idea?

How much has been lost? You said that from 1979 to date, 1983,
there has been a decrease.

Mr. RivEra. Yes,

Mr. RinaLpo. How much of a decrease has there been?

Mr. Rivera. I can’t tell you specifically. I can tell you that Ani-
mals, Animals, Animals is no longer on, and 30 Minutes is no
longer on, or the Wonderful World of Disney is no longer on.

Mr. RINALDO Has there been a great decrease, a moderate de-
crease, or small decrease?

Mr. RIVERA There has been a great decrease.

Mr. RINALDO. A great decrease?

Mr. RiveEraA. Yes; I think I can quantify it that way, yes.

Mr. RinaLpo. Suppose we ran the spectrum from zero to 100 per-
cent of broadcast time, how much broadcast time, just give me an
arbitrary number, do you think should be devoted to children’s
television?

Mr. Rivera. I really am, as you can tell, very reluctant to answer
that question, Congressman

Mr. RiNnaLpo. I know that, but I would like an answer because I
would like to ask the networks when they testify, how much they
are providing now. I would like to get some idea of exactly what is
going on in this area because I can’t make any intelligent judg-
ments without knowing exactly what is happening.

Mr. Rivera. I undetstand that, and neither can I, that is why I
am very concerned that the Commission flesh out and refresh its
record in ‘the children’s television proceeding so that I could give
you an.intelligent answer to that question.

I can tell you that we have less than we had in 1979. There has
been a great decrease, but I certainly can’t sit here and tell you
that 7% hours a week is reasonable. I simply do not have the infor-
mation to give you that kind of answer.

Mr. RiNavpo. In other words, what you are saying is that you
really don’t know how much is reasonable and you prefer to wait
until ‘the Commission examines that question and comes up with
some parameters as to what constitutes a reasonable amount.

Mr. RiveEra. That is precisely what I am saying.

Mr. RiNaLpo. What has caused this decrease, lack of listenership,
or economics, the need to put on more news? I looked in the paper
and I noticed that ‘Captain Kangaroo was replaced by the early
morning news. To what do you attribute this? -«

Mr. Rivera. I attribute it to a perception by the broadcasters
that the Commission is no longer interested in“this particular crite:
ria as a condition for renewing theii licenses, and that they can
make more money airing other types of programs.

13
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Mr. RiNaLpo. When your program was aired on weekday morn-
ings, did listencrship incrense over the years, or decrease, or
remain about the same?

Mr. KeEsHaN. It decreased over the years because there was a
fragmentation of the juvenile audience. The juvenile audience in
total was a very small audience, an unattractive audience to begin,
with by network broadcast standards. When we first went on the
air in 1955, in most cities there were only two, maybe three sta-
tions on the air at that hour of the morning. -

As television matured, many more stations, particularly inde-
pendent stations, came on the air and engaged in counterprogram-
ing. We have a situstion today where in large cities like New York,
Los Angeles, Phil:delphia, Chicago, where we had at that time of
the wmorning two. three or four programs désigned for juvenile au-
dience. Therefor., the audience was greatly fragmented.

Si we begin with a small audience, and fragment it even further
throuzh competitive process, and we end up with a very small au-
Jienice, and an unattractive audience. There is no question that
froin a business point of view, it is a very unattractive audience.
Theve has to be more than a business reason for doing quality chil-
dreit's programing. .

W r. RiraLpo. Thank you very much. I have no further questions.

Mr. Swier. Mr. Leland.

Myr. Luranp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman:.

Mr. Rivera. I think that your statement was most profound and I
am happy to see you on the Commission. I hope that you are able
to get some of your ideas through to your colleagues.

Mr. Rivera, in your opinion, can Public Television, pay-services,
such as Nickelodeon, and ACSN, the learning channel, compensate
for t?he lack of quality children’s programing on commercial .televi-
sion? '

Mr. Rivera. Congressman, first of all, Nickelodeon is a pay serv-
ice, and there is only 35 percent of the Nation, approximately, that
is wired for cable. So you first have to assume that everyone can
afford cable, and that the total Nation is wired in order to have a
compensation effect with regard to services like Nickelodeon. .

Public television, again as I mentioned in my.testimony, about 5
percent of the Nation cannot receive a public television signal, I
am informed. In addition, there is some undefined percentage,
maybe as.high as another 5 percent, that can only acquire public
television signals via some sort of a pay service like cable.

Again, if you put all the burden on public television, it would not

be an exact balancing. Also if you said that public television has to

shoulder the entire burden, it is going to be at the expense of other
types of programing. . S ‘

- Mr. LeLAND. With the advent of such high technology as televi-

sion and other means by which we ccnmunicate, it seems to me

that given the fact that historically we have not had theé foresight, -
the Founding Fathers of this Nation and the drafters of the Consti-

tution did not determine that certain rights should be bestowed

upon cerfain citizens of this country. Children have not been writ-

ten in the Constitution very much even though, they arrive at

some point in their life when they are protected in a much greater
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Ho,miu- because they become adults and. their rights are then real-

ized.

1t seems to me that -had they realized that we were going to have
television, that they would have written in the Constitution some
rights {or children, such as a Captain Kangaroo would have to con-
tinue on television, and at the same time, in the same slot there
would be maybe a Captain Rabbit on ABC, and.a Captain some-
thing clse on NBC. So that the pressures, the nuances of the com-
mercialism of television would not be placed on a Captain Kanga-
roo, but rather they would compete for quality as opposed to the
dollar. Do you agree with that? o
~ Mr. Rivera. I think that the Supreme Court has stated in the
Red Lion case, and in other cases, that it is the first amendment
rights of the viewing audience and not the broadcaster’s that is
paramount. So to some extent the Supreme Court has done, per-
haps in not as many words as you would have the Constitution
r%ad, something similar to, conceptually, what you are talking
about. X ‘

Mr. LELAND. I have some obvious concerns also. I am very con-
cerned with the portrayal of minorities and stereotyping on chil-
dren’s television, particularly in the programing area. In your opin-
ion, is there still a problem with the stereotyping of minorities and
\évomcn, and their role in society, in programing geared toward chil-

ren?

_ Mr. Rivera. Congressman, I have not looked into that specifical-
fy. I have had one of the networks, ABC as a matter of fact, came
to my office and gave me a presentation in which they. indicated
and demonstrated, and perhaps they will do that for the subcom-
mittee today, that they are sensitive to these issues and have made
a conscious effort to.do something about that sort of thing in the
programing that they are running for children now.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Commissioner.

Mr. Keeshan, | am glad to realize finally that your name is
something other than Captain Kangaroo. In your opinion are the
commercial networks redlly abrogating their responsibilities o
children? ’ ’ T

Mr. KEESHAN. That is a question that begs a simple answer, and
I don’t think I can answer it simply. I think it is a very complex
question. I think there are many influences, as Commissioner
Rivera has pointed out, that affect decisionmaking at the network
level. I think there is absolutely no question that there have been
many pressures, most of them.commercial pressures and economic
pressures, that have taken on a greater importance since the cli-
mate of regulation of the broadcast industry has changed. .

It is much more difficult now for a network. A network is noth-
ing more than a collection of stations, and the pressure from indi-
vidual .stations, as Mr. Swift well knows from his past experience,
those pressures can be enormously great in network executive

- suites. I"think that the difference in the climate of regulation of
*~.the broadcast industry has made those pressures on affiliates much
-more effective. . - .

Certainly in my case they came into_play. There is no question

that for.years affiliates wanted to remove the Captain because not

.




14 ‘
only could they not make s much money on the Captain, but also
he interfered with what they eall the flow of the audience.

There was adult programing before, and there was adult pro-
graming after, and here was an island of programing that served
young people, They felt that a lot of adults were switching to other
Hll,ntions and were lost for the entire morning or lost for the entire
day.

Those are commercial considerations and I think in that sense
the difference in regulatory climate .has been a tremendous influ-
ence on children's television, not just Captain Kangaroo but many
programs. ' '

Mr. Lerann. Going back to the question that I asked the Com-
missioner, do you think that if there had been counterprograming
on the opposite networks that you would still be on television be-
cause you would be competing for quality of programing as opposed
to the commercial aspects that the networks seem to look for now?

Mr. Keesuan, It is an adversarial business, there is no question
about that. I think that if there were reasons for doing quality pro-
graming for television, other than economic reasons, we would still
be there. But it is very, very difficult.’ .

I think that CBS feels very strongly that it does serve a larger
public with “CBS Morning News,” with the expanded morning
news, and I cannot argue with that. I think they do serve that au-
dience. But the question is, where in the world do we serve this.
cI:\Iritical audience, as I pointed out in my remarks, the future of our

ation. . :

Chairman Fowler in some remarks on children’s television very
recently quoted the psychologist Robert Siegel who says that we
have 20 years in which to save civilization. Every 20 years a new
generation matures, and so while we sit here and talk, we influence
millions of children who will never recapture today, who will never
recapture this week or last week. They will . have been influenced
or not influenced by what they see on television.

Those children will perhaps be negatively influenced, and I think
we ought to address ourselves to those questions, because we can
talk forever, but while we are talking children are growing up,
children are maturing, and children are being influenced by what
they see on television. I think that it is about time that we did
indeed address what is happening to this critical national asset, the
most critical of our assets, the future.

Mr. LELanD. This is my last question, Mr. Chairman. .

Do.you think that what we ought to do is advocate that mothers
and fathers of children today ought to boycott the networks until
they put adequate programing? :

You don’t have_to_answer that. . :

Mr. Keesnan. It might be a nice idea, but unfortunately it is a

- complex question, this question of children and television. One of
the parts of that question, which has been a great disappointment
to me and to many of us producing quality programing, is the atti-
tude of parents. . o

Ninety-five percent of ‘American parents—this is not .a firm
figure—use television as a babysitter, and are not concerned about
the effect of television on their young people, not because they
don’t care, but because in this modern age parents are busy. Most
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of them are working nnd television offers a great opportunity Lo
get the child out from underfoot. <

So hour after hour thoey sit, not watching children's telovision,
watching television never designed for them, but watching soap
operas and gnmo shows, all of which have their place on tthi)r()u({-
cast schedule, but not for viewing by children most of tho time.

When you wateh gome of these shows where greed is rewarded
and you wonder what values were imparted to yom:f,' weople. I can
watch that because 1 have broader experience, an { understand
what is being done there, but a 4-year old or a §-year old doesn’t
really understand that. This is the parental responsibility which
cannot be passed on to the broadeaster at any time.

Mr. LeLaND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Swirr. Mr. Oxley.

Mr. OxLEY. Thanlz you, Mr. Chairman.

+Mr. Keeshan, first of all, welcome.

I must also admit to a conflict of interest because I have a 10-
year old son. I am not as prolific as my friend from Tennessee.

Mr. Swirr, But there is still time.

Mr. OxLEy. My son is very interested in television in general. I
have tried to watch his viewing habits over the last couple of
weeks, knowing that this hearing would come up.

You mentioned in your original comments several times your
concern about accountability. To whom are you accountable ulti-
mately, not only. as a performer, but even more importantly as a
producer, and one who has a great deal of input as to what is
shown on television? :

Mr. KeesHaN. | am accountable directly to the network, and ulti-
mately I am held accountable by the commission, and ultimately
by the Congress really. There is a chain there almost as a State has
a chain in education institutions. The institution is accountable to
trustees, and they are to the region, and so on. I think there is an
ultimate accountability, if you carry it to the nth degree, to the
people of the United States as represented here in the Congress.

Mr. OxtEy. If that is in fact the case, how does that compare or
contrast with the first amendment and the ability for networks,
and anybody for that matter, to say what they want to say at the
time that they want.to say it?

Isn’t there an inherent conflict with the first amendment if we
talk literally about a step-by-step accountability?

Mr. KeesHaN. I go back to my civics courses, and I find that
every right is accompanied by a responsibility. So if we have rights
under the first amendment, we also are held accountable. We have
to be responsible. It is not carte blanche. It is not complete freedom
to do anything or to say anything. As the_famous fire in_a crowded
theatre, we have to be responsible. We have to be held accountable
for how we exercise our first amendment rights. That is all I have
ever asked for in regulation of broadcasters.

I was interested in Mr. Rinaldo’s question of how much is reason-
able. It has always been the difficult question. We have for three
decades, through the Federal Communications Commission, regu-
lated, as Chairman Fowler likes to say, with a blink and with a
nod, and that is anathema to him. He doesn’t think that we ought
to be doing that any more. :
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But it did work pretty well, beeause networks, and stations par-
ticularly, knew that there was a principle of nccountnbility, and
womeone would ask them questions that they might not be able to
nnswer too easily,

An 1 learned from Mother Goose a long time ago, o wink and a
nod can be a blinking good thing on occasion. So that may be oxacet-
ly the sort of thing that we are asking for because brondcasters
have in the past displayed the capability to program very responsi-
bly for young people and for other nudiences. As long as they have
that knowledge of responsibility, the principle of nccountability, wo
think they are quite capable of doing it,

Mr. Oxiky. Ias that croded during the lnst fow yenrs?

Mr. Keestian, There is no question that it has croded becadse it
doesn't really exist anymore. I believe in deregulation, | really do,
but I don’t believe in no regulation. We always look to government
for the creation of order out of the chnos that would exist if we
didn't have govenment. .

We - are not singling out broadcasters. Iff we tell the automobile
industry to put in seat restraints, we are not singling them out. We
are telling t‘wm to put in seat restraints because they manufacture
automobiles. We are not going to tell a toothbrush manufacturer to
put in scatbelts, that would be silly.

So when we talk about broadcasters and their responsibility to
program appropriately for young people, we are not singling them
out. We are simply saying, you have the same responsibilities that
the rest of corporate America, the rest of the academy in America
has, the responsibility that the Government has, or members of the
Government have. :

Mr. OXLEY. Are the “Captain Kangaroo” programs that were re-
ferred to in some questions from Mr. Gore reruns that are shown
now in the early morning hours?

Mr. KEksHAN. No. Last year we credted 52 new programs and
broadcast 104, so the 52 are then repeated. This year we will create
26 new ones. We have had a budget cut, so we will create 26 new
ones, and still air 104, some of them coming from this current
season.

Mr. Gore. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. OxLEY. I sure will.

Mr. Gore. Who cut your budget?

Mr. KEgsHAN. The man who pays me.

Mr. Gore. The network.

Mr. KEESEZAN, Yes. :

Mr. GORE. from what to what?

Mr. KEesHAN. Do you mean dollars?

Mr. GOge. Yes. ‘

Mr. KEesHAN. I have no idea.

Mr. Gore. Give me a percentage then.

Mr. KEESHAN. It is a very expensive program. It is about a 40
percent cut. '

" Mr. Gore. It is almost half.

Mr. KEESHAN. Yes.

Mr. Gogre. Thank you. -

Mr. OXLEY. Mr. Keeshan, some of thé programs on prime time,
while not necessarily children’s shows, anpear to me at least to be
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leaningg o little bit toward children, 1 don't mean necessarily to
single out one progeam, but "Diff'rent Strokes,” for examploe, up-
pears to be an attractive program for young people. Is that consid-
ered in the business o children’s program?

Me, Kuresuan. It i what we eall o fumily program, n program
that has nppent to a lorge aadience. You are abuolutely corrvect in
saying that most programming viewed by most childeen is not ¢hil-
dren’s programing ot all. Probably less than 10 peveent of the view-
ing of Amerienn ehildren is children’s programing, programing pro-
duced specifically for the 1. .

The rest of it is fumily programing, duaytime programing that 1
referred to before, and an enormous amount of prime time pro-
praming that the producers wish they would not. watceh, They don't
want them to wateh ity but they do wateh it.

Here apain is the question of parental responsibility and paren-
tal yielding of this responsibility to broadcasters. From the rating
books we know that the juvenile audience doesn't fall below 1 mil-
lion until midnight, and that is hardly the broadcaster's responsi-
bility. I think questions of parental responsibility are raised there,

Mr. Oxrey. Mr. Rivera, one of the things that has concerned me
nbout television in general, and particularly what T have seen in
passing, - has been that many of the independent stations run
movies in many cases very early in the afternoon and very carly in
the evening. Many of the movies are questionable at best as far as
a young audience is concerned.

What responsibility do the independents have, and what can
really be done about providing some degree of notice or some
degree of ability for the parents to understand exactly what their
children may be sceing during that particular time? '

Mr. Rivera. The independents bear the same responsibility that
other network afliliates bear in terms of serving the community.

I think that if the viewers believe that they are not serving
them, they should first indicateto the independent in question that
they are having a problem with the programing. Then they should
indicate that to us as well at the Commission, especially at license
renewal time, with the specifics of why the license is not serving
the public interest, the viewing audience.

With regard to what can be done to let parents know what is
available, if the television digest that appears in the newspaper is
not sufficient, then I would suggest a telephone call to the station
in question to ask what the movie is about and that sort of thing,
to get the particulars if they are worried about a young audience
viewing the movie.

Mr. OxLEY. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Swirrt. Thank you.

Mr. Rivera, you made the comment that you thought that per-
haps one of the reasons that the amount of children’s programing
is going down is that the Commission, or at least there is a percep-
tion that the Commission is no longer interested in ™ kids’
programing. :

We hear a great deal these days about how the regulation is no
longer necessary because the marketplace is going to take care of
everything that is necessary. How does your feeling that there is
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lnele of response lor clldren's progriaming becntise the Corvminsion
in no longer intorested sgquare with the total derepgulintory appronch
that is the !’hilnnul)hy of the Conmmission e whole, not necessar-
ily yourselt

Mr, Rvera. The cause of the lnck of response by the networks, |
thinl, i a percoption that the Comimission i not poing to take
awny licenes ns o n resalt ol n diminution in this type of
programing,

Mr, Swirr. Bven more that they are trying to get rid of the au-
thority by which they can even ridse an oyebrow. Is it not true that
Chairman Fowler would just ns soon, by statuie, have any authori-
ty to do anything with regard to childrén's programing or anything
¢lse for that matter?

Mr. Rivera. [ think he certainly has indieated on the record that
that ix his position. ' '

Mr. Swirr. What [ am suggesting is, am 1 correct in hearing you,
" contrary to that point of view, say that you feel that at least In
part the feeling in the broadeast community that the Commission
doesn't care, in fact has resulted in a change in behavior on their
purt with regard to children’s programing?

Mr. Rivera. That is my perception, Congressman.

Mr. Swirr. Thank you,

I am no apologist for CBS, but it scems to me that there are two
ways of looking at that particular haltglass of water. One is that
CBS is terribly bad network who cut “Captain Kangaroo ' back.
One nmught also argue that it wag the network that kept “Captain
Kangaroo” on years after it was clear none of the CBS ¢ potitors
were going to put on similar kirnds of yrogramings, and iv ¢t were
beginning to build solid leads in carly morning progr: yr doing
something else. I raise that primarily to examine the ‘place
issues involved.

It seems to me, and [ would appreciate if both of you v u. Jm-
ment on this, that if a broadcaster in a market—We happen to be
talking about a network and national market, but 1 think that it
holds true in the local market as well—if one broadcaster is willing
to make a commitment to some kind of programing that may be
expensive and may not be rewarding in terms of profit it can make,
_if its competition doesn’t respond in kind, what it probably can do
is exploit the station to the point at which that broadcaster who is
trying to do something in the public interest ultimately is going to
have to respond to the competitive forces and join the competition,
if they won’t join him, in competing for public service, if you will.

I would be interested in your comments on how the marketplace
works in that regard.

Mr. Rivira. I agree with you and that is why I think it is im-

rative that the Commission enforce its regulations on a uniform

asis. To the extent that the Commission indicates that, yes, qual-
ity children’s quality programing is a criteria for license renewal,
then it ought to enforce that across the board, and I don’t think
that you would have -the problem, or you shouldn’t have the prob-
lem that you indicated would exist in the market that. you posited.

Mr. Swirt. Mr. Keeshan. .

Mr. KEgsHaN. 1 appreciate your remarks and you are absolutely
right. For 27 years CBS did keep “Captain Kangaroo” on the air

.
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when it was not economically feasible for them to do so. As I men-
tioned: to Mr. Gore, it is an enormously expensive program. I
cannot tell you how many millions and millions of dollars CBS lost
over that 27 year period.

Incidentally, particularly in the early period, they were keeping
it on for the right reason. People say to me, “They kept it on be-
cause of the Commission, and they were fearful of regulation.” Of
course, until Newton Ninnow and his vast wasteland comments,
the Commission cared not at all about the,content of programing. I
was already on the air 8 years before that. Incidentally, I also
think that almost anywhere else, when the decision was made t¢’
remove me from Monday through Friday, that would Lhave been the
end of the “Captain Kangaroo.” I would not even have been given
weekend time. ’

So, I don’t want to'give any impression but that I am very grate-

“'ful to CBS for what they have done and what they continue to do
with that commitment, as reduced as it may be. But there is no
question, as I indicated before, decisions made by networks are the
results of many influences. One of the greatest influences is the in-
fluence of stations. The change in regulatorv climate certainly has
caused the stations to say: : :

. We don't have to program children’s programing anymore. Therefore, we are in-
- sisting that you make this decision. Make us more competitive. We are hurting in
the morning, and youshave to do something to help us.

Mr. SwiFT.:] yield to.the gentleman from Tennessee.
Mr. Gogre! I thank my colleague for yielding for two brief com-
ments.  * : ‘
First of all, I am so glad\Fhat in that interchange you made the
.point that you effectively made. It is illustrative to me, Mr. Chair-
man, because there are really two points. The first one is that the
dynamics of this particular marketplace do not work to meet the
needs of the child viewing audience. .
The second point, above and beyond that one, which you have al-
- luded to in your question, is that not only does the market fail to
meet the needs of child viewing audience, the dynamics of the mar-
ketplace actively penalize those networks and stations that do try
to meet the needs of child viewing audience. _
You know that is something that we have really got to take note
of, because we come up here intermittently and talk about this
problem, and some of us have sort of had the idea that if the net-
works just cared enough, if they just realized what a heavy obliga-
tion to the publi¢ they have, then they would meet that obligation,
but you know that it is not going to work that way. They are look-
ing at the bottom line. Their station affiliates are looking at the
bottom line. Those like CBS that have tried get kicked in the teeth
in the ratings because the competition won’t go along with it. .
So it really argues very strongly in favor of the direction that™ °
you" are pointing in, Commissioner Rivera, and I would just hope
" that the Commission would move quickly along the lines that you
are recommending. I would hope that the Congress would respond
to your suggestion for a study commission to advise us and you on
the best course of action. 5
" Thank you for yielding, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Swirr. [ am happy to yield. The gentleman summarized very
well the point that I was trying to bring out.

It seems to me that if we are not going to simply be gatisfied
with a witch-hunt, trying to find the bad guys, and then walk away
from this issues as we have in the past, we have to ask, “What are
you going to do about it?”" It seems that what we have elicited so
far, and we will explore this further as the hearing continues, but
that the marketplace is not going to provide the answer to chil-
. dren’s programing.

Certainly there is no one beyond the broadcaster currently that
has in law any responsibility to meet this need in any fashion.
Then we really begin to ask the question, what kind of regulation
or what alternatives can we come up with that will pursue this. It
is not an easy question particularly in a climate in which deregula-

tion is running rampant as the current "“in” theory 'in Washington,

D.C. .
Let me thank you both and make one last comment to Commis-
sioner Rivera. , -
I am enormously pleased, and I know I speak for the chairman of
" this subcommittee, with the response that the Commission is now
_indicating it will take, or that Chairman Fowler is indicating he -
will make, to your long-held concerns and this committee’s long-
held concerns that we need to do more in children’s television.

We really appreciate the Chairman of the Commission doing
that, and we welcome him aboard the effort that we have long
been trying to pursue. . - _

We thank you both. Your testimony has been superb.

The committee will adjourn for a vote on the floor and reconvene
in 10 minutes.

[Brief recess.) ' . 4

Mr. SwiFT. The subcommittee will please come to order.

Our next witness is Mr. LeVar Burton. As a west coaster who
has unfortunately taken the redeye many more times than I would
like to admit, I know what you have just been through.

We very much appreciate the special effort that you made to join
the committee and we will be happy to submit for the record any
prepared statement you have in toto. You go ahead and make
whatever statement you choose. ‘

S

STATEMENT OF LeVAli“ BURTON, HOST, “BEAD]NG RAINBOW”

Mr. BurToN. Thank you very much:

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee” :

I am delighted to be here this morning representing Public
Broadcasting. I would first like to commend you and your col-
leagues for your conscienciousness in holding these hearings on the
importance of quality programing for children. )

‘T have throughout my career ‘maintained a strong commitment
to children’s programing in both commercial and public TV, and I
am pleased to announce that I am now hosting a new children’s
series for PBS called ‘“Reading Rainbow.” :

I believe strongly tr . we have an incredible opportunity to use
this unique telecomm.u.nications resource to .promote the growth .
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3nd development of our Nation’s most important resource, our chil-
ren.

“Reading Rainbow” will be shown on public television through-
out the country during July and August, and it is possible only be-
cause of the help and cooperatlon of a long list of concerned citi-
zens. The production of “Reading Rainbow’ is being financed by
underwriting from the Corporation for Public Broadcasting, CPB,
and the Kellogg Co. The coproducers are GreatQPlams National of
the University of Nebraska Educational Television Network, and
public television station WNED in Buffalo, and they have donated
their facilities and staff.

Educational experts and their organizations from the ALA, the
American Library Association, to the NEA, the National Education
Association, to the National Congress of Parents and Teachers,
have contributed their time, energy, and expertise to both the de-
..velopment and the promotion of the series. -

Narrators of the featured books include Bill Cosby, Maya Ange-
lou, Lily Tomlin, James Earl Jones, Madeline Kahn, and others,
who have given their time, not for money but for a ‘belief in the
importance of this type of television programing.

“Reading Rainbow’ is designed to sustain reading skills during
the summer months when children don’t get the same encourage-
ment to read. We are geared demographically toward entry level
reading, children ages 6 to 9, and it is our intent, through a fast
paced half hour of television to give kids the idea that reading is
fun, that it can open up a limitless world for you. By picking up a
book you can travel anywhere in the universe.

Each half-hour program might focus on a-single book. The theme
of the book is expanded in a number of ways from dramatizations,
animation, and music, to visits to the theme related settings such
_as Dinosaur National Park in Utah, the New England Aquarium,
and the San Diego Zoo.

Just as important is that our viewers see other kids just like
themselves enjoy reading and talking about the books they read.
So, children play a big role in this series, helping to narrate the
text, participating in the action scenes. One of my favorite .seg- *
ments, book reviews of children’s books by children.

Each segment encourages our young people to use their local li-
braries. Based on research showing that musical presentations help
kids remember the concepts presented, music is a part of each pro-
gram as well. To show you what I mean, we have a clip of the show
called “Tight Times,” which is a terrific book about a family deal-
ing with the economic situation in the country today.

Our emphasis in the show is on the fact that even in tight times
there are a lot of things that you can do that don’t cost very much
money. i £
. [Film clip was shown.] -

Mr. BurTton. Doing the work to produce a good series like “Read-
ing Rainbow” is just a part of the effort, because the kids are never
going to watch it if they don’t even know that it is on. We have
had a lot of help on this front, too, from the CPB, the local public
television stations; as well as the ALA NEA PTA Kellogg, and
book dlstrlbutors and sellers. A
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To accompany the series, an activity magazine, called “Reading
Rainbow Gazutte,” is being produced which contains games, puz-
zles, and photographs from each program, as well as a complete list
of the books we discuss, and ideas for parents to discuss with their
children. . : .

In conclusion, I want to emphasize how important each of these
steps I have described is for the production and promotion of good
programing, and here is the key, good programing that the kids
will be interested in watching. But it all takes a lot of time and a
lot of work, and actually a lot of money.

The real cost of “Reading Rainbow” is about twice the actual fi-
nancial contribution of CPB and Kellogg because so many people
have donated their time and resources to the project. But this isn’t
anything new for the public television that is how their program-
ing has always been done. , e

‘As proud-as'I am to be a part of this effort, I am worried, too. I

want to be sure that it is not the last program I will be able to do.
for public television, but I know that CPB’s budget is being cit by
95 percent, and there have been even larger cuts in the media
budgets in other agencies like the Department of Education, the
National Science Foundation, which have funded this kind of pro-
graming in the past. )
- I also know that we wanted to do a longer series, more than just
15 programs, but we just didn’t have enough > money. We couldn’t -
reduce the quality or we would not be able to attract the audience.
The same thing is true for promotion, so we had to cut 25 percent
of the programing. '

I know there are some people who think that maybe we can’t
afford this kind of programing when budget pressures are tight.
For me and the other people involved in “Reading Rainbow’’ that

- isn’t the issue. In fact, it is just the reverse. How can we possibly -
afford not to fund this kind of program, because the whole future.
of our country depends upon the education of our children. ‘

[Mr, Burton’s prepared statement follows:]
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Testimony of

LeYar Burton, Host
READING RAINBOW

. Before the

Subcommi ttee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and Finance
Committee on Energy and Commerce

U.S. House of Representatives

March 16, 1983

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am delighted to be able

" to participate in Congressfional hearings emphasizing the importance of quality

television programing for our children. I'm here not just because I'm the host
of an exciting new program, READING RAINBOW, on pablic television.. I'm here
becausc‘ being part of thi s‘ series 1s important to me. And that's because ! want
to help promote the idea that we .can use this unique telecoumnicationslresourc.e
to promote the growth and development of our nation's most important resource, our
children. A ~
READING: RAINBONW, which will be shown on public ulgjision stations through-
out the country during July and August, is possible because of the help and.
cooperation of a l.ong l;st t;f' concerned citizens. The prodl{ction of READING
- RAINBOW is being financed by underwriting from the Corporation for Public Broad-
casting (cPB) and the Kellogg Company. . The co-producers--Great Plains National
(of the University of Nebraska Educat.ibonal Television Network) and public television
station WNED in Buffalo--have donated their facilities and staff. Educational
experts and their organizations, from the American Library Association (ALA), and
the National Educational Association (NEA) to the National Congress of Parents and

“ Teachers (PTA)--have contributed their time, energy and expertise to both the

development and promotion of the series. Narrators of the featured books--which

{nclude B111 Cosby, Maya Angelou, Lily Tomlin, qames Earl Jones, AHSde‘Hne“’Kahn and

others--have given their time not for money but for a belief in the importance

of this tybe of television programming. o
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“READING RAINBOW {s designed to sustain r;eading skills--s0 carefully
nurtured by our teachers during the school months--during the summer months, when
children don't get the same encouragement to enjoy reading. The idea for the
program came from a problem identified by educators, as is often the case with
public television's educational programming. Working with them, CPB and the staff
of the producing sta‘tions, we began to develop a program based on what had proven
successful in previous educational programming--high qt;ality production, good role
models, and a strong promotional effort. The purpose of all this, of course., is
to encourage reading by showing how interesting and héw much fun 1t can be.

We beg‘an by adapting carefull)" selécte& duility books to television--67.

titles in all. We looked for books that are not only avai.l able in the markét, at
T

.a reading level appropriate for first and seéond graders, and adaptable to televi-

sion and with rijhtsvavailable from the publisher, but more importantly, books
which have been noted for their literary excellence and demonstrated popularity
with children as well. We turned to our adv1éors--representatives from the
American Library Association, the National Education Association, the Amer'ican :
Booksellers A?sociation, and the Parent-Teachers Association'--to select the
titles. ‘ '

‘ In each of the half-hour programs, I focus on a sir;gle bobk. The theme of
the book 1s eipanded in a number of ways, from dramatizations, animation and music

to visits to theme-related settings such as Dinosaur National Park! and the New

Just as important is that our viewers see other kids Just 1ike them-

-selves who enjoy reading and talking about the books they've read. So children

play a big role in the series, helping narrate the text, Darticibating in the

action :scenes and writing and giving book reviews. : \
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Each sngment encourages our young people to use their local libraries.
Based on research showing that musical presentations help kids remember the
concepts presented music is a part of each program as well. To show you what [
mean, I have a short clip from the program, called "Checking It Out.”

== CLIP --
But doing the work to produce a gng series 11ke READING RAINBOW 1s
. Just part of the effofi. Because the kids are never going to watch 1t 1f they
doggt even know it's on.

And wa'v; had a lot of help on this front, too--from CP8 and the lgyal
public tole@ision stations as well as the ALA, NEA, PTA, Kellogg, and book dis-
tributors and sellers. )

The NEA is printing a generic teachers guide in their newspaper. - The
ALA has included 1nfonm$tion about READING RAINBOW in its Nationa) b{brary
Week kit. B. Dalton and Halden Books are working with us to make sure that the
books weé promote are readily availablé. Local public television stations, who
have found that use of a parent mailer, de]ivergd through children from school, is
a very cost-effective way of reaching an audience, will purchase the brochhre and
work with community groups tc promote the program. In addition,. the serfes will
be featured in PTA TODAY, Kellogg will devote side panels of their ceréal boxes to
drawings of featured books (which can be cut out for use as bookmarks), press
kits, posters.and puﬁﬁic service spots are being developed, aﬁd I will personaliy
ﬁrombte the series with interviews and on-air appearances

To accompany the series, an activity magazine called “"Reading Rainﬁow

. Gazette” 1s being produced which contains'gamgs,'puzzlgs and photographs from
each program as well as a complete 1ist of the books we discuss and ideas for

parents to discuss with their children.
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In conclusion, ! want to emphasize how important each of these Steps
I've described 1s for the production and promotion of good programming--that kids
will be interested in watching. But 1t all takes a Jot of time and a lot of work
and especially ;“lot of money. The real cost of READING RAINBOW 1s about twice
the actuai financial contribution of the CPB and Kellogg because so many people
devoted their time and resources to the project. But this {sn't anything new for
public television; that's how their programming has always been done.

As prodg as | am to be a part of this effort, I'm worried, too, I want

" to be sure that 1t's not the’ Yast program 1'11 be “able to do for public television.

But I know that the CPB's budget has been cut by 25% and that there have been even
larger cuts in the media budgets in other agencies 11ke the Departmeht of Education
and the National §c1ence Foundation who've funded this kind of programming in the
past. And ! also know that we wanted to do a nnger series, more than Just fifteen
programs but we didn’t have enough money. We couldn t reduce the quality or
we wouldn't be able to attract the audience. The same thing is true for the
promotion, So we had to cut 25% qf the programming.

1 know there are some people who Ehink that maybe we can't afford this
kind of programming when budget pressures are tight. For me, and for the other
people involved in READXNG RAINBOW, that isn’t the issue. In fact, it's just
the reverse. How can we possibly afford not to? Because the whole future of our

country depends on the education of our ‘children.

O
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Mr. Swirr. Thank you very much, Mr. Burton.

There are other members of the committee who would like very
much to talk with you and have an opportunity to ask you some
questions. We have just had a vote and some of them are a little
late in coming back. Would your schedule permit you to stay with
the ())ther panel, so that you could be included in the question ses-
sion?

Mr. BurToN. Absolutely.

Mr. SwirT. I would like to ask a question or two while we have
this shot. As long as I have you all to myself, I might as well take
advantage of it.

I would just like to get on the record from an artist the answer
to this question and that is: “These are only kids; why can’t you
reduce. the productlon value, since they are not going to know the
difference anyway?”

Mr. BurToN. In my opinion, not just as an artist but as a produc-
er, I have always found it to be my experience that when Yyou begin
to cut costs, you begin 1mmed1ate{y to lose quality. In terms of the
importance of this programing, the qualgty 18 of the utmost impor-
tance. §

Mr. Swirr. How is a kid going to know whether he is watching
good quality or poor quality? He doesn’t even know what produc-
tion value is if you asked him.

Mr. BurTton. Children are very discerning human beings. They
know when they are being scammed. They know when they are
being cheated and lied to. They know when they are being given a
"second rate deal. They are very intelligent human beings.

Mr. SwirT. Is it not also true that we have inadvertently spent a
great deal of time educating them in terms of what production
values are—even though they might not know what that phrase

" means? The special effects that were being used there, the speed,

the tempo that was being used there, all of which costs a lot of
money.

If you can use a.piece of film and run it 8 seconds, instead of
running it a second-and-a-half, that is a lot cheaper. But the kids
are trained, educated, ir you will, to television language. They
know what to expect. As a result, they, in fact, do know, they liter-
ally know when they are gettmg a second rate product although
they might not be able to explain it to you. Do you agree with that
statement?

Mr. BurToN. I would be 1nclmed to agree with that, yes. Their
indoctrination into the world of television and mass media starts at -

"a very early age, and they are very sophisticated television viewers
I have found.

Mr. SwirT. You indicate that you had to choose between reducing
the number of episodes or reducing the.quality and stretching it
further. And you made the choice you did.

About how much did the program-cost per eplsode do you know? .

Mr. BurToN. That is a question that I can’t answer. You might
be able to get a more definitive statement in terms of production
budget from either the CPB or the National Association of Public
Television Stations. ‘

Mr. Swirr. So far as you are aware, is it roughly the same as to
the cost of puttlng ona commerc1al half-hour?

Wt
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Mr. Burror. As I indicated in my statement, most of my services
and the services of colleagues of mine have been donated.

Mr. Swirr. So the way that you have been cutting cost without
reducing the quality is for very talented people to contribute time,
effort, encrgy, and talent.

Mr. Buiton. As well as from the entire support group of the
public television station.

Mz, Swirr. It is also true that labor unions tend to give kind of a
special deal to public broadcasting, that co yright holders help out
a little bit by not demanding as much, and on down the line there
is a tremendous amount of volunteerism that goes into it.

Mr. BUurTON. Absolutely.

Mr. Swirr. But in terms of what you have to pay out, you have
to buy the film, you have to buy the cameras, you have to create
the sets, and it is no cheaper to do that for children’s programing
on public television than it is for commercial television,

Mr. BUurToN. Those real costs are always substantial, yes.

Mr. Swirr. Mickey, I asked Mr. Burton if he could stay around so
that other members might be able to talk with him after our next
panel. As long as you are here, why don’t you ask your questions,

Mr. LELAND. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Burton
happens to be a very good friend of mine, and I am very proud that
he would come and participate in this hearing.

I have a lot of different interests in the area of children’s pro-
graming. On your new series, I'am very proud to say that I think
‘that you are going to be a smashing success if, in fact, your past
performances are any indication or projection for the future.

One of the problems that I have been struggling with' is program-
ing for minorities for obvious reasons. We know that in the future
people’s opinions and attitudes toward minorities are shaped by the
medium that has been most seen in the country and that happens
to be television over the network, and now, of course, cable, and
pay-television, et cetera.

What is your opinion about the absence or the presence, for that
matter, of minority programing and how it is that the audience or
the pui)lic would view minorities in the production of programing.
Do you think that there is a lack of minority programing?

"Mr. BURToN. This is an issue that I deal with every day in my
1ilf;e and career in Los Angeles, an issue that I am very concerned
about. C :

Let me speak first in terms of “Reading” Rainbow” because I am
very proud to say that we make a supreme and conscious effort to
be very aware of the images that we portray and role models as
well in terms of not only minorities, but in terms of women and
the whole spectrum. . K ,

It is easier, let me say, to achieve these kinds of goals in public
television rather than in the commercial marketplace. If I had the
answer to why there are not more minorities represented in the
‘medium, I wouldn’t be doing this for a living. ‘

. It is very puzzling to me. I have always said, as an actor, I want

to not only recreate life specifically through the black experience, I
want to be a human being in the roles that I play, and a black man
could be a doctor or a lawyer in any given situation, and not
always have to have come specifically from the ghetto. \\ :
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The networks don’t seem to think that way. They always rely on
this code, we give the public what they want. [ am more of the
opinion that they give the public what they want to give them. It is .
I think ultimately a matter of time. The old guard ig beginning to
move out in the industry, and there are new younger people with
more progressive ideas beginning to come up.

[ am hoping that in the next 5 to 10 years, it is a slow process, it
is a long and drawn out one, through the efforts of a lot of people
who are conscious individuals, hopefully we will get the rest of the
world presented in our living rooms through the tube.

Mr. LeLanp. There iy soine misconception about what children
programing as indicated by one of my colleagues earlier, who asked
whether “Different Strokes” would be considered ehildren’s program
ing. The response was that it was family orientation. I am not one
to qualify, except from a black perspective, it is probably, at best, a
comedy, a circumstance of television that is still projecting that in .
order for us to be seen on television, we have to be funny.

Mr. BurToN. Right.

Mr. LrLaND. Can you just comment on that. I am very concerned
when all we see on te[]evision is black comedy. Young children,
white, black, brown, or otherwise, who are impressed by these ver-
sions of our lifestyle, and very excellent artistry, I might add, are
impressed that indeed all black people can do is to be funny. Do
you agree with that? :

Mr. BurToN. I am very distressed by the fact that in today’s com-
mercial marketplace, in times when we have the Harrison Ford
character, and the “Star Wars” saga, there are no hero images for
.minority children. Again it goes back to that dollars and cents

issue.

“The producers, the people who are in a position to put out that
kind of positive minority model’ product, don’t believe that it is fi-
nancially feasible. It is not going to make them any money, where
statistics show that the direct opposite exists. g

In the minority communjty, millions and millions of dollars a
year are spent on entertainment. As I said, it drives me crazy that
we don’t find ourselves well-represented in the media. It is just baf-
fling to me. ' .

Mr. LeELanp. Earlier Commissioner Rivera and Captain Kanga-
roo, if you will have it, I still can’t remember his name——

Mr. BurTon. Bob Keeshan. :

Mr. LELAND. [continuing]. We're talking about responsibility of
the networks. Would you comment, for the record, on how you feel

about the networks being responsible for children and what they

see on television?

Mr. BurToN. We are talking about commercial television, based
on the programing they have for children, I don’t believe that the
_networks are exercising very much responsibility at all in terms of
Saturday morning programing, which is really geared toward that
demographic group. , -

I think that for, the most part, with a few exceptions, the pro-
.graming available for children on commercial television is sorely
lacking, it truly is. The cartoons are not even as good as they used
to be.

Mr. LELaND. We know that.

W] . 3 ?’
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One last question. You wore commissioned to do “Reading Rain-
bow." How long is that scheduled to run?

Mr. Bunron. We start, I believe, on July 11 and we run through-
mﬂ the summer, every day, three times a day.

Mr. Lit.AND. How many weeks of progroming is that?

Mr. Bunron. We have 15 shows ind we will repeat the cycle for
the durntion of the summer. Our initial air date [beliove is in July
through August.

Mr. LELAND. After the summer, what happens then?

Mr. Burton. We will have to see whether or not we can put to-
gether some more funds for additional shows and continue the
show. We would look to have the show air on a year-round basis,
but of course that is all dependent upon the money.

Mr. LitAnDn. I wish you success.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BurToN. Thank you, Congressman.

Mr. Swikr. I know I speak for Chairman Wirth and ranking mi-
nority member Rinaldo who unfortunately could not be here when
[ thank you particularly for the extra special effort you made to
come and share with us your particular perspective on the problem
of how we go about, as a society, developing good, high quality and
amply supplied children’s programming for the children of Amer-
ica.

Thank you very much. If you can stay, that would be wonderful.
If at some point this drags on so long that your schedule requires
you to leave, please feel free to do that as well. '

Mr. BurTon. Thank you very much. :

Mr. Swirr. Thank you.

Our second panel will include Squire Rushnell, Peggy Charren,
Eddie Fritts, Jack Schneider, and Bruce Christensen. If they will,
come to the witness table. :

. Welcome to you all. . ’

The Chair would like to announce that this room is scheduled for
other purposes at 1:30, and because it is the chairman of the full
committee who has scheduled the room, I can guarantee you we
will be out of here at 1:30. With that in mind, we will exercise
some restraint at this end of the table on the questions. We want
you to be able to express yoursc'ves fully, but if you could keep the
time constraints in mind as well that would be helpful. .

I would like to begin, if I could, with Mr. Christensen, and have
each of you identify yourself formdlly for the record. Then we will
begin the testimony. T

The prepared statements of all the members of the panel will be .
included in~tHe record in full without objection, and you can pro-
ceed. C '
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STATEMENTS OF RRUCE CHRISTENSEN, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION O1F PURLIC 'FELEVISION STATIONS; JOHUN A,
SCIHNEIDER, PRESIDENT, WARNER AMEX SATELLITE ENTER-
TAINMENT COMPANY: FEGGY CHARREN, PRESIDENT, ACTION
FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION; SQUIRE D, RUSHNELL, VICE
PRESIDENT, LONG RANGE PLANNING AND CHILDREN'S TELE.
VISION, AMERICAN BROADCASTING COMPANIES, INC.; EDWARD
O FRITTS, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION O BROAD-
CASTERS ¥ :

Mr. CirisreNseN. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Educational, entertaining television programs that meet speceinl
needs of young people are the cornerstone of public television sorv-
ive to American families. Fred Rogcru 30-year association with
public television goes back to the sign-on dates of the first educa-
tional television stations in the Nation. It is no exaggeration to sa
that “Sesame Street” and ‘“‘Mister Rogers Neighborhood,” which
began 14 and 15 years ago, put public¢ television on the map and,
mor¢ important, into the hearts of millions of ‘American children
and their faniilies.

Durmg the 1970's, publlc television added the “Electric Compa-
ny” and “3-2-1 Contact” to its weekday schedule. Today, despite
budgetary pressures, leading to a 33-percent reduction in .the
number of hours in the national PBS program service, the amount
of/children’s programing has remained largely intact. Six hours of
children’s programing are still being distributed by PBS: every
vJeekduy Added to the weekend schedule, the combined total is 34

ours'a week and represents over 50 percent of PBS’s basic pack-

dge of program services nationwide.

Just recently, public broadcasting has committed resources to

roduce and distribute two new series, ‘‘Powerhouse” and the show
ou have just seen, “Reading Rainbow.” Our stations have joined
the Corporation for Public Broadcasting in pledging funds to pro-
duce and broadcast a new 26-part drama series designed to attract
the post-“Sesame Street” and ‘“‘Mister Rogers” audience and their
parents. -

Programing for viewers at home is only part of our story. Over

80 percent of our licensees offer instructional programing for local
elementary and secondary students, 15 million schoolchildren in
one-third of our Nation’s classrooms are regular users of this serv-
ice. Over 100 of these programs, developed in direct response to the
needs teachers have expressed in areas from science and math to
music, are distributed nationwide.

Two of our stations are also experimenting with the educational .
=uses of teletext, Teachers report that the medium has a strong mo-
" tivational effect on their students, particularly when used inten-
. sively. They witnessed dramatic turnarounds in both achievement
. and attitude among kids who previously had little interest in learn-

ing or who had not adapted well to traditional teaching methods.

Our successes have been based on adequate funding, growing
- levels from Federal, State, and local governmental entities, as well

as viewers and business underwriters, and upon public television’s
mission that requlres quality service to our children.

©
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While children's programing in the lant nren publie tolevinion st
tions nre likely to ent, budget reductiony have sovoroly wonkoned
our uwmcity for Mmiture service, 'The l)u|,mrlnwnl. of Fdueation's {i-
naneinl commitment to “Sesnme Street” and the “Electric Compa:
ny” alove was nearly $60 mitlion over the perlod of Hta initind de-
volopment, and  production. Together with the National Science
Foundation, the ll'!(hu-nliun Departiment provided milliony more to
develop “3-2-1 Contaet.” "These sourees of funding havo boon large-
ly eliminated.

Funding for the Corporation for Public Brondeasting has been
cut by 26 percent. State governmonts, fnced with reduced education
funds from the Federal Government and their own adverse oco-
nomic conditions, have ent. budgets neross the board, furthor arod-
ing public television's State and loeal government support. Thus,
nationwide, no new children's series on the seale of “Sesnmuo
Street' nre being developed, .

At the local level, many stations have been forced to climinate
their weekend morning schedules and most hard-pressed stations,
qome of those who are renlly in dire financinl straits, have no
morning schedules for children at all.

We have sought help from the private sector, not just recently
but for n long time. Community licensees began seeking private
support in the 1950’8 as soon as they came or the air. By the late
1970's, donations from the private sector were already an essential
part of the mix of revenue sources that sustain public television
stations. ,

We alreddy have generated dramatic growth in private support
for public television, thus we did what Mr. Reagan asked us to do,
but we did it before he asked. However, there are limits to the
g}x;owth in voluntary supnort and we may be running up against
them. ‘

The growth of corporate donations and business underwriting
brought the support to only about 12 percent of public television’s
total income. These efforts have failed to keep pace with the dra-
matic increases in the cost of television program production.,

This year, ABC spent $40 million to produce 18 hours of pro-
graming entitled “Winds of War,” and another $20 million to pro-
mote it. That is as much money as public_television got in all of
1981 from all of its corporate and underwriting sources to support
the national program schedule.

While the combination of PBS’s children schedule and the hours
of televised instruction for schobls account for nearly two-thirds of
public television’s weekday broadcast hours, this js the least eco-
nomically attractive programing for underwriters.

. The investment of Sears & Roebuck in ‘“Mr. Rogers’ and General

‘Motors Corp. in “Why in the World,” and the Kellogg Corp. in
“Reading Rainbow'" are as commendable as they are unusual. Even
a tested successful program like “3-2-1 Contact” coyld not find a
single business underwriter for the second series. Production was
delayed and finally- limited to_less than two-thirds of the original
number of programs planned. Lack of sufficient funds for “Reading
Rainbow’’ resulted in a reduction of 25 percent of its proposed
. schedule as well.

4u
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The simplle fact is that children don’t buy cars or soap and thus
“..have little commercial appeal to commercial advertisers. They
don’t own stock, vote in elections, or take a leading role in their
communities: to be attractive to underwriters of noncommercial
programing. ' . ’ . _

Money for quality children’s programing like “Sesame Street” .
and “3-2-1 Contact” can’t be expected to come from the private"
sector or from the marketplace” To ‘place that burden on the inar-
ketplace is to ignore reality. ' C

Last year, the total number of viewer pledges during the spring .
festival fund raising drive on public television began to drop. This
year the records from the first 4 ddys in the spring festival pledg-
ing show an even bleaker picture. The total dollars pledged are .
down 10 percent and the total number of pledges is off about 14
percent. ’ ¢ :

Part of the problem we have is the lack of new, attractive, and

- thus well-publicized programing such as “Brightshead Revisited”
and "Life on Earth.” Another part of-our problem is that after going to
“our viewers 3 times a year for over 2 years asking them to help -
make up the Federal budget cuts, they have largely responded to
our. plea and have already given the extra help they could afford.

Money for future children’s quality programing on the scale of
“Sesame Street’” is not likely to come from the public which has given
repeatedly to simply preserve the program services we already .
have. ' : '

"It is crucial for Congress and the FCC to focus attention on how -
to encourage more and better program services for children from a

- variety of telecommuni\c'a_tion sources. Urgent attention rnust also
be given to building on what you have already provided, and that
means recognizing public television’s value as. a national communi-.
cations resource for children. '

Without substantial and immediate help from Congress, public
television cannot provide future programing children will need to
prepare_them 'for their role as citizens in this great land. The
future of children’s programing on public television rests with you
and your congressional colleagues.

Thank you.

[Mr. Christensen’s prepared statement follows:]

v
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Testimony of
B 1
Bruce Christensen, President
National Association of Public Television Stations
Before the®

Subcommittee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and Finance
Commi ttee on Energy and Commerce

U.S. House of Representatives ] S
' March 16, 1983 ’

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcoalut:ee, it {s a special privilege
for me to testify today concerning the 1mportance of quality television service to
children. Our nation's children are not just important to our ‘future, they are
our future. Television--used in nearly every American home, for an averube of
more than six hours a day--is an especially powerful factor in their lives,

, Congress's establishment of National Cﬁildren and Television Week has reconfirmed
the 1mportance of television to children, and we commend the Congress and the .

National Council for Children and Television for focusing the nation's attention

on the critical issus of how to better harness the television medium in service to

our young people. ' . ) ,
Educational, entertaining television programs that meet the special

needs of young people are the cornerstone of public television's service to B

American families. Fred Rogers' thirty-year. association with us dates back to the

sign-on dates gf tne first educational television stations in the nation. And,

it's no exaggeration to say .that SESAME STREET and MISTER ROGERS NEIGHBORHOOD,

which began fourteen and fifteen years ago, put public television on the map and,

more important, into the hearts of mi1lions of grateful American mothers and their

N

families.

These series started just after the first major- federal commitment to
fund public broadcasting operations and programming, embodied in the Public
Broadcasting Act of 1967. The expanded service to children they represented was
one of the first realizations of the mandate spelled out in that landmark federal

legislation.
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.

. The Good News--The Funding Crisis has not undercut our commitment to

children's programming: Faced with the need to curtail programming and services

in response to federal budget cuts, public television stations have fesponded by
/

reemphasizing our children as a unique programming responsibility. Although

. public television statfons approved a plan to reduce PBS program distribution

hours 1in the national program service by 33%, the ‘amount of children's programming
remained largely intact. Six hours of children's programming are still distributed
every weekday; with week-end programming the combined total 1s 34 hours a week,
over 50% of all PBS prograﬁming distributed as part of PBS's basic package of
progran'ser§1ces nationwide. The Corporation for Public Broadcasting, in assessing
priorities for a dihinished television program fund, put children's programming at
the tnp‘of.the 11st. The Children's Television Workshop, which proddces SESAME
STREET, THE ELECTRIC COMPANY and 3-2-1 CONTACT, decreased the amount of the total

station cost for SESAME STREET, which as a daily program throughout the year, is

- one of our most expensive series, in order that virtually all stations would

continue to be able to gffo;d to buy 1t. .

Children {n'over ten million homes watch SESAME STREET every week,
over 90% of the target audience for the series. Its face pace is designed to
attract and keep the attention of young children while, at the same time, teaching
everything from counting and letters to why children should give matches to
parents, how blind people “see" and how deaf people "hear."” Six mi11on children
are regular viewers of THE ELECTRIC COMbANY. With-over 40% of them watching at
school, 1t 1s the most frequently used educational program‘in the 1nstructional
television schedule. Designed to make reading fun for 7-10 year-olds, 1t is

especially targeted to reach second graders in the bottom half of their reading

- ¢lass--the level experfs consider crucial 1n heading off early reading problems.

Before this program was used in the Lincoln Heights, Ohio, School District, 75% of

the pupils in grades 1-3 were reading well below national reading achievement
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ﬂlevels. By the third year of fntensive use of the program, first, second and
third gradersﬂ:ere reading at or above natjonal norms.

3-2;1 60NTACT 1s a first critica) step in addressing America's need
for.ne[e science, mathematics and engineering education. According to the
National Assessmeﬁt of Educational Programs, oyer 25% of our youeg people have
already decided against science as a career by the age of 9, censidering it too
dull, lonely and rigorous. This has been particularly true for girls and

m'“ffﬁft'fi, 3 2-1 1§ddf§19"°d to reach to the roots of this probleu E}rﬁe;ping
a1l children experience the joy of scientificiexploration through animation of
difficult concepts, use of positive role models and dealing with questions young
children themselves identified. Over 23 million young people watched the program
.at home during 1ts first year and Fhe companion teacher guide was requested by
over 250,000 teachers interested 1n using the program fn school.
Educational progruuning'is not, of course, )imited to increasing the
appeal of academic skills. It can also teach children to cope yfth the world
around them, in an understanding and compassionate manner. And this 1s exactly
what MR. ROGERS does for young people in over 5 million homes evefxﬂweek.—w»—~—"~~w'-~~~
T Three of "these “four progrems"were"spec1f1Ea1ly“déiﬁbﬁee,to reach minority
audiences; Recent Nielsen viewing statistics indicate that the pereentage'of the
nonewhite audience for each one 1s as high or higher than the percentage of
non-white children in the nation as a whole.
And while expensive to produce these investments are extremely cost-
effective. Because of repeated airings of these programs, the cost per viewer
. is about e'penny per program.
Not only are we continuing this basic service but we are allocating
1imited resources to new series as well. POWERHOUSE, which premiered last December;

is a sixteen part series which uses the adventures of members of an inner-city

-
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youth center to show preteens and teenagers how to deaf yitﬁ physica) and mental
health problems. Previewing this summer {s READING RAINBOW, fifteen haIf;hour
programs where ROOTS star LeVar Burton serves as a role modei for first and second
graders--sh}ring his sense of fun and excitement in reading good books--to
encourage our young people to do 1ikewise--thus helping them to retain newly

acquired critical reading skills over the suﬁmer months. And scheduled to debut

in 1984 is a new 26-part drama series designed to attract the post-SESAME STREET

”’/////,/anﬁ//ISTER ROGERS audience and their families as well,

Public teIevision programming designed primarily for young-people at home
is only part ‘of ourvstory; the real poizg is that virtually the entire schedule is
designed to meet their growing need for knowledge.

Over 80% of our licensees pFovfde 1nstrubtiona1 programming for their
local elementary and secondary schools; fifteen million school children in one
third of our nation's classrooms are regular users of this service. Oeveloped

by teachers, in direct response to their concerns, it helps them compensate for

the shortage of specialists in fields ranging from health and nutrition to-science, .

eeeeeemathy art-and-music: —OvER T;00070f ‘these”programs-are -dfstributed natiomide T

in response to teacher needs identified at the local level. The subject matter
«? i

i

ranges from THE ARTS EXPRESS, for first through third graders, and TﬂINKABOUT,
designed to strengthen the reasoning and stud} skills of fifih-anp sixth-graders
in the fields of mathematics and communications -to THE COMMUNITY OF LIVING THINGS,
which together with THE HUMAN COMMUNITY will pro?ide a year-long sequence ranging
.from énergy origin, use and distribution to the biclogical history of Iakeg,
forests and deserts for 6th through 9th éraders. Two of our public television
stations are experimenting with the educational use of teletext 1n the schools.
Results from the Los Angeles experiment indicate that initial teacher skepticism

about classroom use of the medium was reversed because of {ts strong motivational
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influence for learning. Teachers found that the exercises sparked classroom .
discussion and encouraged students to read more about issues addressed in the
to]ote}t_proqrnu on their own. In Boston, whgre the experimgnt is still in i
progress, teachers are reporting similar reactions. In both cases, the most
impressive result may well be the learning motivation for youngsters who have not
adapted well to traditional tiac@jnq methods o;'have evidenced 1ittle 1ntere;§ in
Finally, most of our prime time échedu]e--frpm NOVA, NATURE and LIFE ON
- EARTH to MacNETL/LEHRER, AMERICAN PLAYHOUSE and GREAT PERFORMANCES 1s quality
.educationaI prcqrmﬁuinq for the entire family, Th?se who appreciate this service
wirror our. society as a whole. Fifty-four réent of the viewars are families
with incomes between $10,000 and $30,000. The remainder of the viewing homes are
evenly divided between those who éarn less than $10,000 a year and those who ea;n
more than 3$30,000. Twenty-five percent of these families are headed by 1ﬁd1y1dua1s
‘without high school.’degrees; nearly the same percentage are headed by persons w1fh
college degreeﬁ. The racial balance of the viewing audience reflects that of the
nation. .. .- . . . - . . .
With over 50% of all American homes using our service weekly, ﬁub]ic
television has hecome the most cost-effective public trust institution in America.
And as the'oniy telecommunications service with a“specific educational mandate, it
is the only such service offering an equal opportunity for eﬁ]iqhtenment.to an '
Americans. ‘ ’

The Bad News--Funding Cuts have seriously eroded our ability to continue to

produce and distribute all _programming, especiai]y that for children: Public

television programming for children 1s specifically designed to make educational
ski11s entertaining qnd thus appealing by presenting basic spelling and counting

skil11s in a fast-paced manner, using positive role model;, from firefighters '

AN
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to scientists, and demonstrating the be and excitement of reading. But to make
sure these concepts are presented effectively--so that the young audience 15.
retained and receives the intended message--requires a substantial jnvestment in
research and fcst1nq. For the first 3-2-1 CONTACT series research and testing
took two years. Numerous educators were consulted about the learning capabilities
of the target 8-12 year-old age group; perhaps more importantly, 8,000 children .
ware consulted to find out what questions and {ssues would actually interest

them. ' ’

B;cause THE ELECTRIC COMPANY 15 a five-year series, this kind of research
continued throughout production. Evaluation a’ter the first year caused the
producers to slov.the paéi, io teach more by teaching leass, treating a word first

" as a group of letters, then as a syllable in a larger word and finally as a part
of a phrase or sentence. Continuing research allowed the producers to constantly
refine their techniques, to make humor more reenforcing and less distracting, to
understand what formats were most effective with the lowest achievers and to
extend the {ntnrest sparked by television into a desire to read books. This
comni tment to testing and evaluation is in no way limited to these two series;
on the contrafy,‘it is a basic part of the budget for virtually all of e
1nstrucg1onal programming produced by our stations for use in our schools.
Equally critical is promoting the most effective use of this maqer1a1 by our
te&chers, with teacher gujdes_and ceminars, ancillary classroom material and
companion books and magazines. ) l 7 o

This kind of research and promotion adds not just to the excellénce but

also to the°expense of the programming; to do otherwise, hOweverﬂ would fail to

achiave the very purpose of the programming. -
Without sign1f1cdn€ contributions from the National Science Foundatioen,

! - _the Department of Education, and the Corporation for Public Broadcasting (CPB),
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\ .
the development of 3-2-1 CONTACT would not have been possible. For SESAME STREET

and THE ELECTRiC COMPANY, the story is even more dramatic. - The Department of
Education invested nearly $50 mf11ion over the years to develop and provide for

the production of these programs; additional financial assistance was provided by
CPB. For programs 1ike GREAT PERFORMANCES and AMERICAN PLAYHOUSE, 1t was substantial
early investments from the National Endowments for the Arts and the Humanities,

in addition to the Corporation, which made development possible. )

But all of these program fundihg sources have been subsgantiaIIy reduced, In

addi tion t; the 25% cut in the Corporation's budget, the media allotments for both
. Endowments have been reducba. support from the Department of Education cut

by about 75% and the National Science Foundation's Public Understanding of Science

media budget eliminated completely. Thus the ioss from all federal funding

sources s about:$60 million annually.

Even before these cuts, the amount of programming was se;erer 1imited by
available resources. Only 30% of the year]y schedule of SESAME STREET and MR.
ROGERS represent new programming hours. No' hew program of THE ELECTRIC COMPANY
has been produced in the last f19e.years, and the first season 65 program seriés
of 3-2-1 CONTACT will go into its fifth year of repeated progrmnning‘nexi year

® f0110w1ng 1ts new forty lesson secﬂnd season. Of the 34 hours of this programming
distributed weekly by PBS, two thirds of the distribution hours are simply repeats
of programs provided aired earlier in the week.

The Administration has suggested we look to the private sector to help
finance our services.

lAdministration's proposal--

There are only a couple of things wrong with the
1t's not a new idea and 1t's not their idea. On the contrary, 1t was our idea and
1t dates back to the 1950’s. The concept began with our community 1licensees

who had no direct relationship with state or local educational entities which
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provided the critical early investments to our state, school board and university

1icensees. THE WORLD OF MEDICINE was undeer1tten_by a German Pharmaceutical firm

in 1957, a nutrition program entitled THE BALANCE by Neutralite in 1958 and

Exxon began supporting the airing of Shakespeare plays shortly thereafter. VQED

in Pittsburgh began fundraising door to door {n 1954 and KQED {n San Francisco

aired the first auction fn 1954. As the number of phb11c television stations

grew in the 1960';. these other 1icensees increasingly looked to private sources

of support. And Sy the mid-1970's, the vast majority of public television statfons

jp?ned together in a national effort to fund special fundraising drives on. the air.
By the late 1970's, this pattern was so well establ{shed that the preser-

vation and growth of our public television system was more §$0v11y financed by

fncreases from the private sector than through rising federal appropriations.

In fact, it was essential to public television’s survival during the high-inflation

perfod of the late 1970's and early 1980's. From 1978 to 1981, when inflation

{ncreased the Consumer Price Index b}»39;4$. our total nonfederal support increased

by a s11ghtly larger amount--42%. By comparison, the federal appropriations for

public television rose only 11%, becahse more than half of tpe increases for public

broadcasting were allocated to radio. Comparing our $15 m11i1on increase in

federal appropriations to the 59§ mi114ion jump in support from businesses and

subscribers we see that these two private sources together contributed $6 for

- every $1 from federal appropriations during this period. Yet because our total

{ncome lagged behind the 1ncrea;e in consumer prices, we actually had Jeks pur-
chasing power fn 1981 than in 1978. o

Because of this significant growth in private support for public televi-
sfon, the real ‘question s to what extent we can hold onto {t rather than how much -

more we can rely onr {t.

EA
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Duriqg FY1982, for example, more than 330 corporations, foundations,
associations and government agencies provided underwriting dollars, up from 277 in
FY1981. The total contributed was a record $63 million, up $5 million from the
previous year. But because the overall cost of the schedulg increased by 15%, the
percentage share of underwriting of the PBS schedule actua!]y dropped from 49.5%
in FY1981 to 46.5% in FY1982.

Last year, the total number of voluntary viewer contributions receiveq
during the Spring fundraising drive, which had been rising steadily sincé the
early 70's, dropped off for the first time, Although total dollars contributed
increased, the increase was less than the amount necessary Just to account for
inflation. ' .
. And this year, records from the first four days of p1édging in the Spring
Festival show a sti11 bleaker picture. fota1 dollars pledged are down 10% and the
total number of pledges are off 143, Part of the problem is the lack of new,
attractiv& and thus well publicized programming such as. BRIDESHEAD REYISITED and
‘LIFE ON EARTH. Another part of the pFob1em 1s that afger going to our viewers
three times a year for over two years asking them to help make up the federal
reductions, they have largely responded to our plea, .already given the extra
assistance they were able to provide.

With improved economic conditions, we can sti11 hope for business and

viewer support more in line with cost increase resh1t1ng from inflation. But

‘the period of sustained dramatic increases may well have peaked. Only the largest

markets, with their high concentrations of peqp]e and businesses, can be counted
on for the bulk of this support and 1t 1s here where our financial base has been
well established for nearly-a dechde. Having a nationwide service means reaching
people 1n middle and small sized c1t4e§ as well as rural areas. And growth possi-
bilities beyohd those of recent years ;re 1imi ted by the substant1a11y smaller

size of the popuiatipns-and business concerns.

]
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While we can, and have, tightened our belts--reducing the number of
)\ourls stations broadcast, cutting back on saleriu and number of employees,
postponing the replacement of outdated.equipment--the bulk of the cuts must be
borne by the programming itself, because that, after all, is what our equipment !
and employees collectively provide. Under the greatest‘prossure {s the programming
for our children-<both at home and 1n’school--becauso it has traditionally been
financed by governmental and educatiunal institutions and because the production
and distribution colste cannot be sustained by corporate and viewer support.
while the combination of the PBS children's schedule and the instructional
hours for schools account for up to two-thirds of our weekday broadcast hours,
this is the least economically attractive programming for undentritars. The
investment of Sears-Roebuck 1n MR. ROGERS, of The General Motors Corporation
in WHY IN THE WORLD and the Kellogg Corporation in READING RAINBOW sre as
N commendable as they are unusual. Even a tested and successful program er
\‘ 3-2 1 CONTACT could not find a single business underwriter for the second series;

v

\ production was delayed and finally limited to less than two-thirds of the original
\.& number of programs planned. Lack of sufficient funds for READING RAINBOW resulted
1n a reduction of 25% of its proposed schedule as well.
The simple fact is that children don't buy cars.or soap and thus have
Hn\n‘ged appea) to commercial advertisers; the Anm  “wn stock, vote‘in elections
or teite\ a leading role in tf\eir communities to - to underwriters of
_noncmne‘rgial programming.
wﬁ“at we are really saying is that the focus. of attention should not
be limited tc}.how to encourage more and better programming for children from
a variety of telecomunications services. At least some of the attention must be
‘given to how to preserve what we already have. And ‘for public television, this .

means a firm camitment to ensuring the survivability of the system {tself.
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STATEMENT OF JOIIN A. S()IINﬁcII)I'}It

Mr. ScunEker. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Warne Amex Satellite Entertainment Company is the cable pro-
graming joint venture of Warner Communications and Amcrican
Express. One of our programing services is Nickelodeon, a 13-hour
. u day basic cable channel ekclusively for young people. It currently
reaches over 11 million honigs on over 2,400 cable systems.

Commissioner Rivera earligr this morning, I believe, inadvertent-
ly identified Nickelodcon as\a pay-cahle service. It is not a pay-
cable service. It is offered free to thelcable subscriber-once that
cable subscriber has paid for basic cable in his home. Nickelodeon
is paid for by the cable system and that cable operator -pays us,
Warner-Amex, for the Nickelodeon service that we provide him via
satellite. 5 :

Because children’s television is a concern of mine, it is especially
gratifying that the week of March 13th has been declared “Nation-
al Children and Television Week.” 1 congratulate you, the rest of
the U.S. Congress and President Reagm"m for focusing on an issue of
vital importance to our Nation. It will heighten the consciousness
of people everywhere to the needs of our kids.

Children watch 28 hours of television a week, averaging 4 hours
a day. In households with cable viewing levels are even higher.
Television viewing is the No. 1 major activity among American
children’ Cable recognizes the young people as an audience worth
cultivating by providing over 158 hours per week of children’s pro-
graming. With the debut of the Disney Channel on April 8, this
total number of hours jumps to 170 hours per week. Nickelodeon’s
91 hours per week represents more than half of that total.

Nickelodeon is constantly experimenting with new formats

which break with traditional television. There is nothing on Nick-
elodeon that could be defined as violent, or which contains stereo-
typical representations. ' ’
»~ Stimulated by a recent ACT study which decried the lack of posi-
tive role models on television, we commissioned our own research.
Following the ACT research format, our, analysis revealed that
Nickelodeon to have the highest number of positive characteriza-
tions of women, blacks, and other minority and ethnic groups.

Nickelodeon’s program is age specific, falling into five main
groups—preschool, elementary, subteen, and:programs that kids
can enjoy along with their parents. N ‘

Pinwheel for preschool children emphasize$ youngsters's delight
in discovery and fantasy. '

Against the Odds, a biography series hosted by Bill Bixby, pro-
files the lives of men and women who have had a profound effect
on society. .

Reggie Jackson’s World of Sports takes viewers around the world

_where they can see young athletes just like themselves striving for
excellence. " ‘

Standby . . . Lights! Caméra! Action!, hosted by Leonard Nimoy,
provides a rare opportunity for young and old to sample the

" method behind the magic of how movies are made.
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"The highly acclaimed You Can’t Do That on ‘Television uses fast-
moving, soletimes outrngeous humor Lo make a point about drugs,
junk food and other issues of importance to kids and parents nlike.

Livewire, hosted by noted humorist and author Fred Newman, is
a variety talk show for teenagers, featuring guest performances
and appearances by celebrities who answer questions about the
problenis and concerns of young people.

Kids' Writes is a critically acclaimed show based on the actual
writings of youny viewer-poems, letters, stories and songs acted out
by an improv group. .

This fall, Nickelodeon is bringing Mr. Wizard and his famous lab-
orutory back to television. In a brandpew series, Mr. Wizard will
explain the magic and mystery of everyday living for a whole new
generation. .

In 1981, Nickelodeon was endorsed by the National Education
Association. In 1982, the NEA once again honored the entire chan- -
nel with a special award for the “advancement of learning through
broadcasting.” The National PTA Board of Directors gave Nickel-
odeon a special recommendation, the first time that organizution
had ever recognized TV for its service to young people. In addition,
Action For Children’s Television has recognized the channel for its
encouragement of program diversity. o

Nickelodeon is doing what cable was designed to do by offering -
more options, more participation and more programing suited to
individual needs. We are showing people that they are both compe-
tent and respected.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

STATEMENT OF PEGGY CHARREN

Ms. CHARREN. For 15 years, ACT’s strategy to improve children’s
television has been to advocate: (1) an inerease in the amount of
programing for children; (2) scheduling of children’s programs
throughout the weck; and (3) increased diversity in programing
geared to young audiences. ‘

While we present annual awards to particularly innovative chil-
dren’s series, ACT has never labeled any programs as the best, the
worst, the most objectionable, or the most violent. ACT has disa-
greed again and again with this approach to TV reform. We do not
want to become television’s inspector general. Because of our
strong belief in the importance of program choice, ACT has vig-
orously opposed the New Right’s efforts to control television
through program hit lists and other forms of censorship.

"ACT commends Congress for designating this week as National
Children and Television Week. Still we recognize only too well that
this week is no time to celebrate the state of children’s television.

Why has program choice for young people grown steadily worse
during the past 2 years?

Why, with the'removal of Captain Kangaroo is there no longer a
single daily or even weekly children’s program on commercial net-
work TV Monday through Friday?

Because TV self-regulation by the dictates of the marketplace
can never result in adequate broadcast service to young audiences.
The Nation’s young people simply don’t represent-a strong enough

993
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buying power to inspire the commoreinl ‘I'V industry to design and
air, purely out of economic sell-interest, sufficient programing for
young people. :

I would like to point out that that 2- to 1 lLyearold market that
commercinl telovision talks about is filled with diserote’ smaller au-
diences of ehildren, n fact that Nickelodeon recognizen so nicely.

Why am 1 here today? 1 am here becnuso 1 beliove, like most
people, that television programing is a vitally important socializer
of youny children and that young people can and will bo ongaged,
challenged, and cducated by television programs geared to t.h(.eir

. specinl needs und interests,

Programs that teach them nbout a diversity of places, fuces, and
ideas which their own lives do not expose them to. I beliove that
brondcasters know how to get such programing on the air. The
don't only becnuse programing for chj dren does not maximize prof-
ity.

I am here today because I believe that-Congress has a responsi-
bility to improve children’s experience with television, not by regu-
Iatin{,r program content, but by exercising its role as overseer and
legislating in the public interest. :

I, therefore, ofter Congress the following recommendations for
National Children and Television Weck:

First, Congress should reaffirm the statutory requirement that
broadcasters operate in the public interest. ‘

Cable and the other new video technologies are by no means suf-
ficiently widespread in this country to put an end to the concept of
the broadcast spectrum as a limited public resource. Nickelodeon
comes only to homes who pay for basic cable service.

Second, Congress Shoukf as part of its oversight responsibility in
the telecommunications area, recommend to the Federal Communi-
cations Commission that it adopt stronger guidelines for. children’s
television programing and advertising.

With the recent disappearance of the NAB TV Code, children are
at the mercy of the marketplace as they have not been in years.
FCC guidelines should address the amount of programing and ad-
vertising designed for children, not its content. There is a prece-
dent for this with the processing guidelines relating to news and
public affairs at the TV stations which do indeed recommend mini-
mum percentages. It is a hard number to come by, but it is not an
impossible problem. :

hird, Congress should retain the existing statutory language in
section 5 of the Federal Trade Commission Act, which prohibits
unfair ana deceptive acts or practices in or affecting commerce.

ACT believes that the vigorous authority and jurisdiction of the
FTC, as guaranteed by section 5, are essential to the widely sup-
ported principle of consumer protection, to the promotion of fair
market competition, -which is the problem we were addressin
before about programing, and specifically to the protection of chil-
dren from unfair and deceptive commercial practices targeted to
them on television. ‘

Fourth, Congress should encourage the enforcement of the Equal

' Employment Opportunity Act to bring more minorities and women

into decisionmaking positions in the television industry, which in
turn will help increase program diversity. . .

54
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As part of National Children and Television Week, ACT has re-
leased yesterday a new handbook entitled Fighting TV Stereotypes.
I would like to submit ‘that for the record.

Mr. Swirr. Without objection, it will be made part of the record.
. Ms. CHARREN. As one step toward trying to remedy this problem,

ACT yesterday filed at the FCC specific recommendations about
amending form 395, an employment report filed annually at the -
Commission by broadcasters. ’ o

Fifth, Congress should insure that any national cable legislation
guarantees sufficient public access channels and prohibits censor-
ship by any government agency. '

Only about one-third of ail American TV households have cable
television Far fewer have cable systems that provide access chan-
_ nels. Public access, community access, and leased access channels
are in the public interest, and it is up to Congress to see that they
are guaranteed. It is also up to Congress to insure that cable televi-
sion is protected from local or national censorship. ACT recom-
mends that all cable companies be required by law to provide lock-
boxes free of charge to those subscribers who want them. That is to
preclude local censorship. '

Sixth, Congress should support increased funding for public
broadcasting which provides an important noncommercial pro-
graming alternative for children. We saw a nifty example of that
with an earlier comment. - ' '

ACT does not share FCC Chairman Fowler’s opinion that public
broadcasting should shoulder the full responsibility for children’s
television programing, but because public broadcasting needs more '
Federal support, ACT recommends that Congress vote the Corpora-
tion for Public Broadcasting an additional $40 million for programs
geared to young audiences. Short of that, I notice that Representa-
tive Dingell has a really nifty solution for increasing PBS’s budget.

I would like to thank this subcommittee for providing me with -
an opportunity to offer these six recommendations for congression-
al.action. I was delighted to hear this morning about the en banc
meeting that the FCC is going to schedule. -

We are pleased that they are finally going to take action on
ACT’s petition from 1970, and we assume that our lawsuit had
" nothing to do with that. We are pleased by the temporary commis-
sion that is proposed by Commissioner Rivera and support that
idea.

And we are delighted with these hearings, not only because of
the opportunity to address these significant issues, but because we
have here a room full of the players in the children’s television
public policy, game. I have not seen most of these people since the
new administration came into power, and we think that it isa good.
sign that we afre all here together again. - )

[Testimony resumes on p. 111.] . :

[Ms. Charren’s prepared statement and attachments follow:]



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

52 .

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PEGGY CHARREN, PRESIDENT, ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S
TELEVISION

.
I am Peggy Charren, president of Action for Children's Telgvision.

ACT is a national grassroots organization, headquartered in Newtonville, Massa-
chusetts, that works to encourage diversity in children's television ana to
eliminate commercial abuses targeted to children. ACT was begun in 1968 by a
group of parents, teachers, physicians, and medié professiona]s who were brought
togethér by a common concern for children and how fhey are affected by what they
see on TV. Today, ACT has 20,u00 qués~paying members throughoutvthe United_
States and is suppbrtgd in its goals by the ACT Contacsé. 100 volunteers who
speak out for ACT in every state, and by the ACT Coa]iﬁion, a network of 150 .
organizations inc]uﬁing the American Academy of Pediafrics. the NAACP, and the
United Steel Workers of America, representing a total membership of 60 million.

For fifteamyears, ACT's gtrategy to imp-ove children's ‘television has been

" to advocate: 1) increased age-specific progranminé; 2) scheduling of children's

programs throughout the week; and 3) increased diYersity in programming geared
: '
to young audiences. While we present annual awards to particularly innovative

children's series, ACT has never labeled any programs as the "best," ‘the "worst,"
‘ !
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.

the "most objectionable,” or even the "most violent." ACT has disagreed again
and again with this approach to TV reform; we do not want to become television's

Inspector General. Because of our strong belief in the importance of program

" choice, ACT has vigorousiy opposed the New Right's efforts to control television

through program "hit lists? and other forms of censorship.
' ACT conmendé Congres! for designating this week as National Children and
Television Week., Still, Jé recognize only too well that this week is no time
to celebrate the state of children's television. It is a time to bring to-the
nation's attention, and to ;he attention of Congress, the ever-worsening service
that children have been receiving from broadcasters qﬁring the past two years.
A close look during this special week at the problems surrounding children's
television can only highlight the TV industry's shameful neglect of the child
audience during the other 51 weeks,of the year.

why has program choice for young people grown steadily worse during the past
two years? Why, with the removal of "Captain Kangaroo," is theré no longer a single
datly or even weekly children's program on commercial network TV Monday through
Friday? Why have nationally acclaimed series such as CBS's "30 Minutes,” '

ABC's "Aniﬁals Animals Animals," and ‘NBC's "Special Treat" been cancelled?

‘Why is hearly half of the Saturday morning cartoon lineup on all three commercial

networks produced by one aﬁimation house, Hanna-Barbera? th‘do most commercial

broadcasters feed children a starvation diet of televised comic books for a

few hours each weekend...and then bra§ about their service to young audiences?
Why? Because TV industry self-regulation by the dictates of the marketplace

and tﬁe bottom line can never, never result in adequate broadcaster service to

young audieqces. The‘nation's youné\people simply don't represent a strong

enough buying power to inspire the commercial TV industry to design and air,

. purely out of economic self-interest, sufficient programming for young people.

\
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And economic self-interest {5 the name of the game in commercial te]evision.
just as it is in every business. Former FCC Chairman Charles Ferris, d1though

a great believer in deregulation of the telecommunications industry, said it

. best when he commented in 1980 that "the marketplace forces of the television

industry aé it is presently structured fail when you apply them to children."”

what does this mean? That we must all sit back and watch while television,
the mout creative and informational entertainment medium we have, ignores
children's needs and‘du1l; their intelligence and curiosity with endless cartoons?
That we who care about improving children's experiences with television must

content ourselves with research on TV's effects and speeches about parental

" responsibility for children's viewing habits?

That is not why I am here today. I am here because I believe, like most
people, that television programming is a vitally important socializer of young
children and that young people can and will ve engaged, challenged, and educated
by television programs geared to their special needs and interests -- programs
that teach them about a diversity of places, faces, and ideas to which their
own lives cannot expose them. I believe that broadcasters know how to get such
programming on the air; they don't only beceui ,e programming for children does
not maximize profits.

I am here today because I believe that Congress hqs a responsibility to
improve chjldren's experiences with television -- not by regulating program con-
tent, but by exercising its role as overseer and legislating in the public
interest.

ACT therefore offers Congress the following recommendations for National

Children and Television Week: 3

1. Congress should reaffirm the statutory requirement-that broadcasters

operate "in_the public interest.”

93
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Cable and the other new video technologies are by no means sufficiently
widespread in this country to put an end té the concept of the broadcast spectrum
as a limited public resource. Broadcasters are obligated to operate Min the
public interest, convenience, and necessity," and children are an important seg-

\-
ment of the public.

2. Congress should, as_part of its oversight responsibility in the tele-

communicatians area, recommend to the Federal Communications Commission

that it adopt stronger guidelines for children's te}evisibn programning
and advertising. '

With the recent disappearance of the National Association of Broadcasters
Jelevision Code, one of the few instrumeﬁts of industry self-regulation that did
make a difference, children are at the mercy of the marketplace as they have not
been in years. FCC guidelines should address the amount of programming and

advertising designed for children, not its content.

3. Congress should retain the existing statutory language_in Section 5 of

the Federal Trade Commission Act, which prohibits "unfair and deceptive

acts or practices in or affecting commerce."

ACT believes that the vigorous authority and jurisdiction of the FTC, as
guaranteed by Section §, are essential to the widely supported principle of
" consumer protectinn, to the promotion of fair market competition, and, specifi-
cally, to the protection of ch)ldren from unféir and deceptive.commercif

practices targeted to them on television.

4. Congress should encourage the enforcement of the Equal Employment

Opportunity Act to bring more minorities and women into decision=

making'positions in the television industry, which_in turn will help

increase program diversity.
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As part of Kational Children and Television Week, ACT has released a new

handbook entitled Fighting TV Stereotypes. One of the important points made in

this publication fs that television stercotypes and underrepresents women and
minorities in part because so few females and peoble of color are involved in
" i television programming decisions. As one step toward trying-to remedy
this problem, ACT yesterday filed at the FCC specific recommendations about
amending Form 395, an employment report filed annually at the Commission by

broadcasters.

5. Congress should ensure that any national cable legislation guarantees

EEjfjcient bublic access channels and prohibits censorship by any
gdvernment agency. .

Only about one third of all Ameriﬁan TV households have cable television; far
fewer have cable systems'that provide access channels. Public access programming
is the most exciting aspect of cable television, and the one that promises to
distinguish cable from traditional broadcast TV, because it of fers members of the
communjty a chance to make their own pregramming. Public access, commbnity access,
and leased access channels are in the publ.c interest, and it is up to Congress to
see that they are guaranteed. It is also up to Congress to ensure that cable
felevision is protected from local or national censorship. ACT recommends that
all cable companies be reguired by law to provide lock-boxes free of charge to
those gubscribers who want them. Let each family do its own cepsoring wi;h a
lock-béx; cable television is too important a vehicle of free speech fo be sub-

jected to the risk of censorship on any level.

6. Congress should support increased funding for public broadcasting, which

provides an important noncommercial programming alternative for children.

ACT does not share FCC Chairman Mark Fowler's opinion that public broadcasting

should shoulder the full responsibility for children's television programming.

&
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public televiston fi11s one or at most two channels in most communities, and it

has too many responsibilities to too many different- constituencies to becone
primarily a children's service, in order to Vet commercial broadcasters "off the
hook." But public television and radio have provided young children and adolescents
with some of the most thoughtful, exciting, sensitive, and racially balanced
programming of the past decade and can continue to offer these media alternatives,
assuming public broadcasting is given more funding, The Corporation for Public
Broadcasting has recently allocated six million dollars for new children's TV
programming; this money, however, will support only 26 one-hour episodes of a
weekly series. Because public broadcnsting needs more federal support, ACT
recomnends that Congress vote the Corporation for Public Broadcasting an add1tlona1

40 million dollars for programs geared to young audiences

I would like to thank this Subcommittee for providing me with an opportunity
to offer these six recomnendaéi?ns for Congressional action. I cannot emphasize
enough the importance of your }nvqlvement in the issue of children and television.
You would not have called these hearings today if you did not recognize that
television could be doing much more to enrich the lives of children and young
adolescents. 1 hope you will agree that Congress has a vifal role to play in
improving children's experiences with television. ACT need§ your support; children

need your help.

A
6.
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Action for Children's Television (ACT} is a national nonprofit child advo-
cacy group working'to encourage diversity in children's television and to
etiminate commercial abuses targeted to children. ACT initiates legal
reform and promotes public awareness of issues relating to children’s
tetevision through public education campaigns, publications, national
conferences, and speaking engagements. Founded in 1968, ACT has
more than 20.000 members across the country and the support of major
organizations concerned with children. '

Action tor Children’s Television
46 Austin Street .
Newlonville, Massachusetts 02160
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Fighting
TV Stereotypes
An ACT Handbook

The “scalp-hunting Indlen”...ths “Mexicen bandit"...the
“crotchety old man”. . . the “buxom black mama". . . the “Inscrutable
Orlental”. . .the “helpless female”. . . all Images that are now part of
a more prejudiced past, ight? Wrong. Minorities and women have
been protesting these tired stervotypes for years. Yet they're all still -
thers In living color on the TV screen, teaching chiidren lessons about
the world that countless epeeches about raclal harmony and sexual
equallty could scarcely correct.

It television Is a window on the world, It Is the only window through
which many children can see peopla who are dlfferent from them-
selves: people of other races, religions, or sthnic heritages, peopie
with different accents. Yst most television, especlally commercial TV,
closes the window on diversity. . :

What kind of message le TV sending by leaving those who are “dif.
fsrent” out of the plcture? What does It teach the young Chicano If
the Hispanic characters on television are most often criminals?
Equelly Important, what does It teach the young white chlid about
Hispanics —especially If he has no personal contact with them to
help him form his own opinlona? . ]

Working to srase sterectypes and encourage positive role models -
on children's TV has long been a goal at Action for Children'e
Television (ACT). Three years after its Inception In 1868, ACT commls-
sloned the first of an ongoing serles of studies of sox roles and raclal
and ethnic portrayale In children's programs and commerclals., ACT
has organized a number of workshops and symposia on TV role
modelg, Inviting producere, researchers, broadcastere, educators, ad-
vertisers, and public policy makera to examine the kinds of examplos
sot on children’s TV. And several ACT publications~— Promise and Per-
formance: Children with Speclal Needs and TV & Teens among
them—have zeroed In on the problem of stereotyping. Many of the
quotes In this handbook come from ACT's conferencas and publica-
tions.

Televislon car provide more positive role models and fewer
negetive stereotypes. This handbook outlines how It could, and why it
must. E .

ACT Is gratefui-for the support of the Foundation for Character
Education In making Fighting TV Stereotypes possible.
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Why ACT Is Concerned

When | wea growing up watching television, there were only

two black children on the screen— Buckwhaat and Farina on

“Tho Little Rascals.” We didn't have the reinforcement of “Leave It
to Baaver” or any of the other programas that showed warm famlly
lives for young white kids. '

—-Robert L. Johnson, Black Entartainmant Tolevision

Tolevision hag come a long way sinco the days when "Amos and Andy"
gave us some ol the only black laces on the screen, when we dreamed of
Jeannie and father knew best. Children today can watch shows like
"Sesame Street,” where little Cuban boys join hands with little Vie!:
namese girls to sing about numbers and ABCs. But there arg more than
enough programs—and commercials-——on TV that counteract the effec-
tiveness of such shows. Racial minorities, women, handicapped people,
and the olderly are all underrepresented on children's televislon. If they
are shown-at all, they are too often portrayed In a stereotyped manner.
What's more, a whole new generation is getting a skewed picture of the
world from syndicated reruns and recycled movies that condone bigotry.
And young people are spending 26 hours a week, on the average, in front
ol the TV, absorbing this cockeyed view.

How distorted is the TV picture? The children speak for themselves.

® "I think they are killers to Americans. Indians wear war paint.”

“Indians would be like us if they weren't dark, and they talk
ditferent. Sometimes they're like savages.” —3rd and 4th graders

@ "They're usually dopers, punks, and bums. | mean, they never show

the ordinary average everyday Mexican teenager.” — 16-year-old

@® | like to watch 'The'Waltons' because | like to watch John Boy who

is smart in school, he writes poetry, he tries hard to get his ideas
across and he's going to college. | like ta watch J J. He's hip, he
raps, he's funny, he gets bad grades in school." —teenage girl

\
At some polnt, the chiid Is going to say, “Where do ! fit Into
this soclety? The only time | sea myself is when | make people
laugh, or If there's a documentary about crime In the streets.
But as far as seeing mysel! as a dress designer or a city
official, it's just not there.”

— Colletre-Wood, NAACP Beverly Hills/Hollywood branch

Of course, television is not the only medium influencing children's per-
ceptions of reality, and much of what young people watch is intended as
fantasy. But children watch TV early and often, and from their viewing they
take away a sense of the social order that colors their outiock on life.

Parents and teachers can help offset TV's twisted images, but opinions
that are formed in early viewing years stay with children. As National Indian
Youth Councit Director Gerald Wilkinsnn observes, *'Indian young people
will act out not what their parents and granup2rents say is Indian, but what
the subtleties of TV dictate to be Indian.” ,

By rarely treating girls and minorities with respect, television teaches

them that they really don't matter. Andit teaches children in the white main- - - -
stream that people who are “'dilferent” just don't count. Worse still, by ex- - +

porting American programming abroad, we are shaping the way billons of
people around the worid see us—and the way they see themselves.

6o
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What the
Research Says

() "
Television, to be blunt about I¢, Is basically a medium with
a mind closed to the swiftly moving currents of tomorrow Tha
networks have erected an electronic wall eround the statua quo.
Jack Gould, formur colyminiat, The New York Timen

’

Al tolovision 1a aducational TV 1o young viewers, giving them an undor-
Manding of tho way peoplu should bo eatad Young people are walching
lelovision at alt hours of he disy and night, not just dunng the Saturday
morning cartoon biitz. Niglsen statistics roveat that childron nged tix to 1t
do fully 30% of their TV viewing during so-called prime-time hours

lHow does TV portray the elderly, racial minorities, and women?
According to Michigan State University Professor Bradloy S. Cvoonberg's
Lito on letevision, the elderly are scarce on the small sCreun:

@® Only 3% ofall charactors are In tha 65-and over group, a dispropor
tionate number of theso ate male.

The 1982 National Institute of Mental Health report. lelovision and
Behavior, revibwed a decade of research on lolavision, tinding:

@ Men outnumber women 3 to 1. TV women are mote passive and
I nchipvoment-oriented than men; some 70% of the women on
TV do not hold tobs outside the home (this at & ima when 53 1% ot
afl American women have joined the labor force).

® fBlacks and Hispanics are cast mainly in situation comedies, and
ovan thon only in a very few shows. Both groups are more likely to
be portrayed as unemployed, or In unskilled jobs.

A 1981 study by Brigham Young University researchers showed that the
proportional representation of minorities in TV comedies and dramas has
actually declined over the last decade. Yet minorities are tha fastest
growing segment of the U.S. population, Why are so many of them all but
invisible on TV? :

Came the revolution. And went the revolution.’ And Saturday
morning chiidren's programming on the three commaerclal networks
Is pretty much back at ground zero, Improved only by a few
hard-won cosmetic changes.

— Tom Shales, TV critic, The Washington Post

N

It prime-time TV slights wormen and minorities, children’s television offers
an even more slanted view of sociely. In Representations of Life on
Children’s Television, Boston University Professor F. Earle Barcus
concluded that in commercial programming specifically designed for chil-
dren there are fewer minorities and females, and more stereotypes about
them, than in adult television. The Barcus study, conducted for ACT in 1981,
lound that: :

@ Out of a total of 1145 characters in the programs studied, only 22%
were female. They were portrayed as younger, more dependent, and
less active than males. \

@ Only 3.7% of all characters were black, 3.1% were Hispanic, and
0.8% were Asian; one American Indian appeared. (By contrast, the
|atest census counted 11.7% blacks, 6.4% Hispanics, 1.5% Aslans,

“and 0.6% Native Americans among 226.5 million Americans.)

@ Of all characlers with speaking parts, 57.5% were white, and 33.8%
were animals, robots. or other non-humans.

When an animal is more likely than a black to have a speaking role, it's

lime 1o take a closer look at the television our children are watching. -

b3
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What’s Wrong with

these Pic'tures? ‘

in parts of the country thro there are few Chicanos,
people sse “Chico and lho Men" and think this Is what -
we aro really like. In one of the first episodes, the man
says to Chico, “Why don't "ou go back to Mexico and

take your flias-with you?” I know they ere trying to show
prejudice. but at the same flme there are people sitting at
home tliiisking, “Yeah, thay ought to go back to Mexico and
takeo thelr tiles with lh em.", ,

— Dan Chavez, Chicano Cog, irion of Los Angeles

i

National Urban League Director Whitney Young once 'cited a scene on
network telévision that epitormizes TV's exclusion of blacks. "' don't know
how many of you know 1251h Street in Harlem," Young Ssaid, “‘but it takqs
real genius loshoot a scene from 125th Street in Harlem and have nothirjg
but white people in it."” 7

An isolated =ase of TV's fajlure *o bring minorities into the picture? it

hardly seems so. For un|ess they are specifically written into a script,
munornties are unlikely to appear onscreen. But fair representation on/TV-
1sn't just a matter of counting black vs. white characters. It's also a guestion,
of how minorities and women are porlrayed-—-as the butt of jokes of as
useful human beings, in segregated groups or as an integral part i sogiety,
in lead roles or as subserwenl S|dek-cks

Producars of tiims and TV that bidtantly paratie sloraotypos
have defended their cmallgns by saying that white people are
depicted In degrading situations also. That's true, but for |
every bad white Image, there are ten good ones to shift the
balance. Whereas a singld caricature of a white person Is
accepted 8s an axaggeraled truth, a stereotype Is accepted
as the whole and compiste truth about all Aslans.
——Fllmmaker Irvin Paik

To show aII minorities or women as perfect saintly characters would be
as much a disservice 1o children as to paint them as all bad. But when the
same characteristics are altributed over and over again 1o arfy group—
gays, the elderly, the handlcapped—-—TV is reinforcing Stereotypes: __ .

. @ The black players on a cartoon basketball team get lost int the jungle
and can’l figure out ap escape route. . . until they are sayed by their
white manager. A ccpmal match begins and the white rivals are
slaughtering the black team. It's clear the white team {5 cheating,
but it takes a dog to set things straight for a black team victory.

@ Her body bionically reconslructed the pretty heroine returns to her
home town and decndes to give up tennis and becomeya teacher.
Still, she puts her superhuman skills to good use around|the house:
scrubbing floors, vachummg and washing windows.

@ Six Arab assassins are the quarry of the three beautiful detectives.
As the evil Arabs plot to kill scores of innocent people, they leer at a
beily dancer and sh vel food into their mouths with th&ir hands.
When the scheme tarls and the Arabs are apprehended, onig of their
caplors sneers, “You :ain't so tough . . .you camel eaters!t’

Weeding out slereolypes can' be tough especially since there's a
danger that even im. JQES meanl as posmve can, with overuse, the selves

leadlng ﬁeplacmg old slerequpes with new clichés is no remedy.

'
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What about the Ads?

]
Whether we ke It or not, television Influences the thinking
of chiidren. We know we cannot initiate a national karate
attack on the tube. We therefore must wage an intensive effort
to improve signiticantly television's portrayal of minority-
group experiances in this country. ’
— Professor Charles W. Chehg, UCLA Graduate School of Education &
Marsha Hirano-Nakanishi, Institute for Responsive Education

Ideally, there should be no advertising on children’s television. Young.
people simply are not sophisticated enough viewers to be ableto separate
fact from advertising fiction. But as long as ads do appear on commercial
children’s television, an effort shoutd at least be made 0 avoid perpetu-
ating stereotypes. Children see nine and a half minutes of commercials for
each Saturday morning cartoon hour, and more than 25,000 30-second
messages a year, the impact of which can hardly be dismissed.

Marketing surveys have at last begun to convince advertisers of the
wisdom of appealing to minority audiences. As a result, children are likely
to see more minorities between the programs than on them. Money talks;
advertisers have listened. Still, the commercials have a long way to go.

-

The stereotypes are very much with us. . .. Old people

are stlil constipated, can't sleep, thelr dentures don't

stick, and they're experts on remaedies for aches and pains.
— Eva Skinner, National Media Watch Committee, Gray Panthers

in the world of commercials, boys play with toy trucks and racing cars.
Girls play with makeup, dolls, and miniature household appliances. Moms
ofter snacks to the gang; dads get out and toss the football around. If
women have careers at all, they're mere diversions from their kitchens
and their men: “ can bring home the bacon, fiy it up in a pan, and never
let you forget you're @ man. ‘cause I'm a woman."”
How constructive are these advertising stereotypes?
® Demonstrating the ease of operating the family's new dishwasher,
the little girl says to her male friend, *See how hard | work for you!”
® The modern.day stereotypical Chinese launderer no longer says,
“No tickee, no washee." Instead he tries to convince his customers
that an *“‘ancient Chinese secret” is.the reason for their clothes’
! brightness . as his wile stands knowingly in the background,
holding a box of water softener.
Sexism, racism, and ageism emerge in more subtle ways, as well.
Women may be on camera, displaying the product, but the voice of au-
thority convincing consumers 10 buy it is usually male—90.6% of the time,
according to one Screen Actors Guild study. Blacks are given fewer speak-
ing roles than whites, and they are usually the one$ being instructed—
more often than not by a white man—in the iight product to buy. Moreover,._ .
a 1981 Amherst College study points out that most “integrated'’ ads are
simply spliced-fogether scenes of separate black groups and white groups.
Even public service announcements can have underlying messages.
Harvard University's Dr. Chester Pierce cites a PSA that subtly underscores
the image of blacks as immature, less serious. A group of schoolchildren
recite the virtues of eye examinations: they help you read more, they can
help you improve your grades. When it's the black girl's turn, she
announces that eye tests are "fun.” On its own, a harmless statement.
combined with other TV stereotypes, not SO ifNOCUOUS.
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Who Runs the Show?

c
The world of telecommunications continues to be predominantly
white, as refiected by ownership and control of the media as well
as in'the programming content. . . . The failure of teievision to
refiect the raciel, cuiturai, and ethnic piuralism and diversity that
cheracterizes this country today is a tragic loss.
— Merble Harrington-Reagon, National Council of Negro Women

The TV industry points 10 its hiring record with pride:.FCC statistics re-
leased in 1982 show that women made up 34.7% of all employees in
broadcast TV and 34.4% in cable. Minorities held 16.9% of all jobs in
broadcast TV and 13.9% in cable.

Yel a closer look at the makeup of the TV labor force reveals that
women and minorities are rarely seen where it counts: in'the boardroom.
They are, to use the U.S. Civil Rights Commission's term, mere window
dressing on the set. Office and clerical duties are still considered women'’s
work, with women holding 85.8% of all such jobs in commercial and
public television, and 91.6% in cable. And while the FCC puts the number
of broadcast "‘officials and managers'' at 9.1% minority and 26.8%
temale, these figures mask the true picture about who makes the
decisions in the television industry. For included In this top category are
not just general managers and program directors—who tend to be white
males—but also many of those with no real say In station policy, such as
promotion directors and research directors (who are often minorities or
females).

This employment imbalance is perhaps a natural consequence of the
pattern of ownership of Ty stations across the country:

@ Of the 1042 broadcast stations operating in the U.S., only 18 are mi-

nority-owned.

@ A 1982 survey of 288 broadcast stations found that women were

principal owners of only eight.

@ Only 20 cable companies, representing 45 to 50 of the country’s

4.700 cable franchiges, are minority-owned.

Television. . - has a responsibliity—and a need—to find
those potentlal Lonne Eiders und Alex Heleys, to discover
tomorrow’s Lorreine Hansberrys.

—TV writer Len Riley

Minoritfés and women are &7en more scarce at the creative end of the’
TV structure. Research by the Black Anti-Defamation Coalition reveals
that the average black TV viewer assumes that any show vith a targely
black cast is written, directed, and produced by blacks, ar{; that blacks
are reaping the profits. That is hardly ever the case. In 1980, the Writers
Guild of America, West reported 1,540 members working on a weekly
basis in TV. How many were black? Four. ’

For the most part, the TV business runs on the buddy system, making it
difficult for those without contacts in the *‘old boy network™ to get a foot in
the door. Some who have broken through the formidable barriers complain

" that they aren't given creative control, that established white writers are

called in after minorities submit story ideas.

That is not 1o say that no one but a Native American can write about the
Indian experience, or that only the elderly should rroduce programs
focusing on aging. But the more input minorities and women have, the
more accurate<TV's view of the world will become—not just in entertain-
rnent, but in the news. where what gels reported, and how, is often deter-
mined by people who lack sensitivity to minority issues.
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The PBS Alternétive

You can't turn the world around in a half-hour TV

serles. But you can make it more ditficult for children

to maintain stereotypic notions. Once you've been exposed
to a variety of people within a group, it's hard to continue
saying, “They're all alike.”

—Yanna Kroyt Brandt, executive eroducer, ""Vegetable Soup"

When television is good, it can be very, very good, encouraging racial
equality, presenting women in leadership roles, showing gays, the elderly,
and handicapped people as vajuable members ' society.
The Public Broadcasting Service has consis. led the way in foster-
ing positive role models for children. While prog .1iming on public TV has
its faults, and minorities and women are still underrepresented both
onscreen and behind the scenes, PBS has come closest 10 lelevision's
most noble goal: serving the public interest. Few who compare programs
like those noled below with those on the commercial networks could
quibble with the conclusion of the Carnegie Commission on the Future of
Public Broadcasting: ‘"Public television is capable of becoming the clear-
es! expression of American diversity and of excellence within diversity.”
@ Children with handicaps and those without have both profited from
positive images of the disabled in shows like "Feeling Free' and
Mister Rogers's 't Am, I Can, | Will" series. PBS's “Rainbow’s End"
was a pioneering effort to teach basic reading and language skills to
hearing-impaired youth. .

® ""The Righteous Apples,” a '"‘sitcom with a message,” takes on
sensitive topics like racial violence without suggesting that such
issues can be resolved in the space of a half hour.

@ yfreestyle,” focusing on changing roles of women and men, em-.

asized nontraditional careers for both sexes and explored the
onsequences of stereotypical thinking.
PBS also deserves praise as a major showcase for the many series pro-
duced under the Emergency Schoo! Assistance Act (ESAA) TV project, a
federally financed program to combat racism. Although the ESAA project
is no longer in eftect, the series aré still being aired, and the National Cap-
tioning Institute is adding closed captions for the hearing-impaired, making
them even more valuable. Some examples: .
@ "Bean Sprouts' illustrates the unique challenges of growing up in
San Francisco's Chinatown through the eyes of an immigrant boy.

@ Teenagers in a strong and supportive middle-class black family
iearn ditficult lessons about responsibility and independence in *'Up
and Coming.”

® "‘Carrascolendas” and "Villa Allegre” entertain in two languages

through music, comedy, and dance.

@ School desegregation is discussed by those it most affects in "As

We See It." a series researchgd and written by high schoolers.

Girls and boys of all backgrounds have benefited from PBS's commit-
ment 1o cultural diversity. Unfortunately, federal funds. crucial in keeping
public television alive. have been slashed. And the administration threat-
ens 1o cut government support even further. So the outlook for continued
excellence in public television programming for children is cloudy indeed.

¢
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More Bright Spots

When programming—along with employment—at least achleves

the same parity in diversity as Is reflected In the total population,

we wiil have reached the best of all possible worlds: a situation

which argues for no special attention to minority programming.

That time, unfortunately, Is somewhere In the future. .

— Janet Dewart, lormer director of Specialized Audience Programs,
National Public Radio

Public television isn't the only place where positive minority images
may be found, nor should PBS be solely respongible for all soclally rele:
vant programming. From time to time programs appear on commercial
television that do more than just line corporate coffers. When they appear,
they stand out:

©® ""The New Fat Albert Show'' on CBS gets out important Tessages

about issues like anti-Semitism. \
® NBC's ""Fame’ shows teens of varied ethnic backgrounds
performing and studying tégether and working out their differences. .

@ A nutrition spot called "Beans and Rice’ and a series of brief les-
sons in urban self-reliance called "'Willie Survive™ are two com-
mendable public service efforts that appear in ABC's Saturday
morning tineup. !

© A number of national children's specials have confronted minority

issues sensitively. ABC's Afterschool Specials, which are closed
captioned, have focused on racial strife (" The Color of Friendship™),
blindness (*'Blind Sunday'"), and other serious themes. Notable syn-
dicated specials include “'Joshua's Confusion.” from Multimedia,
contrasting old ways with new through the eyes of an Amish boy,
and "'Loser Take All,’ from Capital Cities, about competition
between two yduths, one white, one Chicano. ~

® In the mid-70s " Yut, Yee, Sahm, Here We Come’ became the first

_locally produced bilingual series. Produced by San Francisco’s
*Chinese community and aired on KPIX-TV, it introduced children to
the positive aspects of bicultural community life.

You shouldn't put diversity on television because It's right. ..
you should put jt on because It's good business. People want
to ses themselives, to see the psople around them on
television. They want television to broaden their world.
—Actor LeVar Burton i

Commercial broadcasters defend their programming decisions by
maintaining that they must serve too broad an audience to cater to special .
interest groups. But good programming cuts across all boundaries—*
color, sex, and ethnicity. After all, it's not only doctors who watch programs
with a hospital theme. TV viewers of all backgrounds will tune in to well-
made shows that focus on minorities or that showcase minority talent.

Occasional specials about race relations or feminism or elderly rights
are fine. but they're simply not enough. Children need to watch news that
better represents minority concerns, cartoons that reflect all the colors of
the human rainbow, and live-action programs that enhance their lives.
What's needed is a commitment to diversity in TV programming on a
regular basis—locally as well as nationally—and to the time it takes for
such programming to build an audience.
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Other Technologies

Thare are a lot o! opportunities for minorities to take

part in ceble, low-powaer telavision. . ., end othar tach-
nologies, If peopie know end work hard for them. The
powers that be are not going to give them awey.

-~ Will Horton, Minorities in Cable and New Technologles

With cable TV gotting of! the ground, there is reason to hope that chil-
dren's telovision uf the future will do a better job of putting diversity into

\ programening. That won't happun if cable sticks to lhe same old formulag
\\ that dictate programming to the lowest common donominator. But thero
\ aro signs of progress, like these cable initiatives:

‘ @ SIN National Spanish Television Network and Spanish Universal Tet
\ .. vvision (SUN) are two national services directed to the Spanish:
3 L ' speaking audience, both with special children's programming.

\ ’ @ A number of other national cable sorvices either existing or in the
\ works are directed to specific minority audiences. The Silent
\ Network, for the hearing-impaired, will carry original programming
\ for children and teens. Black Entertainment Tolevision ofters a

weekly tamily hour, interviews with leading black personalities, and

\ a live telephong call-in show fot teens. ,,

\ @ Programs produced locally, either by cable stations or by citizens

\ taking advantage of public access provisions, make for TV that truly

reflects communily interests and needs. College students in East

Lansing, Michigan, produce "Black Notes," while nine- to 12-year-
\ old students in Hackensack, New Jersey, discuss Black History
Month and other topics on the *'8.40 Report,”
Although they can provide disenfranchised groups with more access to
the medium, it's unlikely that alternative technologies will solve TV's illg.

\ For one thing, cable can be costly. Video discs and video cassettes, while

| increasing viewing options by allowing familie~ - ' schools to program

\ their own TV lare, invoive expensive equipment. If much of the audience

. for minority programs cannot afford to bring the new technologies into the

* | home, their potentia! for atleviating TV's distortion of lite will be limited.

) Since that is so, low-power television may eventually prove to be one

\ service through which minorities can have considerable impact. As many

* as 4,000 new TV stations are expected to be set up, with the ability to

‘transmit signals within a 15-mile radius instead of the 50 miles or more

‘covered by full-power stations. Low-power stations can be built for a frac-

tion of the cost of acquiring conventional TV stations, and the Fedeal

Communications Commission plans to give preference to minority appli-
cants for ownership. paving the way for neighborhood programming.

* Although low-power TV is still in its infancy, there is another alternative
lcﬁcommer’cial children's television, and it's one already found in nearly
every home: radio. Recently, a number of significant radio series have
bekn aired nationally: o

@ Black music is put in historical perspective in "From Jumpstreet,”
\ and the concerns of Latino youths are discussed in the bilingual
"*Checking It Out,”” two public TV shows now on radio.
® The contributions of minority figures in history who “changed adver-
sity 1o achievement'' are examined in " Turnaround,” produced for
teens by the New York State Education Department. .
® ''Listen Here," a series of 60-second public service announce-
. ents targeted to the secondary school level, profiles successful
‘famous and not-so-famous people of color.” ’
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Affirmative Action

Why is bleck ownarship so tramendously important?
... Wa need to control elrweves In order to control
the Images of bieck people in the medie.

Pluna Maeshall, National Black Modia Coalition

In 1978 e Foderal Cornmunicatlons Commisgien adopted policies
wimed al vhcoyiaging minorily ownarship of TV stations by extonding tax
bonehits to minorty entrepreneurs and making it oasier for thom to buy
inlo television Still, the number one obsataclo for minority groups seeking
to purchase TV stations romaing financing. Several funds have been set
up 10 euso the way, such as the National Association of Broudcastors’
Hroadcast Capilal Fend and Syndicated Communications, a minority-run
vonture cagntal company.

With more ethrucs and wormen in ownership positions, there's a better
chancae for diversity to be reflocted in TV programming. Detroit's WGPR-
TV, which becani the nation's first black-owned station in 1975, allocates
large amounts 0! time to ethnic programming. And a new Bridgeport, Con-
necticut, station “'organized, controlled, and managed by women'* plans
to air children’s programs that will *'demand active responses from’
vinwers -—children, parents, grandparents.”

it Is important to move eheed with our commitment to

equel smployment opportunities—not simply to creete

more Jobs far minorities, but to creete more sansitivity

in broedcesting to the diversity of peopies end

litastyles thet defines the Americen Idiom.

—Charles_Ferris, ex-chairman, Federal Communications Commission

Filling the ranks of the television industry, from owners down, with a .
multitude of perspectives can only broaden TV's view of the world  :for
childrer, tor everyone.

WNYC-TV is a good example of the increased sensitivity to commenity
needs that can result from hiring minorities to decision-making positions.
In 1981 the New York station appointed a black manager; since then, the
percentage of black-oriented programming has risen to 30% —more
black TV fare than any other station in the country.

Slow though it may be, progress has been made throughout the indus-
try. Much of that progress is a resolt of Equal Employment Opportunity
requirements set out by the FCC for all licensees. Any station with five or

~ more employees is required o lile annual reports of hiring practices with

the FCC, and 1o establish policies that will ensure “equal opportunity in
every aspect of station employment."”

These-provisions have served as an opening for groups like the Latino
Committee on the Media and the National Organization for Women to
challenge the renewal of broadcast licenses, one means of reminding
local broadcasters of their obligation to serve the public interest.

From time to time there have been signs that the FCC wants to pull
back on its commitment to EEO. The Equal Employment Opportunity Com-
mission’s Clay Smith, Jr., emphasizes that such a move would be a giant
step backwards. "'To refuse to enforce FCC policies in connection with
EEO would reverse 15 years of gains made by minorities and women in
telecommunications,'* he says. Without reguiations that promote the
hiring and advancement of women and minorities, the chance for their
voices 10 be heard in making programming decisions would be slighter
than ever.
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Changing ihe System

We are an unfinished item on America’s agenda. it is our l
task to invoive and engage'‘ourseives in the struggle

to force our country to recognize its hest potential.

— Actor Ossie Davis \ i

Munormef'; and women who have madé It into television know how hard
it can be to,scale the walls that insulate the industry. To help gthers make
their way. they have banded together 1o set up new “"old boy networks'™

@ The Natohal Black Media Coalition [uns a media clearinghouse and
an EEO resource center, and counsels minority media investors.

@ Minorities in Cable and New Technologies holds workshops to
increase minority participation in al'ernative technologies.

Impetus for change has come from the'Corporation for Public Broad-
casting as wetl i

® The National Black Programming Consortium sponsors an annual
competition—with a Children's/Teen category—for notable TV pro-
grams and films reflecting black concerns.

@ The National Asian American Teler.ommunications Association pro-
duces radio and TV serigs and serves as a clearinghouse for
nfarrmation about Asian media professionals.

© fublic TV and radio stations controlied by women and minorities are
eligible for CPB grants, as are female and minority public TV
employees wishing to upgrade their skills,

. It's not only national Organizations that can effect change; a lot can be
done on the local level. WETATV in Washinglpn. D.C., for example, has
provided sohd training through its minority internship and minority film lab-
oratory projects. Broadcasters can watch out for stereotypes on network-
ted programs and choose 1o air alternative material. Local broadcasters
and cablecasters can promote positive images by turning to unexplored
sources for programming ideas: Alrican poetry, ltalian folk tales, local
ethnic festivals. And r:2dia employees can let the community, and the
press, know of obstacles they meet in getting balance and accuracy into
local programming. N
It we wvant our children to grow up without the prejudice
that has stalned so many of our generation, and we want
the aducational echievement of our children to be as
great as possible, then why have we ignored the
Inexpensive chance to reach chlildren over television?

—Former Vice President We lter Mondale
\ .

There are many ways we all can work toward more and better portray-
als of minorities and women on children’s television. Getting Involved in,
the cable franchising process is one step—making sure that cable
systems provide programming for, and by, young people and minofity and

,women's groups. Businesses can underwrite programming for local

| broadcast or cablecast that aims at erasing stereotypes, and companies

; can pool their resources to set up job training or scholarship programs.

Viewers can talk back to the TV industry. Protests can be effective;
praise is equally important. Parents, educators, religious groups, and
youth groups can encourage children to question TV's view of the world.

The TV industry can't know how viewers feelif the lines of communica-:
tion are closed. Opening them up, and speaking out about television's por-
trayal of women and minorities, is notnly our right. It's our responsibi'ity
to our children,-and to their future. :

1

l
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Fighting
TV Siereotypes
An Action Guide

For children, Seeing is believing. How can we improve TV's messages?

The TV Industry can: L

@® Increase diversity in programming of- all kinds. Children need to
see characters who just happen to be black or Hispanic, as well

. .as dramas and documentaries thal focus on racial issues.

@ Hire and promote minorities anc. rvomen, especially to decision-
making positions.

© Establish recruitment and training programs and scholarships to
open the doors in all branches of the field. wriling, production,
news reporting, management.

® Aclively solicit programming ideas, scripts, and onscreen talent
that reflect Amernca's multiethnic, rnullicultural nature.

@ Provide access to communily groups to ensure a minority voice
on cable, low-power, and local broadcast TV.

©® Undgrwnte children's programs that reflect the interests and
. showcase the talents of minorities and women.
" @ Support public television as a valuable TV alternative.
® Fund education and promotion campaigns 10 develop new
aud:ences and encourage community involvement.
® Pool resources to sponsor scholarships and recruitment and
training programs 1o give the handicapped, women, and minorities
a start in television. -
@ Help tinance minority ownership of broadcast, cable, and low-
power stations and other TV technologies

All of us can: i .

© Watch TV with our children and talk about the role models and
stereotypes television provides. ‘

@ React 10 what children see on the screen. Call, visit, or write 10
station managers, produc-:rs, writers, and advertisers to apptaud,
crilicize, or suggest new ideas. Encourage children to speak out
ac well.

@ Become involved with cabje in the commuaity. Get in on the

negotiations to make sure that children are perved and that pro-

gramming reflects local ethnic flavor and minority-grou;)
concerns. Urge young people 10 take advantage of the chance to
make their own programming for public access channels.

@ Support policies at the local, state, and national levels that ensure
fair representation for women, handicapped, the elderly, and racial
and ethnic groups—in television and in society at large.

Action for Children's Television
46 Austin Street, Newtonvillz. Mas-achusells C2160
(617)527:7870
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Most chifdren ol 1~ past three decades re-
member a much-Joved television sliow that was
once the natton’'s most popular. it featured ad-
venures. cirtoons and other staples of Walt
tnsney . .

The magic 1s ending after 29 seasons for the
nelworks’ longest running prime-time enter
tatnment. The ending highlights a commit-
ment articulated years ago by Walt Disney:
“We are always keenly aware that things seen
on the screen can exercise enormous {nfluence
on the ideals and coriduct of youngsters. ...

‘Those wha' use the movie or TV screen as a
> M ’ % tional and Informational children’s shows vrith

Dbusiness also have a great responsibility to-
wird thejr customers.” .
Most who currently use TV as a businesy

)tnore that responsibility. Despite strong critl-.

ctsms of children's programming, the Federal
Communications Commission chalrman. Mark

- Fowler. has unwiscly refused to require broad- -

casters to show more.
Market forces. not the government. should
prevail, he said recently at Arizona State Uni-
_ versity. appiving the Reagan Administration
phifosophy that business left to its own devices
wili cure all ills. i
So far. those markel forces fave determined
that preschool children will see no morning,
weekday program on any network such as the
classic Caplain Kangaroo: that school-age chi
dren will see few after-school specials: and (bal
“much of the selection of children’s fare wilt be
limited to Saturday morning carpons.
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.. That s why Action for Children's Televi-
sion. a national citizens lobby based in New-
ton. sought the requirement to make broad:
casters offer seven-and-a-half hours of chil-
dren’s programming. some of it educational.
belween Monday and Friday.

During the Carter Administration, the FCC
was moving toward enacting a requirtinent for
more children's programming. ACT P:evident
Pegigy Charren and others believe, Mo "over, in
1974, the FCC issued a policy statement that
urged television stations to provide more educa-

less advert!sing and some provisions for e
schoolers. .

Children under five average 30 Lo 51 ee'c
lv: according to ACT. What are they aatcl 'ng?
What is it doing to them,-"at a time whei they
are devcloplnF and learning about the & N
and the people around them.” asks n 10-year
study on television and behavior by =1 ‘
al institute of Mental Health.

o, for a f2w reruns in late spring aod
2.." 1. + Disusy show familar to families
Jenmada.'nos wil Le off the atr. save those
with » <~ 10 D'snev’s new pay-tslevision sta-
tiun. 'The commitment te prime-time entertain-
me it fur - - "ren and familles will be missed
ueley ke FCC reverses field and decides to
make a Jifterence 1n the quality and quantity
.. chile -en's programming L

.
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FCC won't force chlld programs

By Kenneth Bnrry
Reuler,

WASHINGTON - Federal Communications
Commission {(FCC) Chairian Mark Fowler yes- .
terday sald he will not try to force broadcnsters
to show maore children’s television despite
charges that juvenile programming ts inad-
equate.

Market forces and not the government
should determine the programs children see, .

Fowler sald In remarks prepared for delivery at 4
Ar{zona State University in Tempe.

A long-standing petition before the FCC criti-
ctzes the record nf broadcasters on juvenile pro-
gramming and asks that the agency require
them to screen a minimum number of hours of
children’s shows. The Boston-hased public in-
terest group Action for Children's Television
{ACT) has sued the cominissioners for falling to
make n deciston on {ts 12-year-old petition.

<« In Boston yesterday. commenting on Fowl-
er's speech. Peggy Charren, president of Atlon
for Children's Television, sald she gtill hopes a
requirement that broadcasters run a minimum
number of 7% hnurs of children’s frogramming
a weok will be imposed by the FCC. .

D She cited figures that children aged 2 to 11
watch 26 hours of television a week and those
under 5 years 30 hours a week.

“It's Interesting that a Reagan Administra-
tion appointee to the FCC Is urging public televi-
sfon to carry the ball for kids, and at the same
time the Reagan budget peoplg are proposing a
reduction of the public TV budget from 8130
million down to $85 milllon,”” Charren said.

“"Mr. Fowler might better have begun his re-
marks by calling for a $40 million addition to
the Corporatton for Public Broacasting budgcl.
which would be carmarked for children’s pro-
gramming.”

Fowler, a former lawyer for broadcasters.
sald he has applied free-market principles
whenever possible to areas where government
has traditionally regulated.

"This means letting viewer judgment, not
government, determine which programs ap-
pear,” Fowler sald.

In 1974 the FCC said in a policy statement
that commercial broadcasters licensed by the

"FOC have a special obligation to serve the needs
of children. In 1979 the FCC stafl sald the
broadcasters had falled to meet the obligatton
and recommended remedies. but the commis-
slon took no actfon. ) .
’* Fowler sald the staff had failed to conslder
the contribution of public breadcasting in chil-
dren’s programming.

He szid the Corporation for Public Bmddcasl-
ing has incteased funding for programs for chil-
dren ind should be given an adequate budget to
continue thateffort.

"Nickelodeon' and. other cable television
channels also increase the programs for youn-
ger audiences, he added.

a . m] ‘ .
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TV VIEW

- Leaving
Children to the
Mercy of the
Marketplace

n the past couple of weeks, each of the three commer-
clal networks happened to offer an afternoon spectal
that might leave the passing observer with the impres-
sioa that children's programming is finally reaching
the qualily levels detnanded by assorted pressure
Rruuby aver the past decade. In fact, the state of chil-
dren s prograsming on ABC, CBS and NBC Is rapidly
becuming & national disgrace, and & good many dis-
Iressed watchdog groups ~te placing the blame on the
Jatssezfaire doorstep of the Reagan Admimstration,
Tiese I8 po newd at this point to rehash arguments to
the ellect that television can be a powerful educational
(ol and that children are a special audicnce deserving of
speoini ledtment. Theze points were made persuasively
i the warty 1970°s by such groups as Action tor Children's
Television, a RIassroots coahniop of concerned parents
and educatars  Polincians and repulators were dal-
pressed  The Federal Communicalicas Cominission’s
Dean pureh, elosely associated with Senator Barry Gold-
W ', tonservative wing, began wtking tugh public
" ve'ms on the need for more and better pragrams for
yuung audtences. The networks inevitabiy took note, and
one of she [irst results was Xsupplementation of the *'kid-
vid" schedule on Saturd:ty mormung, taditional ghetto for
children’s programmung, with peniodic drama Presenta-
tions 2 weag Lhe week. That's where those afternwon spe-
clalscome in. *
And thev uften are impressive. The mast recent batch
induded - Sometimes 1 Don’t Love My Mother,' an “ABC
Aftepschool Special,” the first and usually the most ambl-

- tious of these serfes, In this instance, the story involved &

teen.ager coping with the death of her father and subse.
quent emotional coliapse of her mother. putting the girlin
the painful position of choosing between gaing ta college
or staving hume to prutect Mum. On the "*CBS Afternoon
Playhouse,” *'Helo Wanted'' showed a high-school stu-
dent prappling with himselt and his tamily after hisfather
became Unemployed and embittered. And "Oh. Hoy!
Bables!,” on NBC's “Special Treat,” usedan Infunt-care
class designed for grade-school youarsters to explore the
.trained relatianships between vne boy and his new step-
futher and tnfant stepbrother,

The pownt 18 that each of these prescntations was
prduced with care and a concern for Quality. There was
an underlying assumption that younger viewers can be
taken seriously and treated with respect. These were pre.
cisely the kinds of programs that should be offered on a
regular, perhaps weekly basis. That possibility once
seemed feasible, but no more. In 1974, the F.C.C. sternly
declared that 1t expectdd to see, without specific regula-
s, considerable inpfovement in schedoling pactices,
based on the clear evaftnee t=at children do not confine
their Viewuip [ORTIAY s ge. By 1979, the cam-
milsssian, head~d by Cha oy, & Carter appantee,
was concluding that connideos (.o nprove «nt had not
been made, “hal adustey wit.regulanion had farled,
Mandatory scheduiing figures w.re propsed.
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emer, n 1981, the Reagan Administration with I8’
prociaimsd d s1aste fur s Yecderal huteaucracy'’ and ats
conttnce p the *matkeiptnce approadii” as a general
solution to the nation’s ls. Mark tawier, the Leagan ap-
ponitee (o head the B C.C., hag statrd: **The Guvarnment
should3'et vut of the business of declaring what progriims
broadgfusters ‘shoulid! cirry.” Not surprisinfly, what is
Apjening ta chililien's progranuning 1s precisely
whi(the F.C C.. under Mr. Ferns, predicted would hap-
oA withmit 1he pragsure of Governmies ! tnlervention.

“The state of children’s
programming is becoming a.
national disgrace.’

Jtem: With the expansion of the * *BS Morning
News'' to two hours, "'Captain Kangarob," the only net-
work weckday serles aimed specifically at children, Was
shunted to the weekends.

ftem: CBS's *'30 Minutes,'* the aw=rd.winnini 48«
zine for young people that was patterned. - "0 M nutes,’
has been canceled.

Item: NBC's "'Special Treat,” mentioned above, » il
be staylng on, Very sporadically. untll next April, but
from now on the presentations will be rebroadcasts.

Item: ABC has dropped “Animals. Ammials, Anl-
mals** to make rvom for David Brinkley's "' This Week™
on Sunday mornings. The network has also stopped pro-
duction on ""Kids Are People Too." deciding to go with
reruns this ceason for its major noncartoon effort on
werkends. .

Meanwhile, with pitifully few exceptions, the Satur-
4ay-tnomning schedule has became the Land of Recycling,

:outtesy for the most part of the Hanna.Barbera cartoon
studios, The producers are Increasingly uriing for inspi-
ration to situation comedies, which tave often been tittle
more than dramatized comlc bouks. On this season’s new
schedule are animated verstons of "The Incr ible
Hulk,” "*Laverne and Shirley." *Gilligan's Island,’
Dukes of Hozzard" and. straight from “Diff'rent
Strokes,” the dimlnutlve phenomenon named “Gary
Coleman."

With  cansiderable justification, Peggy Charren.
president of Action for Childien’s Televistun, is fond of
comparing chiidren's television toa public library. Jf any
lihrary were found to have ts shelves yufled only with
comic bouks, she says, the community would rise up and
hewl. But that Is exactly what is happening in television
and with seeming Impunity. As a matter of fact, she adds,
even the Saturday lineup. sad though it may be, is ofren
preempted these daysfor {oottall. ' Broadeast executives
now hnow,'* Mrs, Charren charges, “‘they'r® fot going to
getim trouble in Washington,”

Defenders of the "*marketplace approach’” do have
their own arguments. Most notable Is the theory that the .
new presence of cable television will alter past patterns of
cheduling. But for the cable [s available to less
that 30 percent of the country, which means discrimina-
tionin access. Then there s the possibility that proadcast-
ers might be convinced to pay a “'spectrum fee,” whichin
torn could be used to get public television to assumc mast
of the commercial sector's responsibilitles in children's
television. The public-TV role can certainly be enhanced,
but tne sirgle system 15 not likely tobe able 1o replace the -
presence of the three 2iant networks.

As bruadcasters £o about setting their prioritics for
maximizing profits, younger vicwers are not likely to be
one of their major concetns, Children do not control & sig-
mficant amount of disposable dollars. Perhaps, guing be-
yond balance sheets, Mr. Fowler and the F.C.C. niay one
day realize that what's good for CB5, NEBC and ABC is not
necessartly good for the rest of the countiy. |
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. A CHAFTEN IX
SUMMAKY AND CONCLUSIONU .

Perhaps the most algniflcant finding of this study of sex role portray-
als on chiliren's talevision 1les ln the overshelming poportion of male
chamcters, Tiia lack of recognition of fomales is clearly evident in the «
summary data telow!

2h) females represvnt 22% of 1107 characters 1dentifled by sox.
203 females represent 27% of 758 human characters,
23 females roprosent 9% of 244 animal charactera.

* There were also interesting demographic differences botween female and
male characters. Although greatly outnumbeéed in almoat all demographlc
groups, females wure cast as younger than maless

. L3¢ of ta:naga characters wore female.
% of young adulta were female.
19% of nid 1o age characters wero female.

wanales wo'2 Also more apl to te cast as marrled and tdentified in
family rolesi

40% of aingle adulta were female,
4% of married adults were female
38% of all characters in family roles were female.

17% of all characters not tdentified in family roles
were female,

Thay were more 1likely to appear in non—anlm;;ad comedy and drama than
in cartoon comedy or actlon/advantura dramas »
N% of non-animated comedy and otheT drama characters were female.
20% of anlmated cartoon comedy characters were female.

19% of action/adventure drama characters were ferale.
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R
Fonalas wore not well lapreseited in important dramatlo roleas }
12% of dramatlc hermes were female,
7% of dramatio villains were fomale.
16€ 0f all major dramatio charaotors were female.
276 of all minor drsmatlc charactera were fomila.

They were less of ten ahowi an smployed, and when employed, wers shown

as professlonal entertalners, olerical or household workers
29% of females were employed.
42% of males were employed: .
24% of professional and technical workers wore fomale.
% of clerical workers were femtlae,
396 of household wotkers were female,
126 of managerlal and sales workers were female.

Femalos were almost completely unrepresented in :--ther occupatlons, such
as craftsmen, operativea, transportation workers, laborers, farmers, and ser-
vicn workers,

In aplto of thelr asmall numbers, female characters tended to uphold tra-
ditlonal values. They more often sought altruistic goals such as respect for
othars, devotlon to group, liwms, and family. When teeking “self™ goals, they
nore often were concerned with safety and self-preservation or power. Males,
on the other hand, wers more apt to engage in self-lndulgences, seek wealth,
fame, thrill, and act out of hatred. They also valued work and pﬂ.t..rlotlsm
more than females.

In attempting to achllovo their goa.]:s. femlug relled on personal charm
and dependence on others to a much groates extent tnan did males who used

vlolence, trickery or deceit, and persuasion.
L3
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\\[-uloo ate aleo poitreyed in traditional eex-tule jattema. They
were found to b; elgnificantly lema aggrensive and aotlve than nales, had
lower aelf-concepts and less achlevement-roetatud ushaviors, They demon-
atrated much #reater concemn for avclsl n,ut‘lmml\lpn and exhillted sllghtly
greater anxlety,

Traditional parsonallty chatncteclutics were also domonatrated by female
and male charwotera, Males wvere acen as having atronger, nore violent, oruel,
aotive, and independent jersonalltles whereas, females were unaelfish, kinder,
and varmer--personalities rutedas higher on the good-bad continuua than males,
They were, however, more dapandont and pasaive.

Thare is, In the Several meacures used in tlls ltun{y. strong and cousist-
ent evidence not only of a lack of mooenlnon of fenale chlnourn--mmush
thel r sheer lack of numbers, but also & lack of reapeot 11lustreted by Uw
asall proportions of females in roles of atatus and prestige in scolety. How~
ever, they do uphold many valuea of soolety which have been traditlonally con-
aldered the Drovince of the female--home and family. And they demonairate
greatar concern for sooial relationshipa and human qualitles of unselfishnecs,
kindness and wamith. At the same tlme, traditlonal atreotypss of women as
weakor and dependent were abundant.

Porhaps we should not be surprised at these findings, for they tend to
confirm a number of previcus studies of sex-role streotyping on television .
(aee (Ehaptar II). What s difflcult td understand 1s why television specific-
ally dealgned for tie child audlence continues to bs more extireme in ita por-

trayals than that for a.duitu. WNheroas the research has indicated that marq
has been a levelling off of male to female ratlo in prime-time TV of abcut 2tl,
thia analysis shows children's TV at ntioult. 4il--and in st;ma important roles an
even wider disparity.

Although one can flng some examples of female “aupezham". models in the
TV prograsming for fmldron,ue lave found the overall representatlons of
pales and females to be quite traditional and streotyped. Moreover, 1n aplite
of the efforts by many groups to improve the status of women in soclety and
the efforts to influence the portrayals of the sexes on televlalon, the re-
seArch Over the past decade has shown that they are not changlng in children's
y108TARALNG . / )

. As a representatlon of some of t.hé real changss taking place in the
status of _uomaﬁ in soclety, children's televislon provides a distorted mlrmf,
with outdated models for young children. At this time, cozmercial chlldren's
telovislon progrems represent part of a pattem of persistent barrlers to

soclal change.
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CHATTEN 1X

QAIMALY AND CONCLUGTONS

Pathapn the mout atgnificant finding of thin study of the purtrayal of
metad and ethnle minoritiens on vonmeiclal children's teloviston lles in the
amall pumbiory of minovity chornctim, 'TMn lack of recognition ot all ethnlc
minoritien tu clwsrly evident In the nammiry datia balows

184 wthnle -haracters repressnt 16,18 of 1145 total characters,

U2 Viack thnics reprosaat  3.7% of 1145 total characters.
Bl bBlael humans ropresent  5.%% of 758 }lunnn characters.
35 Hispantes represont 3.1% of 1145 éutAl characters.
9 Aglany ropresent ‘0.8% of 1145 J‘ouu charn: o

77 BEuropeans represont 6.7% of 1145 tk?bn b et oo,

]
Ethnic minoritles also are loss often found In major rolesi-

58 othnic charictors represent 11.8% of 490 major dramatic characters.
10 blac}( cdaractern represent 2.0% of 490 major dramatic characters.
18 nonsblack minorities " 3.7% of W0 msjor dmamatic charicters.

|
In hero and riilaln roles, black ethnics are more of ten cast as heroes
R
than as villatng, %l thelr proportions in both roles are low. Other ethnics
"1
are mors often cast da villainas

5 black heroes represent 4.5% of 111 total heroes.
1 black '.lllam'rcpreucnts 1.1% of 95 total villalns.
3 other cthnics represent 2.7% of 111 total heroes.
12 other ethnics repx‘esént 12.6% of 95 total villalns.

Black and other minoritles are also leas frequently portrayed as employed
than are white characterss

I out of 65 white characters ( 52.2%) were shown as employed.
15 out of 41 black chamcters (36.673) were shown as employed.
16 out of U7 other nminoritles (34.0%) Were shown as employed.
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¥hen shown as e:ployed, both black and white characters are most often
shown in profess‘ional and managerial jobs, whereas other minoritles are more .
likely to e pOrtmye;i as craftsmen, laborers, or service workers.

In value b_rienta.tions, black ethnlcs seen more likely to pursue altrulstic
goals than other ethnlic groups (reﬂec;ting the tendency for blacks to b‘e cast
as hf.-_roes -rdi,her than villains). Minority cl;a.racj.ers, in general, are less
likely to use violence to acconmplish g.o,a)ﬂs, but are nore apt te depeqd on
others, use personal chamm, or accomplish goals through luck or circumstance..

Few major differences were found between ethnic and non-ethnic heroces in
terms of thelr personality tralts. However, ethnic villalns were seen as some-
what stronger, more selfish, cruel, and dishonest than non-ethnic villains.

Also, although the differences were not large, black ethnics tended to
be pOrtray.ed as somewhat more serlous, peaceful, intelligent, and more "good"
than non-ethnics. European ethnlcs, -o‘n the other hand, were seen as more "bad;"
selfish, cruel, and dls_honest;& as well as more serlous, cool; passive, and ugly .
than non-ethnics. . » 7

Hispanic characteré were rated as more peé.ceful, kinder, and warmer than
nor-ethnic characters.’ )

i Although blacks have rexched sone lev'el‘ls of respect when portrayed (i.e.,

as hero characters, in occupational roles, value orlentations, and personality
tralts) they are so outnurbered overall by others in these roles that thelr
absence may offset thls resgect afforded them. The same holds true for
Hispanics. As for other ethnlc groups, &ey have nelther achleved adequate
recognition nor treatment which one night expect all minoritlies would be accorded.

Except for those programs which have been specifically designed to provide
) informaticn and more reallstic portrayals of-minoritles (Carrascolendas, Que

Pasa, USA? Villa Allegre and possibly The Fat Albert Show), or the newer genre

)
{
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of sh;)rt tnformition 'drop-in”" programs (e.g., Ask ABC News, Time Out,
Snl'p;ets), commerclal children's televislon tends more to-avold raclal or’
ethnic messages than to deal with them ad.equately or realistically. Ra.cé
and natlonallty themes, for emmi;le, represented only three percent of 352 n;ajor
and ninor subject classifications. :

Cartoon comedy -programs contain the most i)latant ethnic ‘stereotypes.
These programs also avold the portrayal of bl.'-.;(:k wamcters.)anqﬁﬂﬂT‘n‘“”“
provide cruei stereotypes of other ethnic minoritles. And cartoon comedy
alone.amounts to nearly one-half cf all program time on children's TV. bIn
agdltlon. almost two-thlrds of all characters appear either in cartoon comedy
or anlmated actlon or adventure drama.

In terms of both the recognitlion and treatment of racial and ethnle
minoritles, it 15 falr to say that those programs Orlglnaiiy produced for,
Public Broadcastlng (some of which are now belng carried by commerclal statlons)
have led the way in préviding more reasonable and balanced images of black
and other ethnic groups. But even including these programs, commercial
children's TV does not even approach the level of recognl'tion of these groups
that has been reported ln programming for adults--according to prior research
over the past decade. »

Commerclal children's television can only be seen as 2 major barrier

in the battle for recognltlon of and respect for ethnlc groups in thls country.
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CHAPTER IX
SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The major rationale for the study of family and kinship relations on
children's"television was to discover and describe pnt'terns and tende-ncies
in the:i)ortrayals. 1t is done with the assumption th.at such content provides
the child viewer with information about family roles and Structures which he
or she may learn and model, )

In this analysis, several aspects of fan;ily celationships were dealt with
providiné both positive and negative megsages for young children. Some of these
megsages are conveyed implicitly through the frequencies and types of family
units portrayed, Some are conveyed directly through informational and pro-
soclal dramatic programs. Others.ure conveyed indirectly through parental and
other family roles in cartoons and animated adventure programs. .

About fo'ur out of ten program segments were relevant in any way to-family
or kinship relations. Twg out of 10 dealt in some significant way with family
rela‘tlonships, and about ene in 10 deal(.: uith‘ the nuclear family.

_Single-parent families are considerably over-represented .1n children's
television as compared to estimates in the .real population. This is espccially
true for single male parent family units which outnumber single female parent

units by two to one--unlike the proportions in the U.S. population, ere single .

female parents vastly outnumber single male parent fam‘l;lics.
The child seldom has an opportunity to see the f.:xtcndcd family unit';'
are coqsiderubly more nunerousg than aunt$; and grandparents and older people in
general are seldom portrayed.
The child viewer may also see more males than females in both family and
non-family relationships, although females are more apt to appear in the family

context than not.

iy
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What the child doen sce are traditional family roles in which the father

is rather stern, dominant, and often enguzed in work and adventure activities.

He-1s also the one most responsible for discipline in the family. In addtcfgn,

he is often portrayed as -somewhat 1ncompetclnc and less nurturing than the mother.
The ‘mother, or; the other hand is more competent in her role, engages in household
and daily living activitles, and is more nurturing. -

Available for the child viewer are frequent examples of close relationships
between father and son, especially in adventure and action settings--much more
frequently than mother-daughter or father-daughter relationships.

The child viewer is also exposed to a variety of family and marital con-

- flicts. Parent-child conflicts deal with disobedience and diséipline problems,
., e

Informational program-s dcallng‘wlch child abuse and. runaway children offer examples
of pro-social messages of lope fox.' those involved.

Frequently, the child is introduced to the marital problems of parents
or married couples without children. Seldom do these conflicts fnvolve the child,
however, as is frequently the case in the life of the child viewer. Husband-
wife conflicts occur over definition of sex !.oles, cxcrﬁ-mﬂyical affairs, in~
law problé:mé. and childi % husband behaviors.

In s"lbli;g couflict, .che olde.r brother is usually the one whc; is responsible
for resolution of the conflict,

The“chlld viewer may also witness a good deal of family aupport and cooper-
ation in addition to the conflicts noted above. Family relations aré most often
n!xovv"n as close and cooperative, confimning previous research on family inter-
action patterns. .

A number of examples of positive child development messages were found in the

stories-dealing with sibling relations and parental guidance and teaching of

. rcnponsAll‘)lllcy. These lessons come both from parents aud from kindly uncles.

1ui
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‘Sometlmes failing in his responsibilities 15‘th£‘f;ther.

Overall, the family on children's television is portrayed in a traditional
and stereotyped manner, with pﬁrentallroles c1Ear1y‘def1ned and children with
litgle say or power in family decision-making. Although same of the changingv
family structures seem to be reflected in the progrnmming--c.g. the single-
parent family--it is not a very accurate reflection. In addition, many pro=
blem arcas of financial problems, divorce, aging members of the family, pro-
blems in school, for'exumple--are absent. g

In t;rms of family de&elopment patterns, most nuclear families consist °f
school=age or teenage children and parent;, whereas young child-bearing families
and those with pre-school c;11dren. thoge which previde launching centers, or
those with aging family members are wmuch underrepresented.

It is somewhat difficul: to make definitive judgments about the adequacy
or the frequency of portrayals of tha family on children’s television. Is,
for cxampie, the lazy or’irresponsible father who has difficulty driving a nail
without hitting his thumb more "real” than the perf;ct father who, after askiug
his son to mow the lawn,gets the quick and eager response, "Right away, Dad!"?

Overall, the family po;trayals represented in this study provide a’ mixed
picture. Although serious treatment of a number of family-related. problems
are provided in the context of informational and pro-social drama, many simplis-

tic cartoon comedy and adventure programs provide stereotyped and hegative

messages for the child viewer.
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Before the .
FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION -
Washington, D.C. 20554 v

In the Matter of: : - Docket No. 21474
Amendment of Broadcast Equal i :
Employment Opportunity Rules
and FCC Form 395 -

PETITION OF ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION
FOR AUTHORIZATION TO FILE ADDITIONAL COMMENTS

- . 9

Pursuant to the provisions of section 1.415(8), Title
47 of the Code of Federal Regulations (47.CFR 1.415-4),
Action for Children's Television (ACT) hereby petitions the
JFederal Communications Commission (FCC) for authorization to
file additional comments in the matter of Amendment of
Broadcast Bqualhﬁmployment Oppértunity Rules and FCC>Form
395. 1In support thereof, the following are shown:

1. New facts regargfng the extengion of broadcast
license terms (47 USC s.307(d), P.L. 97-35) strongly compel
coﬁsideration of ACT's comments at this time.

2. Congress had not enacted the extended license term
at the time the Commission was 1ast seeking commen5§ on this

ocket. This constitute% a sufficient change in

circumstances to Qarrant the granting of petitioner's

AN . °
request to submit its comments at this time.

3. Further, consideration of the comments and data

petitioner seeks to file is required in the public interest.

ERIC
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- They are clearly relevant to the Commission's deliberations

concerning the Amendment of Broadcast Equal Employment
Opportunxty Rules and” FCC Form 395, The filing of these
comments would in no way delay the commissicn's
deliberatxons or divert attention to unnecessary or
immaterial facts.. To the contrary, the 1nformation sought
to be filed would further aid considerably the

decision-making process and further serve the public

interest.

wherefore, for the reasons stated above and more fully
set forth in Petitioner'shMemorandum in support of this
petition, Action for Children's Television requests
authorization to file additional comments in the subject

proceeding.

Respectfully submitted,
ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION

. . By its Attorneys
GITLIN, EMMER, KAPLAN BOHN
160 Milk Street
Boston, Massachusetts 02109
(617) 451-1380

Honora Kaplan, Esq.

Dated: March 15, 1983
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MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT OF PETITION OF

ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION FOR

AUTHORIZATION TO FfLE ADDITIONAL COMMENTS ON

AMENDMENT OF BROADCAST EQUAL EMPLOYMENT

OPPORTUNITY RULES AND FCC FORM 395

N DOCKET No. 21474

I. .Introductigﬂ.

Since 1968; the Federal Communications Commission (rcc)
has-supported, thfough policy and regulations; equal
empioyment opportuﬁitities for women anqimino:itiesv in the
" broadcast industry.1 The instant rulemakinq}_begun in 19772

3 has

and subject to a Sccond Further'Noticé on Jine 25; 1980
provided a vehicle for Commission interest and action. fﬁ
the course of this rulemaking, FCC Form 395 was modified to
clarify data submitted on minority and female emp}oyment.?
The underlying purpose of the FCC's equal employmént

opportunity (EEO) policies and reporting requirements is to

\

Al

1See,.for example, Nondiscrimination in Employment
Practices of Broadcast Licenseces, 13 FCC 2d 766(1968);
‘Nondiscrimination in the Employment Policies and Practices
5T Broadcast Licenseas, 60 FCT 2d 226(1976)." —

Zperitions for Rulemaking to Amend FCC Form 395 and
Instructions, 66 FCC .2d 955(1977).

345 Fed. Reg. 42729.

4Ame'hdment of Broadcast\Bqual Employment Opportunity
Rules:- and FCC Form 395, First Report and~Order, 70 FCC 2d
+1466(1979y . ’

¢
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§
promote the employment of females and minorities in
B
broadcasting, thus stimulating heterogeneity and diversity
within the industry. Indeed, in a recent Policy Statement,
the Commission stated:

*The Commission has traditionally considered the

+ pnder-representation of minority points of view
over the airwaves as detrimental to minorities and
the general public. Accordingly, we have takgn

_steps to enhance the ownership and participation

of minorities in the media, with the intent of

thereby increasing diversity . . . . To ensure
] the programming reflects and is responsive to i

. minorities' tastes and viewpoints, the Commission

has promulgated equa% employment opportunity

regulations . . . ."

Action for Children's Television is a national advocacy
organization working to encourage diversity in children's
programming and to eliminate commercial abuses in children's
television. ACT joins the Commission in strongly supporting

. diversity in ownership, control and employment practices of
broadcast stations. ACT acknowledges that there is no
'guaradtee that diversity in these aireas will result in
diversity in television programming or in the images of
minorities and women televised to children. However,
without diversity and heterogeneity among television
station employees and decision makers, we contend that the

potential for diversity in programming is significantly less

likely.

Secommission Polic; Regarding the Announcement of
Minority Ownership in Broadcasting," effec. date December
13, 1982,*48 Fed. Reg. 5943 (Feb. 9, 1983).

O
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ACT 'is now seeking to file additional comments in this

' proceeding under 47 CFR 1.415(d) 'in order to place before

the Cpmmisslon new gacts which demonstrate the need for
further modifications in" the Commission's EEOQ reporting
ruleé,and speclfically in the FCC's Annual Employment .Report
Form 395, and which are thus important and relevant to the

Commission's deliberations and.decision.

11 Argument : _ .

A. The Petition for Authbrization to
File Addigioﬁal Comments.
This ﬁetltion for authorization to file gddit{onal
comments, pursuant-to 47 CFR 1.415(d), in the Matter of
Amendment of Broadcast Equal Employment Opportunity Rules

and FCC Form 395, Docket No. 21474, is based on new facts

. essential to the deliberations of the FCC in this

proceeding. The standard by which this petition should be

'fﬁdged i's analogous to that for a petition for

reconsideration under ?7 CFR 1.429., Among cther things, 47
CFR 1.429(b) provides that a petition for reconsideration
which relies on facts not previously presented to the
Commission will be granted only when:

"(1) The facts relied dn relate to events which
have occurred or circumstances which have changed
since the last opportunity to present them to the
Commission;

(2) The facts relied on were unknown to

petitioner until after his last opportunity to
present them to the Commission, and he could not

through the exercise of ordinary diligence have \
learned of the facts an question prior to such \
\x
4
4
A
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opportunity; or

(3) The Commission determines that
consideration of the facts relied on is required
in the public interest.” (47 CFR 1.429(b) )

The last period for public comment in the instant

rulemaking as well as actions.of the Commission and judfcial

‘decisions relating to equal employment opportunities all

occurred at various times when broadcast licensees with 50

or mote employees submitted detailed employment data cvery

three years vhen seeking renewal of their broadcast

licenses. In August, 1981, Congress extended the television

\

licensure period to five yecars by amending ‘-he

Communications Act of 1934.6 Therefore, the FCC now receives

detailed employment data-from television broadcast licensees

»
only

term

at five year iﬁtervals.
\
A\, . '
The new law relating to the broadcast license renewal

was passed well after the date on which comments in the

instant rulemaking could be submitted. Petitioner could

thqrufore not have known about or commented on the impact of

—-the five year television license term on EEOQ reporting

requirumunEs during the previous period for comment and

reply.

t

B. Rationale for Amending Broadcast EE0 Rules and

FCC Form 395 In Light of Changed Circumstances.

647 usc s.307(d), P.L. 97-35.
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The FCC has for many years suppértcd the reporting of
equal employment opportunity daté and'informaﬁion. Thus,
broadcast licensees with more than five employees must
submit annual employment reports to the Commission (FCC-Form
395).7 These data are aggregated and published by the
Commission. In addition, at the time of licénse renewal,
renewal applicants with 50 or more employees must submit
detailed employment data regarding sex and race or ethnic
éfoup, broken down by job titles.8

There are, however, th:ee problems asschﬁted with the
FCC's Eurrent equal employment opportunities réRorting
schémé which are exacerbated by the recent exten:X?n of the
television license renewal term: \\

1. data related to job functions submitted \B

on FCC Form 395 are not described in a
meaningful way;

2. detailed employment data are submitted at

the time of license renéwal only by those
stations with 50 or more,emPIOYges; and

3. detailed data submitted by some license renewal

applicants (see above) are not available from

the FCC in an aggregated and~usable format.

.

7Nondiscrimination/?rogram, 60 FCC 24 226, supra; First
Report and Order, 70 FCC 24 1466, supra; 47 CFR 73.2080 and
47 CFR 73,3500,

8

First Report and Order, supra at 1467.
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In light of the newly extended license term for
television broadcasters, this reporting schema clearly
requires modification and amendment. Broadcast stations
submitting annual "395" data now groﬁp job titles into nine
more general categorie.s.9 These data would be much more
useful to the Commission and the public if they were simply
submitted as job titles. Such a modification in FCC form
395 would not require any additional data collection by the
licensees. .

Moreover, the utility of submifting detailed
employment data only every five years is highly
questionable. .In a high job mobility industry:such as
broadcasting, the timeliness of the information submitted to
the Commission becomes especially critical. Petitioner
maintains that the extension of the teleQision license
period from three years to five years has had an adverse and
deleterious impact on the availability, comparability,
timeliness and utility of the detailed emPloyment data
submitted with broadcast renewal épplications. Such data

should be submitted annually.

9“Officials and managers; professionals; technicians;
sales; office and clerical; craftsmen; operatives; laborers;
and service workers,® FCC Form 395, as amended.
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The articulated purpose and public policy behind the
submission of employment data by broadcast licensees is that
discriminatory employment practices are incompatible with
the operation of broadcast stations ivn the public
interesr_.10 This poliéy has been supported by Commission
action and judicial decision, and remains valid after
fifteen years. Detailed employment data are thusireqﬁirEG
to be submitted to the Commission as evidence of a
licensee's commitment to equal employment opportunities and
to the public interest. The public interest cannot be
serbed, however, by outdated information. Nor is this
situation remediated by the annual submission of inEormatian
on FFC Form 395, since the Form 395 data are signiﬁicantlyb
less detailed and informative than those submitted at the
time of license renewal.

Commission policy, judicial decisions, and the public

interest demand that '.roadcast licensees promote and provide

equal opportunity in employment practices. Reporting on
such practices should not be viewed as an additional or
onerous burden, but rat'ier as a mechanism to provide

necessary accountability.

10yondiscrimination in Employment Practices, 13 FCC 24

766, supra.
5(1969) .
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The Commission's policies relating to equal employment
opportunities in broadcasting are not open to challenge, It
is anomalous; therefore, for proadcast licensees to object
to or oppose being held accountable for their compliance
with these policies. Broadcasting frequencies constitute a
"scarce resource,” and accotdingly, broadcast licensees are

required to operate in the public interest.11

Reporting
requirements that inform the Commission, the industry and
the public ébout the ways in which broédcast licensces are
meeting their public interest obligations must b;-maintained
and extended when necessary. .

At the same time, the Commission has a respon51b111ty
to collect, aggregate and make accessible to the public the
detailed employment information submitted by the broadcast
licensees. The public interest cannot be adequately served
if important public information is buried in the
Commission's files.

III. Recommendations

In order to carry out the Commission's longstanding
commitment to equal employment oppbrtunities for women and
ﬁinorities in thertelevision(broédcastinq industry, and in
light of the recent amendment extending the durétion of the
broadcast license, ACT believes it is essential. to modify

the FCC's employment reporting requirements., ACT's proposed

. 11Red Lion Broadcasting Co., Inc., v. FCC, 395 U.S.
367, 376, £n. 5(1969).
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modifications, set forth below, would provide current and
detalled informatlion on licensees' employment practices to
the Commission and the publlc; thereby promoting Commission
policy and serving the public interest. At the same time,
the proposed changes would not impose a significant burden
on broadcast licenseces or renewal applicants. VACT therefore
recommends: .

1. that FCC Form 395 be modified to require data

regarding sex and race or ethnic group on all Jjob

titles, identical to that now required of license
renewal appliéants with 50 or more employees;

2. that all television licensees be required to

submit such specific information annually on FCC

. Form 395;

3. that the Commission aggredate and publish such

data annually and in a timely manner.

Only with current and detailed data, submitted to the
Commission and accessible to the public and to the
iﬁdustry, can licensees fulfill their obligation to oberate
in the public- interest, ana can the Commission, the industry
and the public have available the necessary information to
assess broadcasters' employment practices and compliance

with law, regulation and public policy.

" IV. Conclusion

The recent changes in broadcast license terms

significantly affect”the timeliness and utility of
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employment data submitted by broadcast licensees both on FCC
Form 395 and as part of their license renewal applications.
The impact of these changes: (1) has not been presented to
the Commission in this proceeding; (2) warrants
consideration by the Commission in its deliberations in this
prozeeding; and (3) is legally sufficient to support
authorization to file additional comments under 47 CFR
1.415(4d).
ACT strongly urges the acceptance of its
wrecqmmendations as a further expression of the Commission's
commitment to equal employment opportunity, to diversity in
broadcasting, to public accountability, and to the public
interest.
Respectfully submitted\
ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S
TELEVISION
46 Austin Street
Newtonville,-Massachusetts
(617) 527-7870
By its attorneys,

GITLIN, EMMER, KAPLAN
& BOHN

Iy

’ . Honora Kaplan, "Esq.
-160 Milk Street
Boston, Massachusetts 02109
(617) 451-1380

Date: March 15, .1983
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Mr. Swirr. Peggy, thank you very much. You always come with
proposed solutions to your criticisms, which makes you virtually
unique before this committee. o

Mr. Rushnell. o T e

STATEMENT OF SQUIRE D. RUSHNELL

Mr. RusuniLL. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee.
Good morning.

Once again, my name is Squire D. Rushnell. I am vice president
of long range planning and children’s television for ABC entertain-
ment.

After some brief introductory remarks I intend, with your per-
mission, to illustrate a number of ‘important developments in chil-
dren’s television programing by showing a short videotape pre-
pared especially for this hearing. ' . .

As a broadcaster, ABC believes it has a special responsibility to
provide programing for children. This responsibility, which ABC
willingly accepts and constantly strives to .neet, is part of ABC’s
ov%xigl'l commitment to serve all important elements of the viewing
public. : ;

At the same time, we do not believe that this responsibility can*
nor should be defined by governmental stendards that attempt to
mandate either the amount or the type of ¢iildr2n’s programing.
Rather, this responsibility should be exercised by individual broad-
casters based on their own editorial and creative judgments. Only
in this manner can children’s programing be said to be truly re-
sponsive to audience and marketplace needs.

ABC’s on-going commitment to children is reflected in our effort
to present a balanced schedule of entertaining, enriching, and in-
structional programing for young people. Beginning more than a
decade ago with our sponsorship of national children’s television.
conference for teachers, parents, and broadcasters, ABC has fos-
tered what we call a positive evolution in children’s television.

By this I mean that with the guidance of educators and child de-
velopment specialists, we have brought about positive changes. in
the content of children’s programing.

Such highly-acclaimed series of ABC Schoolhouse Rock and the
ABC Aftérschool Specials, both on the air for 10 seasons now, have
been developed out of this special commitment. So, too, have a
number of short informational features which are interspersed
throughout ABC’s Saturday morning children’s program schedule.

To many adults, these aspects of the positive evolution in chil-
dren’s programing on’ ABC may have gone unnoticed, simply be-

_cause they have not had or taken the time to view weekend morn-
ing programs with their children. : : :

Just in case that includes anyone here today, I have prepared
the following videotape which highlights the positive evolution in
children’s programing at ABC and describes the ABC Afterschool
Specials and the ABC Weekend Specials. : »
* [Videotape presentation.]

In so brief a period as we have today, it is difficult to describe
the full range of ABC’s commitment to children’s programing
which would include among several others such prime time spe-

Al
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cials 08 this season’s 2-hour adaptation of Kenneth Grahame’s class
book, “The Wind in the Willows.”

I thank you for affording me this opportunity to share with you
_some.of the ways ABC cxercises its responsibility to children.

Mr. Swirr. Thank you very much, Mr. Rushnell. o

If Mr. Fritts would be good enough, we would like to accomino-
date the schedule of one of our members and permit him to take 2
or 8 minutes to ask a couple of quetions now before he has to rush
to another meeting.

Mr. Gore. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I appreciate the cour-
tesy of my colleagues in letting me go out of order in this fashion.
We have the nuclear arms control debate on the floor now, and I
have another engagement that I am going to have to go to. I just
wanted to make a couple of brief comments. .

First of all, I wanted to express my appreciation to Peggy Char-
ren, and the appreciation that I think is felt by millions of Ameri-
cans, particularly American parents, for your single-minded dedica-
tion to this important cause. I don’t know what we would do with-
out you. Really it is terrific work that you do, and I am honored to-
be able to work with you from time to t:me. We really appreciate it
a great deal.

T would like to thank Mr. LeVar Burton for his comments and
apologize to him and the others for not being able to be here and
hear all of, what you said. I would like to note that Kellogg is the
sponsor of your "Reading Rainbow” and compliment them.. They
are important corporate citizens of Tennessee, and we appreciate
their commitment to this kind of programing and we hope that
others will follow.

I would just like to note briefly for the record that I am im-
pressed by this presentation, but I wonder how many of those spots
3re on Saturday morning, and how many of them are on other

ays:

Mr. RusHNELL. The majority of children’s programing on ABC is -
~ on Saturday morning, weekend mornings, and the ABC “After-
school Specials”’ are, of course, in the afternoons, approximately
- twice monthly throughout the school season.

Mr. Gore. Have they declined, the number of “Afterschool Spe- - -
cials™?

Mr. RusHNELL. No.

Mr. Gore. They have not. R

Mr. RusuNELL. They have been on the air for a decade, and they

. have remained constant over the last eight seasons.

Mr. Gore. With the exception of the " Afterschool Specials,” and
the little clip from “Good Morning America,” did any of the other
programs air on any time other than Saturday morning?

Mr. RusHNELL. No. The ABC “Weekend Specials,” quality drama
for children, is‘every Saturday. o

Mr. Goce. All of the little spots and so forth, which were very,
well done, all of those are on Saturday morning, and only 9 percent

-of the children’s watching time is on Saturday morning. What
about the other 91 percent? o

Mr. RusHNELL. As I mentioned in my closing remarks, I ran out
of time. I didn’t get to prime time, which is an area where we have
expanded our commitment to children’s television. The Wind in the
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Willows is a major undertaking, a very expensive, two-hour drama-
tization of the children's clussic Wind in the Willows.

This year we have an adaptation of a two-hour film in prime
time called Rock Odyssey, which is a modern day fantasia, if you
will. We have a film based on a Peter Dickinson book, The Flight
of the Dragons. I don’t need to tell you that a two-hour presenta-
tion like Wind in the Willows can reach vastly greater numbers of
children than a month of sunday.

Mr. GoRE. Again, I appreciate my colleagues’ forbearance for let-
ting me speak out of order. I apologize to those witnesses with
whora I will not have an opportunity to have an interchange.

I would just like to close by underscoring my concern about this.
Most of what children watch are reruns of adult series, that is
mostly what they watch. :

1 was talking with the NAB and expressing some concern that
one of the local stations here in Washington ran this film—Did you
check on that?

Mr. Frrrrs. I did indeed.

Mr. Gork. Did it run? .

Mr. Frirrs. The film was “Born Innocent” that you and I talked
about last week. We did check on it and it' ran January 27 at 4
o'clock on channel 7 here in Washington. It was an edited version.
The scene that was in question had been edited out of that movie.
It apparently was a substitute movie because the program schedule
which shows January 27 says that there was a different movie
scheduled for 4 o’clock that afternoon. .

Mr. Gorg. This, Mr. Chairman, was “Born Innocent,”’ a movie
with the broomstick rape that figured prominently in the trial in
Florida, and it was shown at 4 o’clock in the afternoon as sort of an
afterschool special. I really think that kind of lapse in judgment is
all too common. Maybe that is an extreme example, but we have
just got to do better. -

I think the chairman has pointed out some structural problems
that are going to have to be addressed, rather than us just saying, ,
Please, care more, because I know you all care. We have got to deal
with these structural problems, too.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Swirr. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Fritts.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD O. FRITTS

Mr. Frirts. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good afternoon.

The membership of the National Association of Broadcasters in-
cludes 693 local television stations and the 3 television networks.
Certainly we appreciate the opportunity to represent those televi-
sion broadcasters here today.

I share with you a concern for the youth of our country. My wife
and I are fortunate enough to have three young children who
themselves are products of this electronic age with all of its gadget-
ry and electronic wizardry, including cable television subscriptions
for over 20 years. Our oldest daughter, now home from college on
spring break, is-here with us today.
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[ will be the first to admit that being a parent today is not ensy,
but it probably never hag been. Like myself, most brondcnsters
todaf' are also parents who share the same concern about their
children and youth that you and I share.

These are the people who own, o(s)ernto. and program local televi-
sion stations across this great land, and they have a genuine con-
cern for our youth and the roles that they play in the future in
their respective communities. It is from that perspective that the
local television stations approach their task of serving not only the
neeﬁis and interests of the children, but of the general populace as
well.

Just as these broadcasters set aside time periods for worthwhile
endeavors such as Black History Month, the American Heart
Month, Red Cross Month, Children’s Book Week, we are extremely

leased to participate in the National Children and Television
eek and to use this opportunity to impress upon you that broad-
casters have not forgotten the needs and interests of today’s youth.

Broadcasters have a long-standing commitment to children and
television. Broadcasters historically have recognized that children
constitute a special segment of their viewing audience and individ-
ually pursue special paths to help assure the appropriateness of
pr%grams and activities directed to our children.

e at NAB have tried to provide opportunities for local broad-
casters to exchange ideas, to meet the issues head-on through our
children’s programing conference, the first of which was held here
in Washington back in 1975. Our children’s programing resource
book serves as a guide to products availability, public service proj-
ects, an idea bank of community outreach projects, awards pro-
grams, reading programs, a list of concerned activist groups, as
well as FCC guidelines.

We also have a blue ribbon children’s committee, which I will
mention in more detail later. We continue to work with groups
such as the National Association of States Boards of Education,
local State boards, the National Council for Children & Television,
and the American Council for Better Broadcasts.

The Television Information Office, an arm of NAB, provides a va-
riety of services, including a teacher’s guide for television which
has been distributed since 1967. Today, tens of thousands of teach-
ers and educators are using this publication to encourage the chil-

“dren to watch such specifically selected programs of educational
value as “Fame,” “The Changing Family,” “The Wrong Way Kid,”
“~*The Edison Adventure;“The-Secret World of Og,” and_the ‘Na-
tional Student/Parent Mock Election for 1984,” which in 1982
. nearly a quarter of a million people participated in.

In January, we advised our member stations of the joint resolu-
tion signed by the President regarding National Children and Tele-
vision %eek. Many of those stations have responded to share some
of their current projects that they have underway for this special

~ week. I would like to mention for you just a few. .

The station we just mentioned a few moments ago, WJLA Chan-
nel 7 here in Washington, aired a 1-hour prime time special this
past Monday night entitled ‘‘Kids Talk Back.” I might mention
that they bumped an hour of prime time from ABC just prior to
the Monday night football game to do that. Today, this afternoon,
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they will nir an ABC Afterschool Speeinl, “Have You Ever Beon
Ashamed of Your Parents?”’ Tomorrow, Peggy Charren will bo the
guest on their “AM. Washington” program.

From Seattle, Wash,, Station KOMO, starting this  week,
launched an ongoing series of special reports in morning and eve-
ning news called “Superkids,” The reports profile kids who are
making @ positive impact on their community. A special *'Kids-
world Northwest,” reported and anchored by children, will air
March 16 in the afternoon with a Sunday repeat. Also, daily topics
for discussion during the week on their live morning talk show and
a new series of PSA's which will give ideas on how young people
can cearn extra dollars during the summer months,

FFrom WPCQ in Charlotte, N.C, producing a series called
“Minute Mores,” | minute vignettes that cover such areas as:
safety tips for students coming home from school to an empty
house; juvenile court and how it works; and the new restitution
program where a juvenile offender does lawn work and house
maintenance with the money going to repay property damage.

From Little Rock, Ark., KATV will feature the general manager
and four school editors discussing children’s programin \ Wﬁat
those kids would like to see on television. On their “Good I\%orning,
Arkansas” program, producing special promos using their news

ersonalities, inviting parents to watch with their children and
ecome discriminating viewers,

These are but a few examples of programs which are being of-
fered this'week as a special salute to National Children and Televi-
sion Week.

I might mention that on a continuing basis, just to give you one
sample of what goes on not only this week but year around, what
station WSOC in Charlotte, N.C,, is doing. On a regular daily basis,
they have a program called “Kidsworld.” The program is a syndi-
cated magazine show, with local hosts in segments. They have a
youth advisory council which advises the station on children’s in-
terest. v

They are producing a program, which I think is particularly im-
portant called “Carolina’s Child.” It is a weekly news feature show-
ing the children who are available for adoption. With that pro-
gram, they have succeeded in placing 75 percent of the children of-
fered for adoption on that program.

They have a TV news game, and a teacher’s guide availabie to
all schools in the area produced weekly by the station. They have
Explorer Scouts, a troop of 40 to 50 youngsters trained by station
volunteers on the business of broadcast business management and
programing, :

Then they have television for teachers. Instructional sessions for
area teachers on how to best use television in their classrooms.

That is one station out of 693. That is the weekly program fare
on WSOC in Charlotte. I dare say that it is not an atypical station
in today’s climate. Children’s television programing is much more
than the number of children’s program hours.

The real picture of children’s television is far richer, substantial-
ly more creative and more diverse than any quantitative study can
point to. Many stations devote substantial resources to the produc-
tion of entertaining programs which also reinforce educational
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wkills, Other stationn feature children onupecinl ehildren's editorial
nhown,

Nitmerous loeal stations have established community and profes.
gional pdvisory panels consinting of child developmont wpecinlinty,
edunentors, socinl weientists to wark with the stutions to incorporate
the children's needs and interests into the entertaining programs
for children. In some cases, children themselves are producing
these programs,

In short, stations provide o wide variety of services specifically
denigned for our children. Brondeaster response to the needs of
children has been quite simply fur more thoughttul and imaging-
tive than many give them credit for. .

In discussing age specific programs, former FCC Commissioner
Abbott Washburn notes, and 1 quote:

The serivs the Waltons and the Little House on the Prairie are basically enter-
tainment programs for the whole fumily. Nevortheless, they teach millions of chil-
dren vach week fundamental truths nhout humnn relations and the essentinl char-
acter of the American people who are portrayed in those progeams, My own experi-
once with TV and children, based on watehing nnd discussing thousnnds of hours
with our daughter and her friends from 1967 to the present, in that there is a viwt
amount of programing now available from which children can lenrn. 1t is o question
of selection rather than searcity,

What of government involvement? It seems that apparently nei-
ther stations nor government controls the viewing habits of the
child or adult television audiences. Broadeasters eannot be expeet-
ed to assume the role of surrogate parents, or as the Washington
Post so aptly described it, a “National Nanny,” and ignore the in-
terests of the majority of viewers who are not children.

There are some things government neither can nor should at-
tempt in a free society. However well-intentioned government regu-
lation and intervention ‘may be, there is a danger that it may
create more problems than it solves by taking over individual re-
sponsibilities, and limiting freedom that citizens normally control
for themselves.

I mentioned earlier our blue ribbon children'’s television commit-
tee, currently chaired by Crawford Rice, executive vice president,
Gaylord Broadcasting Co., Dallas, Tex., and which includes repre-
sentatives of all three networks, as well as stations from markets
large and small across the country. In addition, Dr. Karen Haten-
berger, who was the first director of the FCC’s Children’s Task
Force is acting as a special advisor to that committee.

Meeting just 2 days ago here in Washington, the committee dis-
cussed the various aspects of children’s children and is going to
gather additional information from licensees concerning individual
program offerings for children in the various markets, and is serv-
ing as a clearinghouse of ideas and programs which better serve
the needs and interests of our children. ‘

Certainly, Mr. Chairman, where children and television are con-
cerned, the involvement of parents and other significant adults is
absolutely essential. The problem must be shared by all broadcast-
ers, regulatory authorities, schools and parents who together guide
and help children to use television responsibly.

Again we appreciate the opportunity to participate in National
Children and Television Week, and certainly we point with pride to
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We gt NAH have teied to provide opportuntties tor local brosdeasters to
exchange Ldeas and meet the asues headeon theough our Children's Frograming
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public service projects, an idea bank of communi ty outreach projects, awards
programs, ‘readipg programs, a llsting of concerned activist groups as well as

FCC guidelines.

We also have a Children's Committee which I'11 mention in more detail
Jater. We have also continued to work with groups such as the National
Association of the State Boards of Education, local state boards, the National

Council for Children and Television and the American Council for Better Broadcasts.

The Television Information Office provides public service announcements
for stations,.up-to-date fact sheet material on everything from reviews of books

on children's issues to analysis of various relevant research currently in the

. field.

The "Teacher's Guide to Television" distributed by TIO has been in
existence since .367. Today, tens of thousands of teachers and educators are
using this publication to encourage children to watch such specially selected

programs of educational value as “Fame”, “The Changing Family", "The Wrong Way

. Kid", "The Edison Adventure”, "The Secret World of Og" and the “National

Student/Par"eﬁt.Mock Election for '84" (in ‘82, nearly a quarter million

participated).

I mentioned earlier broadcasters’ historic commitment to its young
viewers. Sumehow when projects such as Teacher's Guides, various reading programs',.
parent participation workshops and the like are p;'ovided by broadcasters, they

are seen by some to be self-serving, to get children to watch more, when in fact: -

‘we have been encouraging selective viewing.
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Just thres years ago, the NAB conducted a comprehensive survey designed
to {a) gather information on children's television programming from commercial
and public television stations, and (b) describe the quantity and quality of

that programming.

The study attempted to survey all commercial and public- television
stations in the United States. éoth qonngrcial and public television stations
dere included in thé NAB surve} because they share the responsibility for
providing child~en's television programs ahd, 1n‘rea1ity, ;omplimént each
other's efforts in a_fashion which has enhanced childr~- ;‘television programning
service. To do otherwise would deny the reality of children's progFanming

service as it exists in the marketplace today.

I'd like to share just a portion of this material with fbu since I believe

it to be quite relevant to our discussion today.

The 727 stations which responced to our survey broadcast an average of

15.09 hours of children's television programming during the week.

In terms of program type, 41 percent of the children's programming
_broadcast was either educational or instructional. (Educational programming,
1nc1ﬁding information and instructional, by commercial stations represented )
37.2 pe}cent of overall commercial children's programming.) Similarly, 45 percent
of the éhi!drén's programming was classified as entertainmentt Informational
programming accounted for nearly 13 percent of the total. Less than one percent

fell into what we call "other" classification.
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Programming designed for pre-school children accounted for 40 percent
of the children's programming broadcast by the responding stations. On an

overall basis, 62 perceht of all children's programs are broadcast on weekdays.

NAB also prepared charts indicating when children's programming is
available in each television market. The charts were a particularly useful
method of ana.lysis because they indicated the real choiées available to
children as well as the true marketplace supply of pﬁgram during the composite

week,

The charts revealed that in many markets, children's programs are aired ‘
throughout the day with heavier concentrations before and after weekday school
periods and on the weekends. They also demonstrated that stations in many
markets, particularly those in the top 50 which sérve a large majority o”

American children, provide children's programs throughout the broadcast

We did not have the opportunity because of the time constraints to
redo this particular type of research, but what we did do -- (early last year) --
as a spot check, was to revisit by phone with a random sample of 20 of the
above-mentioned stations andf ask t.hem ton compére their current schedule with
that of the earlier data. What we found was that overall the 20 stations showed

a gain of 18% hours of children's programming.

Earlier this year, we sent a letter to our member stations, alerting
them to the Joint Resolution signed by the President regarding National Children

and Television Week, Many have responded' to us to share some Of their current

.projects for this week and I will Just mention a few.
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1. WJLA - Washington, DC

w?
Aired a one-hour prime time special this past Monday (March 14)
"Kids Talk Back". Today, they will air an ABC Afterschool Special, "Have You
Ever Been Ashamed of Your Parents?" and tomorrow (March 17), Peggy Charren will

be the guest on their "A.,M. Washington" program.
2. KOMO - Seattle, Washington

Starting this week, launched an on-going series of special reports
. in morning and evening news called "Superkids". The reports profile kids who

¢
are making a positive impact on their community.

A special "Kidsworld Northwest", reported and anchored by children,

will air March 16 in the afternoon with a Sunday repeat. ~

Also, daily topics for discussion durjing the week on their live
-morning talk show and a new series of PSA's which will ‘give ideas on how young

people can earn extra dollars during the summer months.
'3. WPCQ - Charlotte, North Carolina

Producing new "Minute Mores" - one minute vignettes that cover such

areas as: éafefy tips for students coming home from school to an empty house;

\ Juvenile Court and how it works; and the new Restitution Program where a
[ ” .

\\ Juvenile offender does lawn work and house maintenance with the money going to

\

u\ repay prober,ty damage.

y

.C
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4. WSPA - Spartanburg, South Carolina

Planning special segments of "Carolina Noon" with parents and
children, special emphasis on their regular award-winning "Kidsizzle" programs

and a new Saturday morning program, “Horizons".
5. KATV - Little Rock, Arkansas

Will feature the General Manager and four school editors discussing

‘ch11dren's ﬁrogramming (what those kids would like to see on TV, etc.) on their

"Good Morning, Arkansas" program. Producing special promos using their news
personalities, inviting parents to watch with their children and become dis-

criminating viewers.
6. WTVG - Toledo, Ohio

Featuring special segments on how to watch TV and on other activities
families can do together on the weekly program "Uncle Ben" (now in its 20th year).
.

7. WLYH-TV - Lancaster/Lebanon, Pennsylvania
Planning five special one-half hours for the week airing 9:30 -
10:00 a.m. (They will produce two, and their three sister stations, all a part
of Gateway Conmuniéations. will each provide a half hour -- a prime example,

incidentally, of group programming dynamics.)

Furthermore, children's television programming is much more than the

number of children's program hours. The real picture of children's TV fs far
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richer, substantlally more creative and much more diverse than any quantitative
study can paint. Admittedly, this more accurate picture necessarily invites
reference to qualitative measures. Yet, we cannot ignore the fact that the

quality of children's programming has improved dramatically in recent years.

Many ciatinns devote substantial resources to the production of enter-
taining programs which also teach children usable skills. And other stations
feature children on special children's editorial shows. Numerous local stations
have established comunity and professional advisory panels consisting of child
development specialists, educators and other social scientists to work with the
stations on translating children's issues and concerns into entertaining programs

for children. In some cases, children themselves produce the programs.

In short, stations provide a wide array of services specifically
designed for children. Broadcaster response to the needs of children has been,
quite simply, far more thoughtful and imaginative than some have given them

credit for.

“Why aren't there more programs for children?" ' This classic question
dramatizes the unfortunate lack of critic's awareness of the true content of
vbroadcast schedules and of children's viewing patterns. There are, of course,
many 6rograms appropriate for children but not all of them are intended for

children exclusively or even principally.

The question_of what constitutes "“good" inevitably must bog down in a

host of indiyidual criteria and Jjudgments. Very little of television's output
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may please one family while another will have difficulty in choosing among so

many available programs -- and both will be right.

Historian Henry Adams' wry observation is appropriate. "Each of us
carries with him his own inch-rule of taste which he applies triumphantly

wherever he goes."

I've-purposely kept clear of the enormous contributions made by the
networks to children's'programs as I am certain they either will, or have made,

)

their own case.

Through all of this, I cannot help but somehow apply Mr. Justice Potter
. N .
Stewart's well-known criterion for defining obscenity. "Qur critics may not
know how much enough is but they certainly do not hesitate to state that they

know what not enough is when they see it."

Viewed in total, there is a considerable and growing body of program
material from which youngsters and concerned parents can choose. The critic
who castigates television for not having more good programs may actually be
asking.why more television programs don't conform to his particular idea of what

is suitable for children and to the demands of his or her schedule.

To this,hbroadcasters respond that for the viewer who takes the trouble
to keep himself informed and to plan viewing, there are most certainly many
worthwhile programs available for the choosing. Moreover, the evident range of

public tastes cannot be served by conforming to any one standard.
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And what ot the question of age-speci fic programs? Former FCC Commis-
sioner Abbott Washburn notes that distinguishing a program as instructional and
categorizing it as an age-specific program designed for children does not insure
that such a program is better than an entertainment program designed for family

viewing.

He says, and I quote, "The series, The Waltons and Little House on_the

Prairie are basically gntertainnent programs for the whole family. Nevertheless,
they teach milljons of children each week fundamental truths about human
relations and the essential character of the American people. My own experience
with TV and children, based on watching and discussing thousands of hours with
our daughter and her friends from 1967 to the present, is that there is a vast
vamount of programming nbw availab]eAfrom which children can learn, It is a

question of selection rather than scarcity.'

A;d what of government involvement? It seems apparent to all that neitﬁer
stations nor government controls the viewing habits of child or adult television
“audiences. Broadcasters cannot be expected to assume the role of surrogate
parents (or, asAFThe Washington Post" so aptly described it, a "National Nanny")

and ignore the interests of the majority of viewers who are not children.

There are some things government neither can norlshOuld attempt in a
free society. " However well-intentioned government regulation and intervention
may be, thereais a danger that it may create more probiems than it solves by
taking over individual responsibilities ... and 1imiting freedom ... that citizens

normally control for themselves,

13v
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[ mentioned earlier our Children's Television Comnittee, currently
chafred by Crawford Rice., Executive Vice President, Gaylord Broadcasting Co.,
Dallas, Texas, and which also {ncludes representatives of all threc networks
as well as stations from markets large and small across the country. [n addition,
Dr. Karen Hartenberger, who was ;he first director of the FCC's Children's Task

Force is acting as a special advisor to that committee.

Meeting just two days ago here in Washington, the committee discussed
the various aspects of children's television and is going to gather additional
information from licensees concerning individual program offerings for children

in the various markets.

As mentioned earlier, in addition to programming, licensees proQidé a
variety of services for the child viewer in their fndividual markets through
comnunity action groups. We plan to obtain this information as well and share
both the program offerings and the qutreach projects with our members through

the establishment of a clearinghouse.

Many people are unaware'of the variety of progrums available throughout
the country that meet the needs and interests of children. We plan, therefore,
to develop a nationwide ocutreach program, working-with licensees, producers,
educators, child psychologists and other experts to facilitate the on-gbing

learning process in which we all share.

Certainly, Mr. Chairman, where childrenrand television are concerned,

the_invblvement of parents and other signifiéant adults is absolutely essential.

13i



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

\

128
The problem must be shared by al) broadeasters, requlatory authoritios, schools
and parents who together guide and help children to use television responsibly,

Walt Kelly, regrettably gone from the comic scene, tnok a very practical
“Now-To" perspective of the subject of children and television in his Pogo Primer

for Parents, TV Division. He said:
“There are a few things to practice not doing.
“Do nat be afraid of your TV set. These things are probably here to stay.
“Do not wind your child up and set him to watch TV unguided.
"Dé not wind the TV set up and set 1t to watch your child,
“A machine is a bad sole companion. [t needs help.
“You can help it. Love your child."

This seems like a positive note on which to pause in talking about this

subject that really has no end.

Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

#4#
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Mr. Swirr, Thank you very much to all of the panel mombors,

[ will recognizo Mr. Rinaldo,

Mr. Rinarno. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

I would also like to thank all of the members of the panel for
their very enlightening and interesting testimony.

I would like to ask LeVar Burton. There has been a lot of talk
about things that the networks can do in this area. How do we get
other members of the creative und artistic community to devote
themselves, like you have so superbly done, to putting more energy
into quality programing for children.

Mr. BURTON. Most of my friends are involved in Reading Rain-
bow in one way or another. It scems as though when you approach
professionals in the entertainment community with something of
quality, as you are more likely to be able to achieve in public tele-
vision, they are either willing to donate their services or take a tre-
mendous cut in salary just in order to be a part of something that
we all consider important work.

The only way to entice that same kind of commitment to take
place in the commercial marketplace is to, I believe, encourage net-
work programers to produce more quality programing for children
in the hopes of drawing in again that kind of name talent.

Mr. RinavLpo. Thank gou very much. ‘

I also want to take this opportunity to commend Mr. Schneider.
His testimony was very interested and I am referring particularly
to Nickelodeon and the work that you have done in cable. I am in-
terested in the possibility of increased choices in children’s pro-
graming through the growth of cable television.

Cable, as you know, serves a large part of my own State of New
Jersey. I am curious as to whether or not you have any statistics
that would indicate how large a child audience is presently served
by cable and how much this has increased over the past years?

Mr. ScHNEIDER. In your State, the State of New Jersey, to be spe-
cific, as of the turn of the year there were 498,000 cable homes re-
ceiving Nickelodeon. Within that half-million homes, obvious at dif-
ferent day parts and different age groups, and so on, the audiences
vary. o
By and large, the preschool children for whom we broadcast from
" the period of 8 in the morning until 3 in the afternoon, they seem
to be the largest consumers of our services.

At this point, the cable industry and the research establishment
have not found an effective, efficient, and accurate way to measure
the audience because it is so diversified, and the cable industry has
not stabilized itself into a sufficiently common format. -

For example, there are many 12-channel systems, 22-channel sys-
tems, 32-channel systems, and 54-channel, and indeed 108-channel
_systems. The research methodology is now being worked out be-
cause there is a critical demand for measurement in order to get
economic support for cable programing.

At best I can say that the audience levels that we talk about in
cable are primarily estimates. We think we are sufficiently sophis-
ticated to have pretty good estimates. I would say that on average
about 2 percent of the homes in which Nickelodeon is in, during
certain day parts, look-at Nickelodeon. . :
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Lot me put this in pernpective and 1 will do no briefly. A pre-
school child haus an attontion spun that is quite small, 1IF wo are of-
fering 6 hours of preschool programing, obviously a preschool child
doen not. wit, nor would we want. him to, nor do we encournge him
to, nor do we program in order to get him to sit for long poriods of
time in front of the television sot.

Anide from whether we think that is a responsible course of
netion, his attention span i simply not sufficient. Ho is in and out
of the 6 hour. The preschool child will be drifting in and out of the
preschool program over the G-hour poriod.

[ have taken such pain to explain that beeause in terms of com-
mercial broadeasting, a one or two rating seems almost ludicrous
that it wouldn’t be worth the trouble to only have 1 percent of your
homes or 2 percent of your homes bothering to consumer your serv-
ice. Over a 6-hour period, with the nttention span being something
like 12 or 18 minutes, that is not bad.

[ hope that answers your question. .

Mr. RiNaLbo. Partiolly. Let me just ask an additional question.

Ias the amount of programing on cable devoted to children in-
creased substantinlly from, say, 1979, or hag it remained the same?

Mr. Scunikr. The Nickelodeon service that T am here and can
speak about wasy in its very formative stages in 1979. The company
that I am here representing did not exist in 1979, It came into
being in 1980. This is 91 hours of children’s programing on cable
television that didn't exist in this form in 1979.

Since that period, again, the frame of reference being 1979, the
U.S.A. Network, another cable service, I believe has expanded and
has added 2 hours a day of children’s programing. The Disne
Channel will launch April 11, and it will contain 10 hours a wee
of children’s programing. So I would say that in the broader sense,
there is more children’s programing over cable than there was 3
years ago.

Mr. RiNaLpo. That takes me to my final question. Would you say
that generally speaking the increase in children’s programing in
certain areas of the country where cable is readily available has
offset the decrease that was alluded to in earlier testimony in net-
work programing.

Mr. ScHNEIDER. Mr. Rinaldo, the arena for the attention of young
minds is the face of the television tube. So that if you will agree
with that definition, then we equate programing offered to the face
of that television via cable versus over-the-air, there might well be,
I am not taking an adversarial position here, some who would say
that over-the-air is available to everyone and cable may not be
available to everyone. It may be readily available, but I think to
put them in exact equilibrium, you would get arguments with.

I am not here to make those value judgments, I just want to
point them out. There would be perhaps opinions on either side of
that definition. ‘

Mr. RinaLpo. Thank you.

Mr. Swirr. Thank you, Mr. Rinaldo.

Mr. Leland.

Mr. LELanD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

I am concerned about the whole question of imagery on the
media as it appeals to the different audiences, whether we are talk-
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ing nbout childron or minovity. 1 am concerned shout enble today
beense 1 know that particnlnrly my disteict in Houston, we have
r;~|ulivn|y freo eable necens. 1 am sure that you ave familine with
that.

Mr. Sennemer. You, Our company, | beliove, has bettor than half
of Houston ns its franchining responsibility. '

Mr. LeELAND. Most homes in the minority communition don’t have
cable for one reason or another, Cable, of course, s n new areival
to Houston in particular, So then the quention that Mr. Rinaldo
asked s of particulay concern to me beenuse 1 know that while the
networks huve an nbysmnl vecord from what 1T have heard and
what 1 have seen, or what 1 have been ndvised on, cable does not
plrovidu the kind of programing to them beeause cable in just not
thero,

Can you comment on when it is that you are going to arrive in
our conununity? That probably holds true for the rest of the coun-
try.

Mr. Scunkibe. Cable is currently somewhere in round numbers,
35 percent of U.S. homes. That means thnt at the end of 1983, it i
the industry estimate that there will be 30 million cable homes,
believe that the number of television homes in America is approxi-
mately 83 to 84 million. So that in 30 million out of 84 million
hotnes, n cable connection will exist at the end of 1983. B the end
of 1985, it is the industry estimates that between 40 and 41 million
homes will have n cable running into that house. At that point,
just to round this off and make it easy, that will be approximately
H0 percent.

here will be a percentage of homes where cable will not get
maybe ever, the equivalent of the rural electrification problem that
this Nation faced in the 1920’s and 1930's, which caused the Gov-
ernment to have the Rural Electrification Act passed, it is simply
ineffficient and outrageously costly to string wires down the high-
wng to reach very sparsely populated areas.

irect broadcast satellites are probably going to be the better
way to serve some 20 to 25 percent of U.S. homes where it is just
not economically sound to run a cable into that home. It is, I be-
lieve, our government policy now to embrace the laissez faire atti-
tude in direct broadcast satellite restrictions, so that that area ma
be opening up. They have already granted, as you know, COMSA
}he authority and given them what little space to place those satel-
ites. .
Mr. LELAND. Mr. Rushnell, you end up being the whipping bo
because you are the onlIy real network representative on t%is paneK
Let me whip on you, if I can.

I am concerned about what I saw on television just now in some
of your programing, and you are saying that you are breaking
down the stereotypes because now the ethnic minorities are’ the
heroes, and of course women are out in the forefront. But is there a
real commitment to live presentations or the production of young
black and Hispanic and women heroes for our children as you
make your creative productions available to the network? -

Mr. RusuniLL. Congressman Leland, we do have a concern and
share your concern for minorities and minority stereotypes on ABC
children’s programing. It was such a brief presentation that it was
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impontible for me to show the full range of how we have addresaed
those dasues, 1 would e happy to bo very detalled at some point,

Lot mo say thin [ have not only o concorn now ubout nddressing
minority issuen. 1 have concorn for the future, May | digress hero,
and nny Hke, many of the subcommittes nnd thin punel, [ am nlbo a
parent. [ have two doughters in colloge and my wife s in the
socond trimester of her pregnancy. So [ am very concerned nbont
childron's tolovision into the 1980,

Y would liko to ilhastrate my point by just telling you about one
project wo have in devélopment that [ am very oxcited about, We
wero concorned, my staff und 1 coming out of i confurence this pust
summer with various leaders in the educational community, social
weiontists, nhout crime in Americn and the plight of today's young-
aters and the barrlos, und o sense of hopelessness,

Weo were really struck by n deseription of the youngster whao
lives in the ghettn, The description wan block-locked. had never
heard that before. The kid who grows up in onoe block, and he is
afraid to go to the next block because there is o guang, or he can't
o to the other block hecauno there in unother gang. Ho in isolated
and the only thing that he can seo in his neighborhood that I8 «
sign of success is the guy who is peddling dope, or doing something
clse that is illegal, or his window on the world is television.

So we began developing, and 1 don’t know where this is going to
_come out, but we are carnestly developing ways in:which we could
communicate to 11- and 12-year old kids, and 8- and 9-yeur old kids,
to give mayhe some sense of hope about the future, of where they
can fit in. We are trying to bring together our creative energies to
create programs, maybe Schoolhouse Rock length programs, or
short-form programs, where we could say to a kid:

Hey, if you are terrific nt playing video games, maybe you have an aptitude for
computer science. If you like pets. maybe you ought to be a veterinarian. If you are
one of those people who love to climba tree and kee how far you cun see, maybe if
you study math and science, you can be an astronaut.

It scems to me, if we direct our cnergies, and again we are spe-
cifically gearing our approach to those youngsters in the ghettos
and the barrios who maybe don’t have any sense of hope. We are
concerned about those same issues. :

Mr. LELanD. Why don’t you have a Captain Rabbit every day on
your morning programing? :

Mr. RusuNELL. I do have a conflict of interest there.
~ Mr. LELanp. Why would’ you guys force Captain Kangaroo off the
air is what I. want to know.

Mr. RUSHNELL. You see, » have been vice president of children’s
programs for the last 7 years, and out of the last 4 I was also vice
*president of Good Morning, America. In my resume, I would like to
take full credit for that success. My mother gives me all the credit.

Obyiously, as a television network, I don’t mean to be light on
that/ we have a responsibility to serve all of the audience and var-
ious factions of the audience. As a specific children’s broadcaster, it
is my responsibility to expand thode barriers as much as I possibly
can and to lobby for more and more children’s programing. I can
tell you with great pride that in my 7 years that expansion has
continued. :
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Mr. LELAND. One last question, Mr. Chairman, if 1 might. I would
like to ask Ms. Charren to comment on what she saw on television
and the remarks that we have heard. :

_ Ms. CHARREN. I welcome the opportunity to comment on Squire
Rushnell’s testimony, just for a couple of seconds, because I think
we are fortunate to have .on this panel possibly the best network

representative in. the whole industry. He is sort of unique in his -

peer group because I think he ruuily cares.

" 1 think that that answer to your question coming from Squire
could only have come from Squire. I think that most of the other
people who get involved in children’s television either don’t care or
they. don’t manage to get the commitment from the network. If
they care, then they must be very frustrated in their jobs.

Squire has continually provided a model for the industry, I

think, with those afterschool specials. They do do what our Fight-

ing TV Stereotypes book was all about..In fact, we had a hard

time—that book is very nicely illustrated with pictures from pro-
aming that does do its job—not filling it full of ABC Afterschool
pecials. We wanted to give other people credit, too. '

I would rather leave his testimony sit and just pat him on the
- back for continuing to provide the only live children on Saturday
morning who are not in the commercials. ’

Every year, come September,  ACT sits down with the network of-
ferings for children, and since diversity is ACT’s middle name, we
look for programing of different formats, programing of different
._i(_ibnds, programing that would reflect the diversity in the children’s

ibrary. '

What we get is programing that generally reflects the diversity
in comic books, ané) there is some diversity, there are classic comics
and there are some different kinds. That shelf in the drug store is
fine, and a lot of kids learn to read from comic books. But we are
continually looking for one of these wealthy institutions in broad-
casting to do something, and the last time I looked there was a
greater return on invested capital in broadcasting than in the oil
industry, and you know what we say about them.

_ The fact is that it is still all animated, except for the Wes kend
Special on ABC, except for that program now on CBS, the Film
Festival, which is on so late in the schedule that it is canceled by
sports in too many markets in the country, and CBS knows that
but puts it there anyway. They have traditionally done that with
their prize-winning programs. :

We look for children. After all, it is children’s programing and it
--makes sense to look for them through all those hours of program-
ing. When you get over the fact that 8% hours of it is/provided by
one animation house, you look for children. There are lots of chil-
dren, children of all different racial and ethnic groups, males and
females, but the children are all in the commercials.

Nifty looking commercials, carefully researched tg'reach children
where they really are. They tie them up to all sorts of electronic :
devices to see tﬁat they are getting the message, to lobby for
sugary goods and expensive toys. We don’t see any real children in
the programing. Maybe some day, if we have engugh hearings like
this, we will find more programing on Saturday morning—I say
Saturday morning; I wish we could be talking about. the week.

. ’/‘ -
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That is the most outrageous part of the idea about serving chil-
dren on television, I thin%'(. They know that their affiliates depend
on them for programing. Networks don’t have a responsibility, but
they know their stations do. When there were other Government
hearings like this, in the late 1970’s, when the FCC and the Feder-
al Trade Commission ‘were focusing on issues relating to children
and television, we found the O and O’s (network-owned-and-operat- .
ed stations) were leaders in providing local programing. I think the
networks felt up against it, and they managed to get their owned-
and-operated stations providing the kind of diversity that everyone
was looking for on Saturday morning. '

The last, time I checked, no one, not one of the 15 O and O’s had
a single regularly scheduled program Monday through Friday. I
think that that is an indication of what has happened to local pro-
graming in this country.

I don’t know if you expected that much, but you asked.

Mr. LELanp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. : .

Ms. CHARREN. One other thing. I would like to, if I, am compli-
menting one side, I should compliment the other. Certainly Nickel-
odeon is the kind of nifty service that people had hoped for from
cable, and I wouldn’t want John to feel left out. : :

Mr. LELAND. I just wish that the children of my community could
watch Nickelodeon. »

Ms. CHARREN. That is the problem with depending on cable. That
is why we think that Mark Fowler’s idea of depending on the new
technologies to take over now for that public interést standard, is
the wrong time for that kind of deregulation. If cable were in more
homes and more children had access to Nickelodeon kind of pro-
graming, I think we could begin to think about deregulating.

Mr. Swirt. Let’s pick up right there and proceed a bit further.

We have a very interesting array on this particular panel. It is .
very well balanced, and if the staff is to be responsible for that, my
compliments. They are also very articulate coming from their re-
spective positions.

I am not surprised or disappointed that you reach 1 to 2 percent
of your audience. The economics of the cable technology ‘makes
that a commercially viable number for you, because you make your
money by persuading local cable systems that the{ are going to
make money and win subscribers, and keep subscribers by having
that service there for the small percentage of the time that a child
wants to avail himself or herself of that program.

Mr. ScuNEIDER. That is true. ‘
~ Mr. Swirr. You can do something that a broadcaster can never

do, which is virtually continuous children’s programing of a high
- quality and it will be there when the child or the parent or the

family wants it. Is that correct? : o :

Mr. SCHNEIDER. Yes, sometimes we are referred to as an electron-
ic sandbox. It'is handy. i

Mr. Swirr. What occurs to me is that that is an enormously en-
riching thing you bring to the Nation in terms of children’s pro-
graming. It is one thing that could not have been provided in the
past, prior to your technology being available, no matter what com-
mitment the broadcaster made, because his economics are differ-
ent.
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Mr. Scuneiner, That is correct.

Mr. Swirr. | have for many years been concerned with those ad-
vocates of children’s programing that seem to have the idea that
the broadcaster was capable of doing it all. I am now concerned
that others will believe that you can do it all with your type of
service, because there are limitations you have as well. You have
to be wired to the home and you have to be available on a local
system that chooses to buy you in syndication in order to get it.

So you have advantages and you have disadvantages as a tech-
- nology and given the nature of the economics of your technology in
distributing children’s programing. ' )

Mr. ScuNEIDER. That is correct.

Mr. SwirFr. Broadcasting has a different 'set of advantages and
disadvantages. My point is, I doubt if either of the technologies, or
‘direct broadcast satellite, or anything else that comes along is ever
going to be the single way in which we are going to be able to meet
t}}:e ;1eeds of children’s programing. Does anybody disagree with
that? :

Mr. ScHNEIDER. Mr. Chairman, for many, many years, over-the-
air television was the only game in town. In fact, there was a

period when VHF television was the only game in town. I was

_struck last night dialing around in my hotel room here in Washing-
ton by the number of UHF that seemed to be on the air now. So
UHF expanded substantially the old VHF dominance. But now we
have cable. We have multi-channel distribution systems. We have
subscription television, direct broadcast satellites, an explosion in
video discs and video-tape technologies that will continue to
expand. Then there is the video game which'also uses that televi-
sion set. -

I made a point before that I would like this committee to consid-
er. The arena in which we are playing, all of us, is the face of that
television tube. That television tube is used increasingly for home
computers, as a display device of which, I might add, children avail
themselves. ) ‘

I was pleasantly surprised thé other day to find that the Atari
Co. has a new computer coming out called: "My First Computer;”
and it is designed for the preschool child. So we have a brave new
world out there for young people, and the competition for their
young minds. I am hopeful that all of us will continue to work in
the most responsible manner in that regard. "

Mr. Swirr. And that should be seen as an enormous opportunity ,
for this society. ' _

What I am trying to get at is that it seems to me that as these
new technologies come on line, we should view them as additive,

.being -able to do different things to augment what we have had
before. The commercial adviser has some confines in which he can
function, but' the public broadcaster has some different audience
needs. He is freed up in some ways but he has terrible problems
financially. So he is constrained. You have constraints. All the

« others will have some constraints.

- As public policy people we need to devise a policy that is going to

get the best out of all of these, and create the best possible mix for

the children of America. - .
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Mr. ScHNEIDER. You must be wise and you must be sophisticated.
I think that it is a very difficult problem for this committee, with
all of its other responsibilities, to keep up with the exploding tech-
nology. I know that you will try.

Mr. SwiFT. It seems to- me you start by not assuming that just
because you have arrived with your technology, and your particu-
lar economic base, that you are automatically going to replace
something that we have previously relied on—because that is not
the case. .

Ms. CHARREN. I can’t tell you how happy I am to hear you say
that, because I was fortunate enough to get CBS cable, when CBS
cable was available to people who could afford cable. I could see
somebody sitting at a hearing like this and making a case that vou
don’t need public broadcasting anymore, at least for the arts and
culture, because here was CBS cable doing all kinds of programing
like that extraordinarily well.

What if we had done away with the whole funding apparatus for
public broadcasting during the height of that service, and had
taken it out of the public policy arena and in effect done away with -
it, and then CBS cable went bankrupt. What if we depend on Nick-
elodeon, which is really a nifty service now, although it is only one
spot on the dial. You need more diversity than that, I guess.

What if we depended on Nickelodeon and a few other programs
like that for program services, and then they took advertising. Be-
cause of the pressures of advertising and the advertiser saying,
“look if we are going to put our message in, we want a bigger
share of that audience,” the television on. Nickelodeon would start
to look like the television on the networks on Saturday morning,
with that lack of diversity. That is what caused television to lack
diversity, the advertising. It is not that anybody wants to program
for.any other reason. Then we end up with no diversity of service
because we are depending on everything but that public interest
standard. . : g

I think we have to remember that television has become the
most important medium. We have to have the public interest con-
siderations that make it work for us. ; '

Mr. SwiFT. It seems to me that the public policy issue is not
“who killed Captain Kangaroo.” It is rather to understand the var-
ious economic, technological, and social forces that are at work on
all of the means of providing:children’s television and to try to de-
velop a policy that may take more wisdom than we have. The goal
should be to try to develop a policy that will draw the maximum
reasonable effort out of all of those technologies in the service of
children, given the fact that they have other aspects of the Ameri-
can audience that they must serve as well. )

I think that you have all contributed im'measmiably in helping us
to try to find a little wisdom in our pursuit of that policy.

\

Thank you all very, very much.
[The followirg letter was received for the record:]‘\
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ABC Enterteinment
1430 Aavhun ol 1he Artsoti gy Hivay fork Hew otk 1001 lelephone 212 887 6691
B A}

v

Sipare [ Rushinell, Vice Presklent
Long Runge Planning
and Chikaren's Telewsion

AR 22194y
k)

AN

I would like to submit for the record of the March 16
House Telecommunications Subcommittee hearing on
children and television the following additional
{nformation on ABC programming of special interest to
children during Children's Television Week:

Dear .Mr. Chatrman:

Wednesday, March 16. ABC Afterschool Special,
Have You Ever Been Ashamed of Your Parents? A
teenage girl learns an important lesson about
pride when her mother takes a job as a cook for
a wealthy family.

Thureday, March 17. The Magic Planet, a
prime-time fantasy adventure fce .ballet starring
Olympic medalist Toller Cranston, ‘with music by
the Natfonal Philharmonic Orchestra in London.

Saturday, March 19..

-ABC Weekend Special, All the Money in the World;
when a young boy.rescues a leprechaun from a
well and is granted three wishes, what he gets
seems to be all the trouble in the world.

Scooter Computer and Mr. Chigs,hn new segﬁent in
the Computer Rock series, designed to introduce '
children to computer education. -

_Additfonally, ABC distributed to 6,000 school libraries,
the attached poster entitled "ABC Treats Kids TV with
TLC.” Therein we salute National Children and
Television Week.

Thank you for jhiéqopportunlty to supplement.my
remarks .

Slncer,é'){yﬁa@ q B
rad

f;Zi:;ZE; —

Squire D. Rushnell - ’

HonoTrable Timothy E. Wirth

Chairman

Subcommittee on Telecommunications,
Consumer Protection & Finance

U.S. House of Representatives

Washington, DC 20515

April 21, 1983
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Mr. Swirr. Senator Heinz, who is cochairman of the resolution .
that created this week had hoped to be here, and was unfortunate-
ly detained in business in the other body, wanted to submit a state-
ment for the record, and asked if the Chair would read the follow-
ing very brief statement into the record. . '

Senator Heinz says: '

I congratulate Chairman Wirth and the committee for holding these important
hearings today, and I would like to announce my intention to introduce legislation
soon to provide greater tax incentives to corporate underwriting of children’s TV
programing. I am particularly interested in secing the Federal Government add mo-
mentum to the efforts of the Five-Station Public TV Consortium on Children and
Families, which with the help of the Corporation for Public Broadcasting will-pro-
duce 26 1-hour dramas for prime-time showing in 1984. I salute all of those involved
and pledge my support for this initiative and others discussed in today’s hearing.

Without objection, his entire statement will be made a part of

the record. - :
[Statement of Senator Heinz follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JonN HEINZ

Last year, Chairman Wirth and I introduced legislation to
designate a ''National Children and Television Week." I hove to
add to the promotional events being conducted around the country
this week by soon introducing, legislation to increase the incentives
far private sector support of children's T.V.

As a nation, we are recognizing that the private sector must
play a greater role in support of important "public'" services.
Both the President and the Congress have encouraged increased
charitable giving, corporate social responsibilicy, and public/

private partnerships through administrative action, as ‘'well as

‘tax legislation. !

The sad fact is that adequate support for high quality television
(and radio) programmlng for our children is gradually diminishing.
The commercial networks have demonstrated time -and again that
they have been increasingly forced by economic realities to refrain
from developing new programs for *children. §Ome such as television
critics like John.O'Conner of the New York -Times, have argued,
"“The state of children's programs on-ABC, CBS, and NBC is rapidly

becoming a national disgrace." Although I am aware that the

" networks have produced some quality children's T.V., it is true

that as broadcasters go about maximizing profits, younger viewers

are not of major concern. Children do not control a significant’

‘amount of disposable dollars.

Unfortunately, television is big business with big fiscal
responsibilities. Fortunes are made’or lost on the turn of a
rating point. Can we leave the fate of children's vrogramming
to the operation of the markecplﬁce7 I think the question

ancwers itself.-



140

We are buébming more ﬂwato:chnc the mArkecplace npproéch will
not be efffctive, aven those of us who once advocated this approach
have begun to revise their thinking. Most recently, Mark Fowler;
Chairman of the FCC, spgaking about children's T.V., said last
m;nch, "Let's end goverhmenc by“n wink and rqgulacion by a nod
when it comes to certain. categories of programs. Let us be
advocates of public broadcasting's mission in chis.area, to fill
gaps iefc by the broadcast and non-broadcast markecpiace."

So it seems that public television is the onl& answer. And
certainly chelgove:nmeht should maincain 6; increase its level:
of support for this essential part of our national culture. ﬁuc
as we all know, the federal budgeé is in some difficulty; the
feder;l government cannot do it alone.

Chairman Fowler also said in his speech, "I believe it is

. incumbent on those who care about children's programming, and I
include myself among those, to advocate a sufficient budget for
public broadcasting to help meet the needs of ,the child audience."
It is ironic that at the same time the Reagan Administration 1is
proposing to cut the funding for the corporaciqn.for Public Broad-
casting from $140 million ih FY¥83 to just $75 million by FY86.
That's nearly a 50% cut. ) ‘

The Conérgss‘s designation of "National Children and Television
Week' encourages an increased investment ‘in children'$ programming
by all segments of American society. Many indiv;éuals and many
groups have searched for ways to accomplish this. I have been working
sinee January 8, 1983 when the President signed the legislation
sponsored by Mr:wWirch and myself to déQelop a partial solution

to the problem.

~ .
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The cleavest solution 1is to find a way to give the public-spirited
members of the private sector a proper incentive that encourages
them to.do more of what they have often demonstrated they want to do.
For these reasons, I am proposing a tax credit incentive for the
corporation of the United States. This credit would be available
to the commercial networks, the traditional sponsors of children's
programming, and all the corporations in the land which are
interested in the welfare of our nation's most valued resource.

' The ingpiration for my proposal comes from the recent announcement
;hat five public televison stations have Joined forces to form a
eonsortium to produce proé}ammiqsgor children and families. Headed
by WQED in my hometown of Pittsburgh,.the consortium members include .
KCET/L;S Angeles, KTCA/Minneapolis-St. Paul, SC ETV/South Carolina
and WETA/Washington, D.C. The series will premiere on PBS in the
fall of 1984.

The mandate for the serles from the Cornoration for Public
Broadcasting (CPB) is simple and direct: each proéram should inQigorBCe
and replenish the strong American storytelling tradition. Dramas -~
well-crafted stories told well -- will éive thé séries its distinctive
charécter. Narratives with broad audience appeal will be developed
into dramas and imaginatiQély produced to captivate the fgmily
addience week after week. .

Only public televisién has not fo;gotten the children, which
may explain why it is watched and loved by so many young people.

Thé regdlar service has included ﬁister Rogers' Neighborhood, Sesame

. . ?
Street,Electric Company, Zoom, Once Upon a Classic and others.
Now, thanks in large part to CPB, public television is much -

bette; equipped to address the problem of inadequate programming

N LF
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for children. CPB has announced a*$6 million challenge to
establish a new consortium for family and children's programming.
The public T.V. stations have added $1,000,000. This grant will
combine resources of KCET, KTCA, South Carolina, and WETA, led by
WQED, with its award-winning track record of programs for children

and their families, in designing a modam, impactful series of

26 hour-long drumas. Most of them will be contemporary in concept

and setting. Designed to be aired in prime time, the series will
reveul the rich diversity of our past, our present, and a hopeful
future. The consortium will also seek $2 000,000 in additional
underwriting to assure a budget which will permit the highest
quality programs to be produced. ,I think the federal government
should act to prov{deiat least a matching amount.

My plan 1is not- complicated: We propose a three year experiment
which will explore the possibility of private philanthropy helping
to solve the critical problem with the aid of a tax credit.

In the same way an ihdividual can claim a tax credit for child
care, corporations would be allowed a children’ s programming tax
credit.

The tax credit would be for a portion of every contribution
made to any FCC-licensed charitable public television or radio
statioﬁ to p{oduce, acquire, advertise, or broadcast high quality,
innovative programing for the children of America. On the balance
of these contributions not available for computing the tax gredit,
corporations would be allowed the normal deduction p;ovided for
charitable contributions by the Internal Revenue Service. This
tax ‘credit for charitable contributions will be a powerful incentive

to do the job that needs to be done.
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For the purpones of this lepglelation, children's progrnmmihg
is defined as programning directed toward children and teenagers
(under dge 17) in content aroas such as hcﬂlth.‘scicnce, literature,
and other cultural fields. This programming would take the form
of dramatic, informution&l. and educational presentations.

Tho'bnnic intent of this plan is to generate major gifts from
corporations capable of making them by providing an appropriate
incentive. At a time when American corporations arc»pceking fo
reduce their own tax burdens, is there a more effective way to also
benefit American soclety? ‘

The advantage of this plan is that it ca%ls on and rewards
the public spirited efforts of this nation's private sector to
help accomplish a good for a precious, unprotected po;tion of our’

entire society.

Mr. Swirrt. I thank you all for waiting so long. There is a finite
end to your wait, however, because we have just about 30 minutes
in which to do our business. I would like to begin by having each of
you identify yourself for the record, and then we will come back to
each of you and take the testimony. 4

STATEMENTS OF KEITH W. MIELKE, ASSOCIATE VICE PRESI.
DENT &« "SEARCH, CHILDREN'S TELEVISION WORKSHOP;
JOHN b . ..{ON, VICE PRESIDENT, PERSONNEL, CBS/ "
BROADCASYT GROU¥Y; SHARON ROBINSON, DIRECTOR, INSTRUC-
TION AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT, NATIONAL EDUCA-
TION ASSOCIATION; PHYLLIS TUCKER.VINSON, VICE PRESI-
DENT, CHILDREN'S PROGRAMING, NBC TELEVISION NETWORK

Mr. MieLke. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. .
Children’s Television Workshop produces Sesame Street, The °
Electric Company, and 3-2-1 Contact. Of those, the best known
product is Sesame Street, which has now been on the air for 14
years. - ..
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In the production of that, a unique model, nn approoch to the
ways of producing television has been develo ed and that continues
to evolve through our most recent children’s program, which is a
gcience program for children 8 to 12 years of age culled 3-2-1 Con-
tact.

If wo have ever had anything approaching national consensus on
an educational need, it is in the area of science education for a citi-
zenry that can cope with technological issues, the employability of
our graduates, the national economy, the national security, to pro-
tect our lead in the high technology industries, to bring women and
minorities fully into the science and technological field.

These are continuing problems, and it is going to require the best
of our formal and our informal efforts to try and address them, and
television has an important terrific role it can play for those Big-
nificant national needs. 3-2-1 Contact is a program that meets
such a need. ' .

Its first season is quite successful. 3-2-1 Contact is designed to be
used both in the home and the school. The home audience, for ex-
ample, in its premiere run, attracted over 23 million home viewers.
In the schools, 500,000 teacher guides were requested and sent out.
So we have substantial audience in the home and substantial audi-
ence in the school. '

Through the use of repeats, this continuing popularity leads to
an attractive cost-effectiveness as well. We think it is reasonable to
estimate that it would cost no more than one penny to expose one
program to one audience member.

This program has also been endorsed by the National Education
Association, the National Science Teachers Association, and has
won numerous awards.

We are very pleased to report that the second season of programs
of 3-2-1 Contact is now being produced. With the support of the

- Congress, and the support of the Public Understanding of Science
program within the National Science Foundation, the Department
of Education, and the Corporation for Public Broadcasting, we are
.now producing 40 new programs. .

Beyond that, our future funding is uncertain, but we are hopeful
and optimistic that with leadership from the Federal agencies, we
can use our most powerful national medium in a long-term com-
mitment to children, education, and science.

I have a very brief excerpt, some snippets of the second season of
3-2-1 Contact, which will premiere next October. We are in pro-
duction and this was pulled out of the studio very late last night, so

. I ant very hopeful that this is OK. This is our first look at season

two of 3-2-1 Contact.
[A film clip was shown.] :
Mr. MiELKE. This completes my testimony.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mielke follows:]
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Pruevanen HeatemeNT or Kttt W, Mieuke, Asociate VIex PredineNT ror
Renearcn, CapreN's TeiavisioN Worksor

M. Chatrman and membery of the Subcomn ttee!

[ oam heith Mieike, Ausociate Vice President tor Researcn at tne
(nildrent's Televiston Workshop,  We produce SESAME STREET, THE LLECIRIC
COMPANY, and 3-2-1 CONTACT.

In tne spirit of Netional Chilaren and Television Week, 1 am here to testify
about constructive and positive uses of televison, and now this medium can
serve tne best interests of cnildren as well as some of our most pressing

national needs.

CTW's Dest known product 1S SESAME STREET, whicn is now 1n its l4th
brouadcast year n tnhe U.S. Tne 1ntent of all our educational series is to
educate using entertainment techniques, such as anfmation, short
documentaries, humor and music. Educational agvisors recomnend curriculum
content, ond CTW researcners monitor program elements and test reactions

witn target auaiences,

While SESAME STREET once depended heavily uﬁon federal support, the good
news is that now direct federal support is no longer required. Two-thirds
of the cost of producing SESAME STREET is now paid through self-generated
income, and the other third js paid by the public broadcasting stations,
Millions upon millions of pre-schoolers have now benefitted from this
investment, ’

Our most recent children's program, and the one with which L am most
closely involved, is 3-2-1 CONTACT. Tnis is a science ana technology
series for children eight-to-twelve years of age.
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[t wver there was dn ehergtng natianal cansensuy on an educat tanal nead, it
Ve for stlence sducation,  For-an enligntened citizenry anle to cope
intelhigently with technolugical Tusues, for reasons uf umpluynbllily and
natiunal ecanamy, for reasons of natianal sucur ity and pvutccttnu aur lead
tn crttical nigh tecnnology areas, the conc luston 1% thatl wo ard
datigerous by senind’ in solence e At ban and tiat 1t 1s a high natiunal
priority to address tne provlen,  The provlem 15 w0 severe and $o
pntrenchied tnat 1t will take the best efforts of our tormalvang inforingl

educattonal rusources tu be respunsive, felevision has &4 b1g role to play

in tnat misston,

3=2-1 CONTACT 1, a fane caample of educational programning at the national
Jevel, programning designed to complesent the formal curriculum in scnools,
but alsv to ve freely avarlavle in numv' whtre science instructiun in
schools may be inadeguate or even non- exlslunt In the homes, this series
attracted over 23 million viewers in the very first airing of fts 65
programs, 3=2-1 CUNTACT s also viewed widely in elementary:scnools

thrgy jnout the country,  About 500,000 teacher's guides wnich help Leacners
incorpurate tne series into their curriculum ndve been requested and sent
vut, Witn large audiences for scieace education in the homes and the
schiwoly, and witn continuing popularity through multiple repeats, we
estimate tnat the cust of one person viewing one progran reduces to about a

peuny or less.

CTW n4s vemunstratea tnat children 1n very large numbers can be reached in
nomes and scnodls with programs tnat are appealing and educationally
effective, and that national impact can be achieved at very attractive
levels of cost effectiveness,

we are very pleased to report tnat, with the strong support of the
Congress, tne National Science Foundation, tnrough its Puolic Understanding

‘of Science Program, tne Department of fducation, and the Corporation for

public Broadcasting have providea funding for a second season of

3-2-1 CONTACT programs, to consist of 40 programs. Funding beyond this
point is uncertdin; nevertneless, we are optimistic tnat we can, with
strong federal leadersnip, use Our most powerful national medium in tne
service of children ana science education, not as & one- snot band-aid, but
as a long-term commitment.

With your permigsion 1 will now play for you a few snippets from some of
tne scenes in the new 3-2-1 CONTACT series wn1cn w11l premiere next October.
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Mr. SwirrT. I loved that opening séquence. I could sit and watch

that all day long.
Mr. Blessington.

'STATEMENT OF JOHN BLESSINGTON

Mr. BrLEssINGTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I appreciate the opportunity to present the views of CBS on the
important subject of children and television.

. What qualifies me to appear before \you today is not my recent
personnel appointment, but rather the-preceding 4 years as CBS'

vice president, educational and commudlty services, and the 20 pre-

ceding years as a teacher and a schoolhead. .

We have submitted our remarks, and I have\cut them down. In .
view of your comment and the mterest of time, Iiwill cut them as I
go. So if I stumble a little bit, you will know 1 am trying to edlt a
little bit as we go along in the interest of time.

CBS is especially responsive to young people as a part of our
commitment to the total audience. I thmk that is our overall posi-
tion. We feel secure in saying that in innovative areas, we have
made some very strong commitments having produced some of the
first formulas, such as trymg to give children an understanding of
current events in our series “In The News,” which was':Emmy and
Peabody awarded. In the fields of cultural programmg, we tried to
bring an array of things, including currently the * Chlldren 8 Fllm
Festival.”

In other innovative areas, we introduced the concept of value-ori-
ented themes through the award-winning “Fat Albert and the
Cosby Kids,” which has been a Saturday morning staple since 1972,
These are ’Jus., a few of that type.

We don't stop with what is on the screen, we go past that. So
that we have in our broadcast group the department of educational
and community services, which I headed for 4 years. In that we de-
velop programs and pro_]ects with educational community groups
trying to find ways to have television be more beneficial to chii-
dren.

For example, the department directs the CBS television reading
program. This project involves the distribution of scripts around
the country. Since 1977, we have distributed over 20 million scripts.
The National Education Association said that they thought this
was a notable exception of television and teachers working togeth-
er to help children. So we are pleased about that.

Another example of our efforts to use television to encourage
reading is our “Read More About It” project, which we do at the
Library of Congress. In a variety of specials, an actor comes at the
end of the special, and steps out of.character and announces a list
of books which have been selected by the Library of Congress
which might be of interest, to the television viewer. Dr. Daniel J.
Boorstin of the Library of Congress says that this project links the
pleasure, power, and exciteme tof books and television.

In short, we believe that our\young viewers have been thought-
fully served by our efforts on ‘screen and off. We recognize ‘the
hearing has not been called so that we can congratulate ourselves
or because everyone is terribly pleased We know that some people

| \
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are displeased with hoth the quality and the quantity of children’s
programing. In the past, they have called for legislation for the im-
position of quotas mandating the amount of and types of children’s
programs which some individuals would find appropriate.

In our view, the establishment of quotas for children’s program-
ing, or for any other program category, would do no less than
accept the principle that the Government may determine how
much of what kind of programing would be seen and when. This
con eyt we find at odds with basic first amendment values and the
role of broadcasting in a free society. -

* Equally important is the fact that to mandate one type of pro-
graming is to exclude others regardless of the interest of the audi-
ence or the judgment of the broadcaster. Therefore, CBS strongly
‘opposes the adoption of such type of rules.

However, I do’ not want to dwell on this, I am not a lawyer.
The fact is that we think the children are rather well served by
commercial and public broadcast and increasingly through the
emergence of new technology such as cable and video-cassettes.
Therefore, the question to us is really one of selection rather than
scarcity. / h

Also part of/the problem, however, is definitional. The FCC now
limits its definition of children’s programs to those originally pro-
duced and hroadcast for 12 years old and under. However, we all
know that children watch a far wider range of programs, and to
cite a few, “The Blue and the Gray,” “Oliver Twist,” and “A Tale
of Two Cities,” these types of programs which are designed with
children in mind, in part provide information and stimulate inter-
est about history, literature, culture, and social issues. o

These are not children’s programs by FCC standards, yet even
our critics call these “must viewing” for young people. This appar-
ent anomaly has led one former FCC Commissioner to suggest that
programs’ which serve the young audience be redefined to include
those “contributing to the learning experience of young people 17
years old and below.” .

- When viewed in that perspective a far greater picture of the
" viewing choices available to a young audience emerges. Indeed, the
L letter of invitation to this hearing refers to programing for younger -
Americans. : "
There are, of course, many programs available which are more
i specifically directed toward the younger audience, in addition to
our regularly-scheduled children’s programs. We offer the after-
noon Specials, the specials on weekends, on Sundays. We know that
otherf‘ broadcasters can point with justifiable pride to their efforts
as well. ' »
“We think that it does not negate our attempts if we point to the
role of public television, because a portion of the public spectrum
his been reserved to the public stations precisely in order to allow
them to serve needs which may not be fully met by the commercial
systems. So /no matter how we evaluate what is availatle for chil-
drénl we could certainly not ignore “Sesame Street,” “Mr. Rogers\
Neighborhood,” and the “Electric Company.”

Ahother’ emerging source is cable, as has been indicated before.

In a‘dditic/)n to the “Nickelodeon,” the Disney channel, and then the -

U LF:

Py




149 -

HBQ “Fraggle Rock” and “Brain Games’’ and USA Cable's “Calli-

ope. :

So, in summary, we don’t think that there is any great absence
of programing at all, whether it be educational or informational. It
is inevitable, however, that opportunities for viewing.being what
they are that some people will be dissatisfied. Each of ug would like
television to offer more of the kinds of programing which he or she
thinks is important. But broadcaster time is finite. If one kind of
program is put on, then ‘another has to be excluded. Clearly the
» first amendment means that such value judgments will not be im-
' posed by Government. : ‘

It is important to emphasize, as I close, that television can never
take the place of the school, the church, the home, or any of the
other social institutions that rely on interpersonal contact to help
children grow emotionally and intellectually. .

On the other hand, I would observe that television in general,
and not just what we call children’s television is a wonderful re-
source which parents and educators can, and very often do, use in -
a very constructive manner to enrich the lives of our children.

Thank you. ’ '

" [Testimony resumes on p. 168.] o

[The prepared statement of Mr. Blessington follows:]
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CBS Television Network. C8S 83 Racko %’
€88 Inc.. 51 West 52 Sirsel. New Yok MM!WW(?!Z)WWI .

! . BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON TELECOMMUNICATIONS,
CONSUMER PROTECTION, AND FINANCE '

of the ]
\

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE

Statement by JOHN BLESSINGTON
Vice President, Personnel
CBS/Broadcast Group

March 16, 1983

I appreciate the opportunity to present the views of CBS on
the important subject of children and television: At the
outset, I would like to note that what qualifies me to appear
before you today is not my recent personnel appoxntment, but
rather the precedxng four years spent at CBS as Vice President,
Educational and Community Services and 20 years before that as

an educator.

CBS is'rgsponsive to young people as part'of a commitment
to our total\gudience, and our record is one of achievement.
For example, Qé have pioneéred several innovative program
formats for young viewers. CBS was responsible for network
television's first regularly-scheduled effort to provide young-.

‘people with information about current events -- the series of
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capsule news segments ontitled IN THE NEWS, which has been
honored with Emmy and Peabody awards. And in the field of
cultural programming, we offer such series as the CBS
CHILDREN'S FILM FESTIVAL. In still another innovation, we
introduéed the concept of value-oriented themes in Saturday
morning children's progrnmming through the awqrd-winnlng FAT
ALBERT AND THE COSBY KIDS, a staple since 1972. These are but
a few of many interesting and imaginative programs which CBS

of fers to young viewers.

Our commitment to young people, ho&éver, does not end with
what appears on the screen. CBS has a separate Department of
Educational and Community Services,hwhich I headed for four‘
vyears. The department works with educational institutions and
éommunigy groups across the country in developing ways in which

CBS programs and projects.may be used to benefit young viewers.

For example, the department directs the CBS Television
Reading Program. This project.involves the distribution of
scripts of seiected CBS Television Network programs for
classroom use to enhance student interest in reading and other
subjects. Since its inception in 1977, CBS has dist;ibuted
more than 20 million scripté nationwide. Thé Nation 1
Education Association has called the Reading Program '"a notable
example of television and teachers working together to help-

children.”
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Another example of our efforts to use television to
encourage reading is our wRead More About It' project. Here, a
list of books, prepared by the Library of Congress and relating’
to the subject matter of selected CBS specials, is recoanmended
to viewers at the conclusion of these broadcasts. This is done
by a member of the program's cast, stepping out of chargcper
and addressing the audience directly. In the ;ords_of'Dr.
Daniel J. Boorstin, Librarian of Congress, this project "1links

the pleasure, powver and excitement of books and television."

In short, we believe that young viewers have been’
thoughtfully served by our efforts both on sc;een and off. We
recognize, however, that this hearing has not been called
because there is universal approval of the performance of
broadcasters in this area. There are some who are dissatisfied
with the quality and the quantity of children's programé on
television today. And, as in the.past, that dissatisfaction
has led éome to call for government involvement in children's
programming, including the impositiof of quotas mandating the
amounts and types of children's programs which these

individuals would find appropriate.

In our view, the establishment of quotas for children's

programming -- or for any other program category =< would do no

" less than accept the principlb that the government may

determine how much of what kinds of programming will be seen by
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the public and when. That is a concopt_ﬁhlch we at CBS find
fundamentally at odds with basic First Amendment values, and
with the role of broadcasting in a free society. Equally

important is the fact that to mandate one type of programming
is to exclude all others, regardless of the interests of the
audience or the judgment of the broadcaster. Therefore, CBS

strongly opposes the adoption of any such rules.

However, I do not want to dwell on this subject, both
Qecause I am not a lawyer and because, it seems to us, the
recurring calls for government involvement in thiiﬁurea are
based on a false premise. Conﬁrary to the belief of some, the
fact is that children are well served in today's television
marketplace by commercial and public broadcasters and,
increasingly, through emerging technologies such as cable
television and vldeo'cgssetteﬁ Therefore, the question is not
one of scarcity, for the programs are there; rather, it is one

of selection.

Part of the problem in discussing children and television
has been definitional. The FCC has narrowly limited its

definition of "children's programs'" to those which are

? N

"originally produced and broadcast for [children] twelve years
old and under." We all know, however, that children watch a
far wider range of programming. To cite only a fgw CBS

examples, such highly-acclaimed dramaticvspeclals as THE BLUE -
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\ .
AND THE GRAY, OLIVER TWIST and A TALE OF TWO CITLES provide
* |

information and stimulate interest about history)‘litcrnture,
culture and social isayes- Although these presentations for
the entire family are not considered "children's programs" by
FCC standards, they are frequently singled out by critics,
parents and educators as "must" viewing for Young people.

This apparent anomaly has led one former FCC Commissioner

)T

to suggest that programs which écrve thc';oung audience be
redefined to include those "contributing to the leaTning.
experien;e of young'people 17 years old and below." When
viewed in this broader perspective, a more complete picture of
the viewing choices available to the young audience emerges.

Indeed, the letter of invitation to this hearing refers to

"programming for younger Americans."

There are, of course, many CBS programs available wﬁich are
more specifically directed toward the younger audience. And,

in addition to our regularly-scheduled children's programs, the

. CBS, Television Network offers after-school children's specials

L]
. on weekday afternoons, while continuing the presentation of

children's specials on Sundays. Our efforts in this area are
detailed in a fcport entitled "Children and Television == A

Closer Look," which we are submitting for the record.
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Other commerclal hroadcasters have their own achievemMents
to which they can point with justififable pride. However, it is
{n no sense an abdication of the responsibilities of commérciul
Yroadcasters to poiht out the role of public television in this
area. A portion of the broadcast spectrum has been reserved to
public stntionsvprcC1Soiy in order to allow them to sor;e needs
which may not be fully met by the commercial system. No
attempt to cvéluate the viewing opportunities available to
children should ignore such programs as SESAME STREET, MiSTER
ROGERS ' NEIGHBORHOOD and THE ELECTRIC COMPANY.

Another emerging source of children's programming is cable
television. Warner Amex's "Nickelodeon" provides a cable
channel dcvoteq to.children's programs, and a new children's
service, the Disney Channel, will begin operation this year.
In addition, other cable services offer regularly scheduled
children's programming, suéh as HBO's FRAGGLE ROCK and BRAIN
GAMES and USA Cable's CALLIOPE.

Moreover, the free market continues to search for still

other opportunities to meet the entertainment and information

needs of the young through television. In recent years, for

example, that market has spawned more than 2000 video cassette

titles for young audiences.
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In sum, there i3 no anbsence of programming for youag
viewers -- including informational programs == on American
television today. Indeed, CBS recently conducted a new survey
of weekday children's offerings in the same 52 sample markets
analyzed in an FCC study issued in advance of the'Commtssion'S
1980 childrcn'svtcluvision.hbarings. our survey, which we are
submitting today Eor.thc record, Shows that most children are
served during the uverwhelming majority of non-school,

non-prime time half-hours.

It is inevitable, of course, that the opportunitiés for
viewing which in fact exist will not satisfy everyone. Each of
us would like television to offer more of the kinds of
programming which he or she personally thinks is important.

But broadcast time is finite; if more of one kind of program is
presented, something 6lse will have to be sacrificed. Clearly,
if the First Amendment means anything, it means that such value

judgments cannot be imposed by the governmcnt;

It is important to emphasize that television can never take .
the place of the school, the church, the home, or any of the
other social institutions that rely on interpersonal contact to
hclpvchildren grow emotionally and intellectually. On the
other hand, I would observe ‘that television in general -- and
not just what some call "chiidren's te}evisibn" -= is a

resource which parents and educators can and do use in a

. : s
constructive manner to enrich children's lives.
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Vho Avallahility of Children's Television

A S2-Market Analysis of Weokday Programming

November, 1982

3?

The report presents the results of a study conceived and executed
hy CB5 to determine tho availability of children's television programming
during the typical Monday-Friday period in November, 1982.

The data were derived from an analysis of daytime half-hours (6:30am to
6:30pm) throughout the weck when all children two-to 11 years of age are

at least potentially in the .television audience. The objective was to
determine the proportion of these half-hours in which at least one children's
program was available on over-the-air television channels in each of 52
markets.

In addition, from those half-hours in which there was no children's
programming from broadcast sources, the study sought to establish
whether such programming was being provided by cable systems serving
the market.

Since, for all hut the youngest children, the weckday hours between 9:00am and
3:00pm are normally spent in school, the Monday-Friday portion of the analysis
was necessarily confined to the 12 half-hours between 6:30 and 9:00 in the
morning and hetween 3:00 and 6:30 in the afternocon. Thus, the Monday-’

Friday data reported below are based upon a total of 60 daytime half-hours.
Sample Markets -

"The 52 sample markets are the same ones included in a similar analysis
carried out in 1980 for CBS’s filing in the FCC children's television
proceeding {and, prior to that, in an FCC-sponsored study comparing the
amounts of children's programming available in the years 1973 and 1977).

As in the earlier research, the markets have been grouped according to size
into four separate strata, each comprised of 13 markets. With only two
exceptions, the stratum distribution of the 52 markets is identical to what
it was in the earlier CBS and FCC research. These are Fort Smith, which has
moved to Stratum 3 from Stratum 4, and Utica, formerly Stratum 3, dropping
down to Stratum 4.

ADI Rank-Interval*

Stratum 1 Markets 1 - 53
Stratum 2 Markets 54 - 101
Stratum 3 Markets 102 - 156

Stratum 4 Markets 157 - 210

*0bviously, 210 markets cannot be divided into four equal strata; beyond
that, however, population shifts over the past several years have affected
the relative size-rankings of the original 52 sample markets, requiring
that the end-points of the four ADI rank-intervals be slightly redefined.
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Tabulntlion of Progenng

The raw data on which the flndings reported below are baged ufd the
number of halfr-hours in which at loaat one children's program vad avall-
able in each markat during the typical Mouday=Friday period. This way
determined trom two gources:

L

The Monday-Friday sectlon of the Hovembar 1982 Nielsen Station Index
for each market. (Nieluen was chosen over Arbitron for this purpose
because the latter does not include the titley of public stations'
progrmnu). We included in our count only thosme programa intended
“expressly for childreni those having demonstrably 8trong appesl to
the child audience but not originally produced for that audience
(e.g., The Brady Bunch, Puck Rogers, Chips Patrol) were not tabulated.
Where theres wag confusion over whether a given title was in fact a
children's program, this was resclved by contacting the programming
Jepartment of the station involved.

2, Unlike our 1980 study, which was 1imited to programming available
only from over-the-air sources in each market, ve have this time
integrated the children's fare offered during non-school half-hour3
Monday-Friday by five nationwide basic-cable services: Nickelodeon
(Warner Amex), USA Cable Network, and the three superstations --
WTBS, WOR and WGN. This of course provided only a minimum estimate
ot cable-delivered children's programming, since it does not include
other Jistant broadcast stations vhich pay be imported into an
individual market.

The number of weekday half-hours in which children's programming is availe-
able in a given market was computed as the sum of:

e The number of half-hours provided by over~the-air sources, plus...
e The number of half-hours in which only cable-delivered programming

<as available, downweighted by the local-market penetration of the
cable service offering it.*

Results

1. Stratum ! Markets: Out of the €0 non-school half-hours (6:30-9:00am
and 3:00-6:30pm) comprising the Monday-Friday period examined, Stratum 1l
markets averaged 47.1 half-hours (79%) in which wvas available at least one
progran intended specifically’ for the two~to-11l age group (or some segment
tnepreor). Of these 47,1 half-hours, 45.8 were provided by over-the-air
stations and an additional 1.3 by the five cable sources.

*Tor example: in Green Bay, there is no over-the-air children's prograumming at
8:30am, but 24% of the homes in that oarket are able to receive USA Cable Net-
work, which offers the program Calliope at that time, The 8:30-9:00am time
period therafore sontributes 0.2L half-hours toward Green Bay's daily total.
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Ad ahown in the followlng tabls, thars haa begn a vary alight decline wince
1979 Lo the munbar of weeklay half=hours {n which over-the-alr children's
programaing ly avallable., To some extent, thld has been offuet by the
incrondaing avallability of cable-delivered children's favre uver the past.
thres yeard -- an incrende we have no wny of quantifying precisely, lowever,
“sines cable wan oot fneluded {n our earller study,

Percent of

# Non=dehool Half-Hours Totnl Non-School Half-Hours
Averags Market Average Markaet
Lo8n 1979 1982 1979
Over Over
the Cable the
Total Alr_ Only  Alr b4 ki
Stratum L BT RS LU WTLE 8.5 T9.2

In view of the relative c¢oncentration of children i{n the nation's larger
television markets, the data for Stratum 1 are particularly significant.
For, in the top 53 markets trom which these 13 were selested, there reside
21l.5 million children -~ some two-thirdas (66.L%) of all two-to-ll year-olds
{n the U.3. population. For these children, television (predominantly
over-the-nir television) i3 providing programming during an average of over
three-quarters of non-school weekday time. And, for the approximately 30%
of Stratum 1 homes now subseribing to basic cable, children’s programming
{3 of course avallable during an even larger prop,ortion of the day

2. Stratum 2 Markets: The 13 markets drawn from Stratum 2 averaged 40.6
halfwiours of weekday children's programming, or 68% of the morning and
afternoon half-hours when childrea aren’t in school. Again, the bulk of
this total (36.2 half-hours) was accounted for by over-the-air stations --
a figure higher than 1979's 32.5 -- with the remaining L.L4 half-hours
coming from cable services.

3. Stratum 3 Markets: The average Stratum 3 market offered 31.1 half-hours
Monday-~Friday in which at least one.children's progrem was avallable (S52% of
total non-school time). Relative to 1979, the number of half hours provided
-0 the average market by over-the-alr stations was somewhat'less (26.2 versus
28.%). with the inclusion of the nearly” five additional half-hours supplied
by cable, however -- an amount almost certainly well above that of three
years ago -~ the avallability of children's programming in these markets is
in all likelihood more than what it was in 1979.
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et b Mapie! Iy et by oaa dnodeatun Lty the pumhsy of hall'~
houra tn which ThilArenta programnlog wad A fared by broadedat atatlona

wis aetially bigher tn 10U than Lheas yaars e tore (L1 yeruus 13.1).
Together with the nearly atght weelcly half-houra dnliyared vin cabla (a
rlgura arrived at Lhrotgh welghting T acoordance with Lhe flve services'
prapectlye poprtratlona tn ench markat ), the watlabtiiry of chfbdren's
programming in the averige dtratim b omnpket, atooel ato nat wdar S half s
{r N1% of week tay non=gehool time ).

. Peprant of
¥ Non-sehool Hal r=itours Total Hon-iehool Halr-Hours
Avovngn Mapket CAvepuge Marhol

SRR 1111 A AR 1 R
PR ye vy
Jooehe Cabla tha

Ar only My - J
Are by AR B LI
Stratum L [ 1.3 Wy T390 .2
Stratum 2 VS 6.2 Loh 329 or.t HhL2
Steatum 3 .1 26,2 b9 BT 51,48 b7.9
Stratum B AL 13.1 7.9 13.1 43.2 21.8

. -~ thilip A, Barding
Sirector, Speeinl frojects  beaearceh
¢55/Bradenst Group
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CHILDREN AND TELEVISION
-ACLOSERLOOK

-

hildren's television. Much has been said about it;
o much has been ignored.

For too long, the focus has been simply on “children’s . |
television,” yet it is more important to examine the subject of
children and television, because young people do not just
watch programs designed specifically for themn. There is no
such thing as a“children’s hour.” In fact, Saturday morning
represents only Y percent of the 2 to 11-year-old child's
weekly viewing,

Programs such as CHARLIE BROWN, DR. SEUSS, GARFIELD and
other special fare are enjoyed by audiences both young and = o o
old. Acclaimed dramatic specials such as THE BLUE AND THE American history was the
GRAY, OLIVER TWIST, and ALL QUIET ON THE WESTERN FRONT, to | backdrop for THE BLUE AND
cite only a few CBS titles, provide information and stimulate THE GRAY, the sweeping saga
interest about history, literature, culture and social issues. of the Civil War,

While these presentations are not called '*\ch_i!dren's pro-
grams” by Federal Communications Commission standards,
they are frequently singled out by critics, parents and .

educators as “must” viewing for young people. The FCC - o
narrowly defines children’s programming as “programs [’F“* :
primarily designed for children aged 2 through 12.” It seems ~ 7

clear that a more flexible approach to assessing service to the
young audience is needed. Indeed, former FCC Commissioner
Abbott Washburn suggested a broader definition: “Programs
contributing to the learning experience of young people 17
years old and below.” This approach would encb{npass many
of the above-mentioned programs—andmore.

TELEVISION'S ROLE

Even as with adults, children are informed and entertained by | The CrarLte Bi%':&";:fn"ﬁm
television. However, children do n¢ either liveor grow upina | provide eatertalement for
vacuum. Television may play a role in the developmental children and adults aske.
process, but the home, the church, the school and peer
groups play vastly larger roles. While television—by design—-
should not be an instrument of teaching, it can serve as the
catalyst to stimulate interest in a wide range of subjects and
ideas. Television is not and should not be either an extension
of the classroons or a third parent in any household.

L
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PARENTAL GUIDANCE

Parents properly devote time either to selecting or approving
a child's lothing, books, food, friends and schools, and they
should be equally involved in selecting what a child watches
on television. Yet the question of parental guidance and
responsibility is too often ignoredin discussions about
children and television. . :

: Television viewing is oftena
| Do children spend too much time watching television? In . family activity in many

»many cases, yes—but not because there is anything inherently ::l'g:: :’:;:&?:’:,m'
wrong with television viewing. The answer would still be “yes” "

even if children devoted:all of their viewing time to watching /

Beethoven concerts and Shakespearean plays. There should
be diverse activities for children (and for adults), such as

! athletics, reading and hobbies, tonamg a few. But that is ' ./
where the parent must assuine arole i/\ guiding the child’s /
‘ leisure time activities.

| .
BEYOND THE SCREEN /

The interest of CBS in young people goes beyond what
appears on the screen. CBS is unique among broadcasters in
having a separate Department of Educational and Community
Services, headed by aprofessional leducator and serving as a
valuable resource to the public in the areas of education and
family life as they relate to television. Working with educa-
tional institutions and community groups across the country,
the department has representatives traveling almost con-
stantly, meeting and talking withi parents, educators, religious
leaders and others interested it children and television. This
allows us to develop opportunities for CBS programs and
projects to be used to provide ja greater service for young
viewers and their families.

©

CBS TELEVISION
READING PROGRAM
——

Several major projects have 4)een developed by CBS toenrich

young people's viewing experiences by encouraging the educ-:orl u:gxmlng

icati jewi i i h television to stimulate

ggglicta}t]\g; :( that viewing to|a learning experience at s ool Mﬂjﬂ L eas In & wide
“ : \ ’ nn¢, of subjects.

‘The CBS Television Reading Rrogramis a nationwide television ’

script-reading project designed to utilize students' enthusiasm

for television to help improve their reading skills and increase

Q
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their motivation for further reading, learning and creative
thinking. ;

Working through CBS affiliated stations and local schools, the
Network offers matehed-to-broadcast scripts of specially
selected CBS presentations to eléentary and secondary .
school students around the country. The seripts contain the
dialogue as well as camera and stage directions. In the -,
classroom before the actual broadeast, students often take
turns reading the various roles aloud or acting out the parts.
Partxipating teachers receive comprehensive guides which
are used to initiate classroon discussion and involve the
students in a variety ol reading, writing and creative projects
that include history, geography, social studies and other
subjects. In addition to reading the scripts, students are urged
tgread some of the many books, articles or periadicals listed
in the teachers guides’ extensive bibliography. Since its inception
in 1977, more than 20 million such seripts have been
distributed nationwide. In addition, scripts and guides are also
b&lng used in schools tor the hearing-impaired, senior citizen
centers and a number of correctional facilties.

CBS/LIBRARY OF CONGRESS
“READ MORE ABOUT IT"

In another effort of significance to young viewers, CBS is
reamed in a unique partnership with the Library of Congress in
a project called “"Read More About It.” In the words of Dr.
Daniel J. Boorstin, Librarian of Congress, the effort "links the
pleasure, power and excitement of books and television.”

From a variety of selected CBS specials, the Library of -
Congress prepares a list of recommended books which relate
to the particular subject matter of each broadcast. Ina special
televised message immediately following the broadcast, a well-
known personality—usually a featured performer from the
broadcast itseli—alerts viewers to several titles from the list
and urges them to visit their local library or bookstore to read
more about the subject. The full fist of recommendedtitles is
also distributed to schools and libraries around the country by
the Library of Congress and American Library Association.

Since the project began in 1979, “Read More About It”
messages have varied in scope from Richard Thomas'
announcement following his performance in ALL QUIET ON THE
WESTERN FRONT to an animated message delivered by Charlie

As part of the CBS Television
Reading Program, television
scripts are being used as
tools for reading, learning
and thinking.

The “Read More About It”
project streages the
complementary relationship
of books and television.

- 167
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Brown and Snoopy following a CHARLIE BROWN special. n all,
some 50 CBS Television Network broadcasts have been
inL\'lude'd in the project.

) VIEWERS'’ GUIDES

CBS has published and funded several viewers’ guides
designed to help teachers, parents, stpdcnts—-—viewers in
general—become comfortable and creative in the uses they
make of television.

In addition to the guides for the CBS Reading Program, other
guides are generic and have value beyond use with a par-
ticular program. One such guide, “Take a Lesson from TV,”
demonstrates how teachers, students and famiilies can use | h
television to enrich learning and enhance creativity. Organized, | RichardThomas alerted -
by subject area, “Take a Lesson” suggests reading, writing, viewers to books about World
listening, drama and library activities that use television as a budec m&ﬁ‘n”(’;‘mg"m on
springhoard to further learning. Although directed primarily at ’
teachers, each section contains suggestions for family
activities as well as classroom experiences. /

Another guide, “The Television Picture,” explains clearly and
graphically how television developed, how it works, how
stations and networks are organized. This guide has been
especially useful in career education.

akaadasson
g‘?r’b‘nt Tv:

A third guide, “Television: A Plus for Librarians,” was developed
in conjunction with the American Library Association and assists
school and public librarians as they direct children toward
making constructive use of the various electronic media.

EDUCATIONAL ADVISERS
To help shape informative and entertaining programming for
children, an educational advisory panel was established in
1972, with Dr. Gordon Berry of the Graduate School of CBS farnishes many
Education at UCLA serving as chief adviser to CBS on .| materials for teachers,
children’s programs. Dr. Berry works closely with program parents and studenta 1o blp

producers and writers and with the CBS programming and television.
program practices personnel. He examines siory outlines,
reviews scripts, discusses issues and ideas; He also draws ona
panel of experts from different fields, including child psychia-
trists, psycho@yists, educators and others who pravide their
advice and guidance about some of the learning activities,
values and concepts that are to be part of CBS programming.

Q
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INNOVATIVE PROGRAMMING

(BS has pioneered several innovative program formats for
young viewers: broadcasts that entertaln, enlighten and
inform:

FAT ALBERT AND THE COSBY KiDS has heen a Saturday morning
favorite on CBS since 1972, This highly successiul, award-
winning series deals with real problems that affect all children
at one time or another, such as keeping a promise, obeying
parents, not poking fun at younger children, malntaining a
proper diet, even not watching too much television.

‘The situations and characters are drawn from comedian Bill

Cosby's own childhouod in Philadelphia, with Cosby himself i S
appearing to add a personal touch to the theme of each mx;:&‘fdmfﬁ%ig
CpiS( e ] about growing np.

NEWS & INFORMATION Young people are growing up in an
exciting, changing world, and to help them understand it
botter, CBS News developed IN THE NEWS, network television's
first regularly scheduled effort to provide young viewers with
information about current events. And, according to a special
" Gallup Youth Survey, these capsule news broadcasts have
made an important contribution to children.

Ina survey of a national sample of teenagers, Gallup found
that two-thirds had seen IN THE NEwS while growing up and, of
this group, nearly 90 percent said they had learned from the
series. Nearly half considered IN THE NEWS a major source of
information about the world. Conceived in 1971, this pioneering
Emmy and Peabody Award-winning series of capsule news
segments is broadcast at least once an hour during the CBS

Saturday morning programming. \ mmnstprovidu young
~ vicwers with information
In addition, short; informational messages relatingto health, - | about current events.
safety and nutrition are also interspersed throughout the ::o"mh‘c;‘:}?:;;:l: wide

weekend children's schedule.

FILMS FOR YOUNG PEOPLE The CBS CHILDREN'S FILM
FESTIVAL provides a brilliant panorama of customs and
attitudes of different lands by presenting the best available
children’s films from here and abroad. This award-winning
series offers the rare combination of pure entertainment and
cultu-al values wrapped into one pleasurable package.

Q
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AN AMERICAN INSTITUTION A comimitment to children that
began on CBS more than a quarter of a century ago continues,

Since his first broadeast on the Network in 1955, CAPTAIN
KANGAROO has been sharing the joy of discovery with an
ever-renewing audience of preschool children and their
parents. And to keep up with that changing world, Bob
Keeshan and his staff are continually developing new pro-
gramming concepts to encourage a child's interest in reading
nature, the arts, science and health. Recognized with four
Emmy Awalrds and two George Foster Peabody Awards, the
Captain offers a format of limitless variety and boundless
enthusiasmi. In all, almost 8,000 hours of CAPTAIN KANGAROO
programs have been broadcast on the CBS Television
Network.

’

PROGRAM DIVERSITY The Network's Saturday morning

program schedule reflects a broad range of fare from the pure
entertainment of BUGS BUNNY to the informational IN THE NEWS

segments and the value-oriented FAT ALBERT. And in devel-
opment for the fali of 1983 is THE CHARLIE BROWN AND SNOOPY
SHOW, an all-new weekly series based on the popular Charles
Schulz characters.

SPECIAL BROADCASTS
FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

Expanding its creative efforts, CBS developed an ever-growing
commitment to special broadcasts for young people, featuring

well-known personalities and exciting production values,
opening doors to new worlds, focusing on important iSsues,

and sparking curiosity in the arts, music, dance, books, reading

and reasoning.

At the top of the list is THE CBS FESTIVAL OF LIVELY ARTS FOR
YOUNG PEOPLE. For more than two decades, this premiere

series of children's specials has explored the arts ina lively,

entertaining way. Special hosts—from Leonard Bernstein to

CAPTAIN KANGAROO has been
sharing the joy of discovery.
with millions of young
viewera since 1955.

i
i
7
3

Many CBS specials for young

Beverly Sills, from Joe Namath to Rudolf Nureyev, Danny Kaye, | people spark curiosity inthe

Julie Andrews and Henry Winkler—have employed ingenious
enjoyable forms to do just that. Often unconventional but
always entertaining, the acclaimed “Festival” repertoire is as

diverse as the expression of art is limitless. A special “Festival

presentation for 1983 will feature Olympic gold medalists
Dorothy Hamill and Robin Cousins in an ice-show adaptation
of Shakespeare's classic “Romeo and Juliet.”

g
«

lively arts, such as JULIE
ANDREWS® INVITATION TO THE
DANCE WITH RUDOLF.
NUREYEV.
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The CBS AFTERNOON PLAYHOUSE presents sensitive dramatie
treatments of the conflicts and dilemmas often faced by young
people. Examining topics such as friendship, lamily values, the
life of foster children, shoplifting, teenage pregnancy, drug
abuse and adjusting to stepparents, PLAYHOUSE dramas

center on young people making choices which will affect their
lives. :

FAMOUS CLASSIC TALES features animated presentations of
classic works of literature, such as "The Last of the Mohicans,”
“The Count of Monte Cristo,” "A Christmas Carol,” “The Three
Musketeers,” "Beauty and the Beast” and “Hiawatha.”

ThHe CBS CHILDREN'S MYSTERY THEATRE brings together an
inquisitive youngster, a puzzling oecurrence and a maze of
clues to decipher. These mind-twisting adventures offer more
than the ability to keep kids on the edge of their chairs. Each is
written to emphasize to young viewers that the key to solving
amystery is deductive reasoning.

THE CBS LIBRARY piqués a child's interest in books with an
ingenious formula; Take three books that share a similar
theme. Dramatize only a selection from each book, and aimost
never finish telling the tale. Then add a wraparound story that
encourages children to read the stories to their conclusions.
All titles come from the Library of Congress annual list of
recommended children’s books.

AND STILL MORE

CBS providés young people with a variety of efforts, both on
and off the television screen. But CBS is not alone. Other
networks and other stations, both cotnmercial and non-
commercial, network-affiliated and independent, are also
providing programming for young people. In additigﬁ. some
cable services also offer programs for the yotinger audience.

Indeed, there is hardly a community in the United States today variety of television L
that does not offer a varied dally menu of television program- “programming to draw upon *
mingor youn people. - e,
: cultural and learning
experiences.
CBS/BROADCAST GROUP
EDUCATIONAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES
51 WEST 82 STREET, NEW YORK.NY 10019 )

Classic literature comes altve
in presentations like THE
COUNT Or MONTE CRISTO,

Children today have & great

~3
we 3
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STATEMENT OF SHARON ROBINSON

Ms. Rosinson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

Much can be said about the quality and quantity of currently
available programing for children. I think you already have some
evidence I have given you in previous testimony. The NEA is ac-
tively involved in this area on behalf of advocacy for children, and
on behalf of use of the medium in helping us to provide proper edu-
cation and socialization facilitation for our young.

The committee, I understand, is particularly interested in ques-
tions regarding the responsibility of broadcasters to provide pro-
graming for children. In the written testimony, we have spoken to
that at length  >wever, to summarize I would reference a quote by
Walt Disney tuat “We are always keenly aware that things seen on
the screen can exercise enormous influence on the ideals and con-
duct of youngsters. Those who use the movie or TV screen as a
business also have a great responsibility toward their customers.”

Recently, a program manager for one of the UHF stations,
WDCA here in the Washington metropolitan area, commented, “If
you take a close look at your community, your budget, and commit-
ments, you will be surprised at how affordable children’s program-
ing can be and the many rewards you will earn from it.” I would
comment that this particular independent station offers more chil-
dren programing than many of the other network affiliates in the
"area.

Further, the responsibility to provide programing for children is
spoken to in the Communications Act as well as in the 1974 FCC
.policy statement. Whether public broadcasting can assume a large
part of this responsibility, I think is already answered, and the
answer is yes. But should the public broadcasting system assume
all of this responsibility, I would have to respectfully submit that
the answer is no. Funding is a major factor that intervenes, which
we could always answer with more money, and I would not want to
discourage more funding for public broadcasting.

The advent of cable is a partial answer indeed to the question of
programing for children and young people, but we have the reality

- of the evolution of that technology and access to that technology.
Therefore, we are discouraged to depend heavily on cable or upon
gublic broadcasting to provide all that must be provided for chil-

ren. \

Government responsibility in this area is, T will admit, a very
thorny issue and I am not a lawyer either. We are proposing that
since we have new problems to solve, perhaps we ought to provide
or apply a new technology. The NEA has proposed, and Mr. Wirth
has mentioned this morning some support for the concept of a tem-
porary commission on children’s television programing. Commis-
sioner Rivera has also endorsed this idea. .

‘What might this commission do, you would say. Questions re-
garding the definition of children’s programing will have to be re-
solved if we dre ever to conclude whether we are or whether we
are not addressing that need. A standard for the amount of pro-
graming needs to be developed. We must provide dissemination
mechanisms for informing one -another of the availability of pro-
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graming, commercinl programing, and programing which has been
developed at the expense of Federal dollars.

Mr. Chairman, we should not lolgct the ESAA program resulted
in the development of over 50 series of programs for children that
programing rarely finds its way into the schedules of local or net-
work broadcasters.

We also need to design a structure for appropriate support for
television programing development. Incentive nrograms that ‘we
may not have thought of before.

Further, and I think most important, we need a lorum for discus-
sion, for the developing of consensus, and a mutual commitment
among all the interest groups that have something to say on this
issue. In support of this idea, I would refer to a comment made re-
cently by Chairman Mark Fowler in an address in Arlzona, “I be-
lieve,” and 1 quote: “the purpose behind TV regulation is not to
ccme up with rules, but to provide a way for those in the mdustry
with quality on their minds to be heard.”

I suggest that vehicle proposed by the NEA is a vehicle through
which those who have quality on their mind relative to children’s
television programing can indeed be heard. I think it is a vehicle
that suggests that perhaps out of the light of the cameras and the
posturing before congressional committees, we can let our imagina-
tion run a bit in finding.a new way to address some of our very
new, but very difficult questions,

[Testimony resumes on p. 186.]

[The prepared statement of Ms. Robinson follows:]
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Preranen Sratemient o¥ Di Suanon Rosinson, Dikkcton, INSTRUCTION AND
Provessionat. DiverormeNT, NATIONAL EDUCATION ASBOCIATION

The NEA is pleased to participate in these hearings as part
of National Children and Television Week and to take this
opportunity to consider the impact of television on the children
of this country. While television has a vast potential to
agpport the education and socialization of young people, that
potential is not yet realized.

The National Education Assoclation represents over 1.7
mllilon/teachers and other school employees. With the help of
our 12,000 state and local affiliates, we have been an active
participant in Fcclproceedlngs on this issue.

Wé are here today because we believe that there is an
essential difference in what we believe is the responsibility of
the FCC under the law to protect the public interest and wha; we
understand to be its current view. We don't believe that a
dialogue is even possible when there is no abiljty to meet and
discuss the premises on which the issues are based. Therefore,
we are grateful to be able to come before Congress, whose
1e§191at1ve mandate the FCC is charged with upholdiﬁg, to present
our recommendation for a Temporary Commission on Children's
Television Programming.

Let us take a moment to review what has happened to this
i{ssue before the FCC. Ever since 1960 "proérams for children"
has been included by the FCC as a category that every broadcaster
is expected to air. In 1974 the FCE adopted a Policy Statement

requiring commercial television broadcasters to provide a more

17
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substantial commitment to the child audience, including reqgular
weekday scheduling of children's progranms.

Three years ago the Commission issued a rulemaking with
several regulatory options to address the sad fact that
programmgnq designed for children had not significantly increased
since 197%. There was still only one daily network program for
children,| the same one as in 1974, “Captain Kangaroo" on CBS.
NEA filed|comments in the FCC rulemaking proceeding, first
suggesting to the FCC that a voluntary children's television
advisory Joard be created, with representatives from industry,
education, and other groups to arrive at a common definition of
children's television.

Laast January, at an en banc session of the FCC, we again

expressed our concern about the state of children's television

programming. By that time “Captain Kangaroo" had been cut back

from one hour to one-half hour and moved to an earlier time slot,

resulting in many CBS affiliates dropping it. There were still

no regularly scheduled network children's programs on weekday
afternoons, so "General Hospital" became the most popular
television series for“young people. Saturdays and Sundays were
nbt much better. NBC had eliminated weekend health and sports
features for children, and ABC had replaced an award-winning
Sunday morning children's program. ‘

We again expressed our frustraéion to the Commission. Since
1971, there had been FCC inquiries, petitions, reports, task

forces, policy statements and an iﬁcomplete rulemaking. We .

o
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again placed NEA's specific sugqestion for a non-regulatory
solution before the FCC: an ad hoc group of. broadcasters,
producers, education professionals,™and others that wéhid discuss
Ehig issue in a non-adversary context, with meeﬁings to be
chaired by a designated FCC commissioner. i ‘

It i{s now March 1983. There has been no response from the
FCC to our suggesﬁion in over a year. Despite the support we
have received for our suggestion through a letter from Chairman

‘Hirth of this Subcodmittee to Chairman Fowler, in February, 1982,
we have heard nothing. This subcommittee, in its recent FCC
budget oversight hearings alao'directly requested from the
Commisaion an explanation as to how it plans to implement the
1974 Policy %tatement on Children's Programming, and asked for a
response to the NEA recommendation regarding establishment of a
Cemborary commission on this issue. The Commission said it would
address the Policy Statement “as priorities permit.,” and that
NEA's suggestion had been “placed in the outstanding docket in
the children's TV proceeding."

Mr. Chairman, we beli%ve that by sO dealing with our
suggestion the Fcé has, in effect, consigned it to oblivion. At
a time when organizacioné all ov;r'the country are taking this
week to address the issue of children's programming ---‘when the
White House has issued a proclahation, when c??gress is holding
hearings, when broadcasters’are airing public affairs progréﬁs on
the lssue --- everyone is thinking about children's television

except the oOne federal agency that is mandated by law to protect

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

178

the public interest, and, mpecifically, to protect apacial and
unique members of this public --- the child audience. Thia busy
committee, which has many important issues on its agenda, is
today spending more time on tha iasue of childrun'e televimion
than the FCC has spent during the past two years.

Thias FCC has Seemed to forget its own statement in 1974 that
"$roadcastors have a special obligation to develop and present
programming that serves the unique needs of the child
audience.” The FCC did not say only public broadcasters had thia
statutory duty under the public interest standard of the
communications Act. In fact, this FCC Policy Statement was
specifically directed to the networks and other commercial
televiaion broadcasters.

Regardless of the personal convictions of the current
Commissioners, the Commission has responsibilities set forth in
law, in the public interest standard of the Communications Act.
Since the FCC children's rulemaking began in 1979, one new
Chairman and three new Commissioners --- a majority of the

current Commission --- have joined the FCC. They have not had a

.formal opportunity to examine the Children's Task Force Report or

the comments filed and testimony presented on the Report in
1980. We simply do not know the views of most of the
Commissioners on this issue.

We offered last year to meet with all members of the,
Commission, to discuss NEA;s proposal. Only one Commissloner,

Henry Rivera, has met to discuss this subject with us. We were

177
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highly encouraged by this meeting, Hé has evon'uquen out on the
subject, At a meeting of thel Albuquerque, New Mexico har
Assoclation last November. Commisamionar Rivera said that
"Aroadcasters haven't heen paying enough attention to the necdn
of children....the sad®hape children's televimion i{s in today
‘serves to remind me that ;lthough reliance on market forces |s
normally preferable to regulation, blind, unthinking or
rhetorical reliance on the marketplace is an abdication of our,
duty to 5he public under the Communications Act."” Tn;u'is the
kind of 1nterest and enthusiaem that would help the deliberations
of a Temporary Commiassion.

As the members of this subcommittee well know, there are
solid'procedentu for this kind of temporary commission. The
Tempbrary Commiseion on Alternatiye Financing for Public
Telecommunications (TCAF) .was initiated by this Committee and
authorized by the Public Broadcasting Amendments Act of 1981.

The TCAF members included representatives from public radio and
television, Congress and NTIA, and was chaired by FCC ,
Commissioner James Quello. This joint industry-government group
has held numerous meetings, most of which have been open to‘the
public. It is condﬁctiﬁg an eighteen-month demonstration project
on advertising on public televigion. Most importantly’, TCAF has
completed a report to Congress that includes a variety of
recommendations on such options as tax credits and expenditures
and special trust fund; to assf; public broadcasting, as well as
1i{fting FCC and other federal re;trictions to assist public
broadcasters in generating new income.

3 ,
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Another recent/ examp: = of voluntary private-ggvernnental
cooperative éartic paticn~undﬂr “hc¢ aegis o7 the FCC is ;ie FCC
Advisory Commi“tee|on Alternative linanciu: for Miority
Opportunitias in Télecvnwunications. Th:+ cowxnittee, ~haired by

FCC Commissioner Rie- s, hald mectingr -~ )7 & two-day period with

representatives fgom intustry, finans “al institutions. the public

‘interest communitj, thé F2C, and ©' ¢ Departmert of Comterce. As

a result of\the report ¢ thig FC ' 1?visory committee, the
Commission submitted pri, osed legisiation to Congress and signed
a memorandum of agreement with the Minority Business Development
rgency of the b.s. Départment of Commerce, Shveral c:ieati-e
private-sector incentives --- iAcluding tax certificates issued
by the FUZ for sales of cat'n TV vroparties to minority
purchasers ——; were recoume .ed by this advisory comuittee and
acopted by the cOmgxis_e,* me.

We belisve that there =~ much wa can lezrn from theée two *
exanples where the public, . \dustry, and government have
snccessfﬁily Lorked toger .t o a sceasitive communications issue
and offkred nonrequlatory. pr.vate sector incentive solutions to
a _thorny probiem. ‘For & Teupaxary“Commissiaﬁ cn Children's

Programming, a first step xight be to simply define thée dialogue

"-=— to find a way to define children's programming. In their

comments on the 1979 to. children's rulemaking, our members
streised the importance of not only developing age-specific
programming but also of providing a way to identify information

about its availability and content to broadcasters and to the . ~

;) L B ‘~'].71£9 .
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audience. The NEA, as a\member of this t‘mpora y commission,

could provide suggestioné as to how this could be accomplishied.

\\ We have already had formal FCC heariJgs on é&e children's-

'issde, and a slightly less formal en banc%meeting efore the full

\ \ ]
FCC last year. What we are seeking is a far differgnt way, as

these examples point out, wheare the privaﬁe and publ\c sectors,
but with a:vested interest and stake in tﬁis iasue, éan rea11§
axchange id%as on how to generate su?h prégramming. T?is
roundtable dialogue, free from fanfare and formal postdring
before the FCC or Congress, in a non-adve%sarial setting, can
result, we believe, in creative Qolutionsfshort of new
regulations. | v { \
Private sector initiatives, not necéssarily mandated ?y
governmert, bgt encouraged through an inierchange of ideas\
between the b;oadcaat industry and the éommunity served by \his
industry, is indeed what the public intgrest standard is allj

| Y
: \
about. Even FCC Chairman Mark Fowler,jin a re.'2nt address, noted

“that the "purpose behird TV regulatica i3 not t¢ come up withi

}
rules but to provide a way for those in the Il.dustry with quality

“on their minds to be heard." . \

\
|

We know that there are some very fine examples of \
broadcasters‘serving the needs of children in exceptional ways.
. \
information system so that other broadcasters and other
communities can benefit from thesé opportunities would be a

valuable result of this chidren's commission. Here in..-

~,y-.{;\
1
o~
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Washington, L.t., WDCA-TV, a UHF station, broadcasts more
children's programs than any of the four commercial VHF
stations. Tt airs two 30 minute, locally produced, children's
programs a day, runs special children's PSAs, and produces at
jeast three children's specials a year with pfinted study guides
for school and home use. The station depends on a volunteer
Children's Advisory Committee, representing education, parent,
and civic organizations in the metropolitican Washington area:, to
help them determine the needs and interests of the children in
their community. ‘ °

WDCA Program Manager Farrell Meisel said at the 1982 NATPE
convention last March, "If you take a close look at yéur
community, your budgeé,.and commitments, you'll be surprised at
how affordable children's programming can be and the many rewards
you'll earn from it.” This kind of responsive broadcaster is the
kiné of person who could contribute substantially xs & member of
tte Temporary Commission we propose.

Another task the Commission might undertake would be to try
to figure out how to generate wider knowledge about and use of
the vast storehouse of free children's programminglalready funded

with'federar'dollars. More than "I children's television series

hava been produced with federal funds since 1968. Many were a

14
collaborative effort between the Department of Education,

business, and“industry. Supplemental materials written for

classroom or home use have been developed for these programs.

J
With some restrictions as to the placement of advertisements,
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these programs have been available to commerc;;1 broa&cabturs for
the price of postage and handling. Many are award—winninghshowa,
Yet thoy rarely find a place on a local TV schedule. The
Temporary Commisaion could look at how to stimulate better
meéhgnisms for bringing the availabilitf of such programs to the
attention of broadcasters, and cable systems as well. Condress
should be concerned to be sure the millions it has already spent
for ESAA children's programs was well spent.

ﬁe know also that the networks and cable have provided us
with exceptions. All three commercial broadcast networks have
worked with the NEA to develop children's educational materials
for oututanding historical series --- this yeé? we had the "Blue
and the Gray"” on CBS,'"winda of War" on ABC, and a new, expanded
version of “Shogun" on NBC. On the w;rne; Amex® NICKELODEON cable
channel, over thirteen hours of very fine age-specific
programming ir brnadcast for children. We know the opportugity
is there to raxn our children's television viewing an enriching
experience, but for the most pa}t, these opportunities are too
few and far between.

Mr. Chairﬁan, in case ycu are wondering what has aétually

happened to chilcren's regular TV fare in the year and a half

. since we’ve last been to the FCC, let me give you an update. The

sitiation i1s at an all time low. "Captain Kangaroo" left the

weakdery lineup thls summer and has been moved to the weekend.

Thure ia no daily weekday series for children on a commercial

r.roadcast networ. left on the air. Several other network




programa for chlildren nc their Outstaqding quality h;ve
been dropped. Local g:... are not replacing these programs
and indeed many haye stopped buying children’'s syndicated
programs as well. In addition, all three commercial networks

have added more time to their early'morning lineups devoted to
news programming, which usurps the time forﬁerly used for '
gyndicated and local children's programs such as "Romper Room."
Publlc television, suffering from lack of sufficient ‘/
fupding, cannot take up the slack. The oldest children's program
on PBS., "Sesame Street" will produce only 130 new segments th
: ' —

year. The "Electric Company” is airing reruns. In a February

issue of Broadcayiing;ﬂagpzine, Sue Weil, chief of programming

for PBS, said:‘“Childrén‘s programming is a forum where we are

Athin --~ even though we are head and sﬂoulders.above everybody
else." Yet FCC Cﬁairman Fowler hasiindicated that‘he belicves,
despite the FCC 1974 Policy Statement to ghe contrary, that
public broadcasting is the gglz_broadcast;r that has any °
responsibility for children's programming. Even if an economic.
solution could be found to bail out the financially starved
public television network, it is doubtful that PBS aloné wants;
or should have, this total mandate and responsibility.

. We canaot expéc; the new communications media alone. to
provide these program:. Only 30 percent of American households
are wired for cable TV, and 70 pércen@ of these cable systems
havr only l2-channel capacity. The "must ca;ry“-rules for 1o;ai

broadc~ist signals virtually eliminate the opportunity fcr these

~
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low capacity systems to carry specialized networks with
children's programming options. Other new technologies, like
DBS, STV and MDS are primarily seen as sources of pay movie
channels for those who cannot receive cable.

A recent editorial in the Boston Globe mourned the gassigg
of the Disney pfime time family series. I have attached a copy
to my testimony. The editorial, "Goodbye to Disney and All That"
lamented that the “"magic is ending after 29 seasons for the
ﬁetworks‘ longeat running prime-time entertainment” program. The
end of the Disney series‘reca11e€ for the editorial write~ the
following words of Walt Disney: "We are always ketey aware that
things seen on the screen can exercise enormous influence on the
{deals agg conduct of youngsters....those who use the movie or TV
screen as a business also have a great responsibility toward
their customers.” The Globe's editorial concludes that "Most who
currently use TV as a businers ignore that responpibility.“

. Over the past year we have seen numerous studies that have
re%nforced the notion that TV baa én ﬁnnrmoés fhpact on’
children. Most research places the '“l} n front of the
televisioh set for approximatei s *2,707 - 15,000 »urs during hig
or her public school years, whilz che =.cesroom takes up only
11,000 hours. Research by .=t ‘oo Children’s nelevidion has
i1 dicar..© vat +the average pre-schooler spends more rtime wiéh
telewis.cw than 2ny other =ctivity except sleeping.

Jr.  .a:d §.. Palrer, vice president for regsearch at

Chiyl3rer '8 Televiszion Workshop, has been researching what he
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calls the "alarming decline in support for quality childten‘ﬁ
television in the U.S." By ;cudying television in Great Britain,
Sweden,and Japan to detusrmine the factors that shape the
standards for chiliiren's programas in these countries, he hopes to
provide some constructive suggestions for American ptsgtamming
fot.chilaten. One factor to come out of this research relates to
the economics of Stoadcascing and the need for some kind of
incentives for the industry. Palmer notes: "Unlike other nat‘ons
with more government involveméncaTh broadcasting, the U.S. has no
econoéic incentive for commercial televiqion to put on more or
better shows for children."” These are pteciua;y the kinds of
economic incentives the Temporary Commission should be examining.

We bring tp this hearing the expertise of eddcatéta
throughout this country who know their profession and a;e;
dedicated to helping children grow, learn, and be useful CO‘
society. For over fourteen years the NEA has encouraged a
supportive relatlonship between educatnrs, phtents, ;nd
btoadcastefs. We are eager_to make our resources avalladble so
that the needs of this significant audience of children will be
served. We certainl owe our children and young people < little
of our time in this nat.o: so that theit‘"pi%?g timé" for

learning and growth is o~ vasted.

185
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Mews meaia inlormation 101 / 254: 7674
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201/ 632-0002
FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION
1919 M STREET, N.W.
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20334
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(or ~ulaiey 01I8t acthion See MCie FCC 3140 2a W3 I0C Core W%

July 1, 1982

~ TEMPORARY COMMLSS10K LSSUiS REPORT TO CONGRESS ON
¢ ALTERNATIVE FLINANCLNG OPTLONS FIR PUBLIC BROADCASTLNG

The Congresaionally created Temporary Commission on Alternative Financing
for Public Telecommunications has issued fts First Report to Congress with {ta
analysis and recommendations concerning alternative financing options for
public broudcaating.

After coneidaring numeroua opiione, the Temporary Commission concluded
that {n the short tarm there is no reasonable alternative to continued Fedural
funding and that precipitous reductions below currently anticlpated levels of
Federal support vould lead to caductions {n service. The Temporary Commission
also concluded that over tia longer iviz none of the other funding options {t
axplored would ba preferabic to continued “oderal funding as the meana to
malntaln the existing public buasu 2rtlig s stem,

The Temporary Comaission did determine that legislative and regulatory
changes could assist in the developmeut of importaut supplemental sourcea of
Income for public broadcasting, and it made the following apecific recommenda-
ttons for asction:

For Conarun-

o
-« Ensure that sustaining or bridging Federal funds are appropriated
through the current suthorization pariod and are continued until
or unless adequate alternative financing is found;

-« Study repeal of the unrelated busineas {ncome refund provisions of
the Public Broadcasting Amendments Act of 1981; and

-~ Review the effects of the 1981 Economic Recovery Tax Act and take
steps nNecessary to increase tax {ncentives that reinforce individual
and corporate incentives to contribute.

For the FCC

-- Authorize coamercial and nonbroadcast, nonaural use of SCA sub-
channels by public radio stations and enlarge the basebahd;

-« Examine restrictions woverning commercial yge of satellite facilities
by public radio and television 1icensees, and foster noninterfering
use of excess capacity; .

-= Mowe expeditiously to resolve UWF comparability problems;
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=« Kneure thet public TV stativas dre suthorizad to offer teluetunt
sarvices vithoat restrictions ot payment mechanisme;

H

Matotaln an adequate number of fnstructivanl teluvision fixed
service cheaaels avatlable to public broadcasting and bruaden
the usa uf those channeln,

== Inltiate an expeditivus rulemakiog to davelop poltcies for
authorizing subscriptioun televisfon vperations by public
brosdcastars; and

== Review FCC rules and policies governing un=air fundratsing
activities and promotional identificacion to reduce restrictiona
on tha generatiun of revenues vhile matntatning the noncommercial
charsctar of public telecommunicactlons services,

For NT1A

== Afford stations greater flexibllity in the use of equipment
funded {n part by the govarnment.

» The Temporary Commission alsu proposed to teke the following actlons
{tsalf:

== Study the feasibility of financing public broadcasting through a
apeclal trust fund;

== Study tax credits and expenditurea; and

-= Analyze and report on the Advertising Demonstration Program
baing conducted by 10 public television statlons.

Congreas creatad the Temporary Commission in 1981 (PL 97=35) to identify
funding options which would ensure that public telecommunications as a Source
of alternativa and diverse programing will be malntained and enhanced. ln
the yane legislation, Congress extended the authorization for appropriations
to the Corporation for Public Broadcaating and th~ Public Telecommunicationa
Facilities Program administered by the National Telecommunications and Infar-
aation Administration, but st reduced levels.

The members of the Temporary Commission are:

FCC C issioner James H. Quello, Chairman; The Honorable Howard W.
Cannon, Uniled States Senate; Bruce L. Christensen, National Association
for Public Twlevision Statfons; Hartford N. Guga, KCET-TV(ED), Los Angeles;
william H. Kling, Minnesots Public Radio; Frank Manklewicz, National Publlc
Radio; The Honorable Robert W. Packwood, gnlzed States Senate; Edward J.
Piister, Corporation for Public Broadcasting; Kenneth ‘Robinson, Natlonal
Telecommunications and Informatlon Adainistration; The Honorable Al Swift,
U.5S. House of Representatives, and The Honorable Thomas J. Tauke, U.S5. House
of Representatives. .
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Ghe Boston Globe

TUESDAY. FEBRUARY 4. 19843

Goodby to Iz}sney and all that

Most children of the past th ecades re-
member a much-inved teievision show that was
ance the natinn’'s must popular, It featured ad-
veniures. cartoons and other staples of Walt
Drsney .

The magic is ending alter 29 seasons for the
netwaorks' longest running prime-time enter-
tmnment. The ending highlights a commit-
ment articulated vears ago by Wait Disney:
‘We are alwavs keenlv aware that things seen
an the screen can exercise enormous influence
on the ideals and conduct-of youngsters. ...
Thnse who use the movie or TV screen as a
business also have a great responsibility to-
ward their customers.” N

M1t who currently use TV as a business
unore that responsibility. Despite strong criti-
c1sms of children’s programming, the Federal
Communications Commission chairman. Mark
Fowler. has unwisely refused to require broad-
rasters to show more.

Market forces. nu: the government. snould
prevail. he said recently at Arizona State Uni-
versity. applving the Reagan Administration
philosophy that busineas left Lo its own devices
will cure all tils.

So far. those market forces have determined
that preschool childien will see no morning
weekday program on any network such as the
classic Captain Kangaroo: that school-age chil-
dren will see few after-school spectals: and that
much of the selection of children’s fare will be
limited to Saturdayv morning cartoons.

185

—. That is why Action for Children's Televi-
sinn. a'national citizens lobby based in New-
tnn. sought the requirement to make broad-
casters offer seven-and-a-half hours of chil-
dren’'s programming. some of it educational.
between Monday and Friday.

During the Carter Administration. the FCC
was moving toward enacting a requirement for
more children’s programming, ACT President
Peggy Charren and others believe, Moreover, in .
1974, the FCC issued a policy starement _t"m
urged televtsion stations to provide more educa-
tional and informational chiidren’s shows with
less advertising and some provisions for pre-
schoolers.

Chtldren under five average 30 hours week-
lv. according to ACT. What are they watching?
What ts It doing to them. “at a time when they
are developing and learning about the world
and the people around them.” asks a 10-year
study on teievision and behavior by the Nation-
al Institute of Mental Health. i

Except for a few reruns in late spring-and
summer. the Disney show famior to families
for generations will be off the »ir. save those
with access to Disney's new puy-television sta-
tion, The commitment to prime-time entertain-
ment for children and families will be missed
unless the FCC reverses field and decides to
make a difference In the quality and quantity
of children’s programming.
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ADV LSORY COMMLTTEE ON ALTERNATIVE FINANCING
FOR MINORLTY OPPORTUNITIES IN TELECOMHUNICATIONS

¥CC Commissioner Henry M. Rivare, Chalrman

Edmund H. Cardona, Special Aseistant

Executive Committae

Anna P. Jonss

¥CC Commissionut
Joe L. Allbritton

Allbritton Communicetions, Inc.
vicginia A. Dvyer

American Telephone & Talagraph Co.
Coy EZk'und

The Equitabia Life Aasurance Society

of the Usttad States

Joseph Laitin

Private Conaultant
Chatls k. Welker

Cherla E. Walkar Associatas, luc.

Financial Panel

Tenney 1. Deane
FTicat Enargy Assoclatees
Chris Flor
Heller—Oak Communications Corp.
Lee M. Hague
“Hague and Conpany
Ragan A. Haenry
’ Broadcast Enterprises Netional, Inc.
Eugene D. Jeckaon ’
National Black Network
Joseph La Bunte

Tventieth Century Fox Cotp. N -

Thomae A. Marinkovich

Daniele and Aesociates
Raul Maevidal

Biscayna Bank
C. Douglae Marcer II

Firy  ‘lacional Bank of Boeton
farnando Oaxsca

Coronado Communicatione Corp.
Marianne Camilla Spraggine

Salomon Brothars, Inc.
Howard Staaon

Blackburn and Aesociates
Donald A. Thurston -

Betkahire Broadcaeting Company
Zelbia Trogden

Sacurity Pacific National Bank
Herbert P. Wilkens

Syndicated Communications, Imc.

Policy Panel

Hicheel K. Cardner

Bracawsll and Paiie -t
Pluria Marshall

National Black Media L :altitlon
L.E. Guzman .

Chaee Manhettan Bank, N.A,
Margita White

Taft Broadcaeting Co.
William A. Russell

FCC Public Affeire Office -~
Ervin Kresnow

National Aseociation of Broadcasters
Robert L. Johneon

Black Entertainment Televiaion

Management and Technical Aeeistance Panel

Victor M. Rivers
Department of Coumerce
Bazil O'Hagan
The WNDU Stations
Fernando Omxaca
Coronsdo Cowmunicationa Cotp.
Alex P. Mercure
Mercure Telecoumunications, :Inc.

Aasociate Membars

Eddie Pena

National Cable Talavision Association
John Oxendine

Broadcast Capital Fund, Inc.

N
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STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS TUCKER-VINSON

Ms. Tuekki-Vinson. 1 am grateful for the opportunity to speak
on children’s programing from my own experience, not only as a
children's telovision programer, but also as a parent and an educa-
tor witl: a buchelor's degrea in child development.

I will condense my statement for your convenience.

Mr. Swirr. Thank you,

Ms. Tucker-VINSON. NBC has evolved a programing philosophy
which apprecintes that our programs must entertain il we are to
attract viewers, including youngsters. At the sume time, while we
have no desire to usurp the right and responsibility to educate that
belongs primarily to parents and teachers, our philosophy includes
iy sensitivity to the informational, educational, and prosocial values
our programing provides in response to children’s needs.

In 1975, NBC established a social science advisory panel of inde-
pendent, top-rank g social scientists to assist in.the developmeu:
and evaluation of our Saturday “morning programs. This panel
works with NBC from the inception of program concepts and pro-
posals through the completion of program development, advising
NBC on potential problems, and suggesting themes and role models
for programs. _ .. '

In addition, we recently held two symposiums designed to im-
prove the depiction of minority groups in children’s programing.
[ixperts in the areas of stercotyping, development of minority chil-
dren, and race relations informed u. and the producers and writers
of our Saturday morning programs about recent research in these
important areas.

This year, NBC philosophy and programing for children and all
family viewing is reflected in a schedule which includes diversity of
programing types and provides animation and live action, comedy.
and adventure. fantasy and ¥Feality, entertainment-and-informa--
tion. C
As in the past we have tried to avoid sterectyping, gratuitous vio-
lence, and negative-role models, while making every effort to incor-
porate wherever possible wholesome messages, positive-role models,
and ethnic diversity among characters. :

In prime-time, the NBC Television network offers a number of
programs designed to provide a viewing experience that children
and their parents can enjoy together. Some of these are described
in my prepared statement. They offer information and enlighten-
ment and include such programs as Little House—A New Begin--
ning”, “Voyagers”, a series produced in association with Scholastic
Produetions; the award-winning “Frame”, “Facts of Life”, “Different
Strokes”, and “Silver Spoons.”

NBC has also carried a number of special prime time programs,

such as “Skeezer”, the “Electric Grandmother”, and “Big Bird in

China”. which will be reférred to in ny upcoming visual present: tion.

NBC's Saturday morning programing for children consists of ani-
mated series and :aiormational features. We believe NBC’s Satur-
day morning schedule provides young viewers with a blend of en-

.
<
<
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tertainment and indormation, like the Smurls and Ask NBC News,
that interest youngstors nnd is of vidue to them

NBC television neowork alse continues to oliei its highly ac
clnimed series of monthly afternoon spece ' for young people
alled “NBC Special Treat.” This series, while  enipned for chil-
dren apes X to L, is consciously structured t parent/child view-
e, This vear, NBC will expand the scope ol 1o arogram by pro-
viding opportunities for their production by the NBC-owned and
NBC-affilinted stations, and to take young viewers on adventures
all through the United States.

1 have brought with me o tape which is representative of some of
our efforts for young people.

[A Tilm clip way shown )

Ms. Tueker-Vinson. NBC's network programing is only o -part of
the total and varied mix of children’s progrms on television. The
NBC-owned television stations also carry u\a‘ubﬁtnntiul amount of
focally produced or syndicated children’s programs. Some of these
include: "Staft™, “T'een Exchange™, ™The Bethand Bower Half-Howr™,
and “IUs Academice”, all of which are produced by WRCSTV, onr
stadion heve in Washington,

Bevond our on-air efforts, two NBC projects reflect our commi:
ment. to work with children, adults, parents, and teachers to mak:
television an even more positive part of our lives. NBC publishe:
and distributes a series of viewers' guides which are designed to id
the entire audience and in particular young viewers to unders,. i
and take advantage of the many excelient programs on televiici.
The . guides contain descriptive materials about selected programs
and ‘among other things suggest questions implicit in them whi.
would serve as the basis for class and home discussion. Last vear,
thousands of copies of over a dozen guides were distributed by "7,
nationwide. :

NBC also cosponsors the Dramatic Script Category of Scholastic
Inc.'s National Writing Awards program and has been doing so for
several years. This project is designed to encourage excellence in
writing and\creative achievement for students in the Tth through
the1 12¢h grade. Students submit original radio, television, or film
scripts, or a one-act play, to a panel of judges. Winners receive v
schplarships or cash prizes. 3 ' - L

As | have mentioned before, NBC recognizes its special responsi-
bility to young people. Our program department and the NBC
Broadcast Standards Department require that producers be sensi-

- tivd to the special needs of young people. -

In addition to an obligation to present positive and prosocial ma-
terial, there also is an obligation to avoid material that would have
an pdverse effect on a child’s behavior and intellectual and emo-
tional development. Our Broudcast Standards Department directs
and administers a well-established series of standards both for pro-
graming and commercial practices which reflect the special sensi-
tivitice of the young audience. ' _

Over the years children’s programing has changed and evo'~d
as we have learned from our experiences and listeiied torour criucs,
colléagues, and our audienced” NBC intends to continue,’as we nave
in the past, to find new and different ways to serve children, to

- \

V
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blend into a total schodule which sorves them as well as thelr fami-
¥

lios. )
That concludes my presontation.
[The prepared staternent of Ms. Tucker-Vinson follows:]

192
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS Tucker-VINSON, VICE PRESIDENT, CHH.DREN ]

PROGRAMMING, NBC TeLEVISION NETWORK

I am grateful to the Committee for this opportunity to
speak on ,children's programming from my own experience,
not only as a children’'s teleViSion programmer, but also as
a parent and an educatgr with a Bachelor's Degree in child

development. : 2

NBC has evolved a programming phi1056phy which
appieciates that our programs must entertain if we are to
attract viewers, including youngsters. At the same time --
while we have no desire to usurp the right and responsibility

to educate that belongs primarily to parents and teachers --

‘our philosophy includes a sensitivity to the informational,

educational, and pro-social values our progr amming provides

in response to children's needs.i

NBC's programming philosophy has evolved as we ‘have

listened and learned from childfen, their parents'and their

teachers. We have also listened and learned from our critics,

from producers, and from other broadcasters. And in 1975 NBC
established a Soéial Science Advisory Panecl of independent

top ranking social scientists to assist in the development and
evaluation of our Saturday morning piograms. This panel
works with NBC from the inception of program concepts and

proposals through the completion of program development,

‘advising NBC on potential problems and suggesting themes

20-006 0 - 83 - 13 193
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“and role models for programs. In addition, we recently held

two symposiums designed to improve the depictions of

minority groups in children's programs. Experts in the éreas

of stereotyping, development of minority children, and race-
relations informed us, and the producers and writers of our
saturday morning programs about recent research.in these important

areas.

This year NBC's philosophy. on programnming for child;en
and all-fpmily viewing is reflected in a schedule which
includes a diversity of program types and provides animation
%nd live actién, comedy and adventure, fantasy and reality,
Cntertainment-and information. And, as in the past, we have
tried to avoid stereééyping;-ggatuitous violence and negative
role nodels, while making every effort to incorpdrate,
wherever possible, pro-social messagés, positive role models,

and ethnic diversity among the characters.

Thus, in prime time the NBC relevision Network offers
a number of programs designed to prqvide a viewing experience

that children and their parents can enjoy together. Some of

these are:

Little House - A New Beginning -~ The heartwarming
dramatic series which centers around the pioneer
Ingalls family in the late 1870's and the events
that take place in their lives as they work and play
in the infant -communities of the U.S. The weekly
episodes recount the love and warmth exhibited by
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the Ingnlls family, the hard work and sacrifice

involved in starting a new life, preparatiorn for
prairie schools, natural disasters, meeting
neighbors, and making new friends.

Voyagers' -- An adventure series about two "time
travelers" who take incredible journeys back in time
and witness various events in history. This series
was produced in association with Scholastic
Productions, and at the conclusion of each program
young viewers are urged to visit their local library
and find out more about the subject of the night's
program,

Fame ~- A musical/dramatic series centering on the

‘talented and high-spirited students of New York's

High School for the Performing Arts. The energetic
teenagers aspire to various show business careers,

"but all share the problems and the exhilarations

of the special life they have chosen. The ..
youngsters learn more than technical ability at“
the school; they learn how to deal with competiglon‘
and rejection, and they learn how to support and
respect each other. .

The Facts of Life -~ A situation comedy in which-’
a housekeeper accepts a tempmnrary position as
housemother to five teenage girls at the Eastland
private school, a college preparatory school for
young women. As housemother, she is mother,
confidante, and all-around advisor and problem
solver. Problems of concern to children and young
teens are generally the subject of each episode
which are looked at with common sense, warmth, and
good humor.

" Diff'rent Strokes -~ A situation comedy which seeks

to promote racial understanding about a millionaire
widower with a 13-year-old daughter who lives in a
swank New York City penthouse and who adopts two
small Black boys, sons of his late housekeeper.

“silver Spoons -- A situation comedy about an

immature father whose 12-year-old son comes to live
with him and tries to help his dad grow up while the
dad tries to help his serious little boy get more
fun out of llfe.

NBC has also carried a number of special prime time

5
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programs, such as Skeezer, The Electric Grandmother, and*

Big Bird in China, which will be referred to in my upcoming
o

visual presentation.
a5

NBC's Saturday mornlng programming for chlldren
COASlSts of animated scrles and informational featurcs. The
current season includes a new ninety (90) minute edition of
the populariy acclaimed SMURFS series, which has seized the

imagination of the American public. Each of the programs, -

which features the adventures of tiny, blue elf-like Smurfs,
the ‘lessons they learn in liJing with each other and their
battles against the Wizard Gargamel and his cat Azrael,
consists of three separate stories and light classical music
in its background score. The Emmy-Award winning series

Ask NBC News, in which NBC News correspondents answer
questions on current évents and news-related subjects posed
by\young people from across the nation, is broadcast five
times each Saturday horning. We believe NBC's Saturday
morning schedule provides young viewers with a blend of
entertainment and infofmation that interests youngsters

and is of value to them.

The NBC Network also continues to offer its highly~
;:tlaimed series of monthly, afternoon specials for young

people, called NBC's Special Treat. The scries, while

designed for children ages 8 to 14, is consciously structured

for parent/child viewing. Cae of the goals of the series
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is to provide an opportunity for this co-viewing and a
springbpard for discussion. The Special Treat series has
received numerous awards, including seven awards from ACT.
This year NBC will expand the scope of thé programs by
providing opportunities for their production by the NBC

owned and &BC affiliated stations and to take young viewers

.on adventures all around@ the United States.

[Play tape of programs fpr children]

NBC's Network programming is only a part of the

total and varied mix of children's programs on television.
The NBC owned television stations also carry a substantial
amoun* of locally produced or syndicated children's

programs. Some of these programs include:

)
stuff -~ This 30-minute Progr.m hosted by two
15~-yéar-olds, Beth Arnold and Oteil Burbridge,
is designed for children 12 and under. Each 3
week these co-hosts present information about
careers, television advertising, safety, good
nutrition, sports, ond the world around them.
The program is ‘produced by WRC-TV in Washington.

Teen Exchange -- A weekly half hour teen talk
show by teens for teens. The format involves
the teenage audience into the topics discussed
and provides a forum for them to voice their
opinions on issues affecting their lives today
and in the future. Teen Exchange topics run the
F*’ gamut from the impact of video games on them
to music, sports careers, nuclear power, divorce,
and shoplifting, as well as numerous other ideas.

The Beth and Bower Half-Hour --MA series for young
viewers between the ages of 7 and 10, featgres
Beth, a secondary school student and her life-

s
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size puppet "Bower" Each week's program‘helps
develop the self—esteem of young viewers by
emphasizing the individual's basic goodness and
intellectual and creative potential. The program -
also features original, basic cooking, crafts

and art and poetry contributed by local elementary
,school students.

It's Academic -- A half-hour weekly question and
answer show designed to display scholastic
achievements of Washington-area-youth in a quick
recall of facts and abstract thinking on each
program, features three carefully selected teams
of students from local high schools as competing
participants. The show is designed in three rounds
as the moderator directs questions to the teams
playing against the clock. "

Beyond our on-air efforts, two NBC projects reflect

our commitment to work with children, adults, parents and

teachers to make television an even more positive part of

our lives. NBC publishes and -distributes a series of
Viewers' Guides which are designed to aid.the entire audience
and, in particular, younger viewers, to understand and take
advantage of the many e&celleht programs on television. The
Guides contain descriptive material about selected programs
and, among otper things, suggést questions implicit in them
which could serve as the basis for class and home discussion.

Last year, thousands of copies of over a dozen guides were

distributed by NBC nationwide.

NBC also co-sponsors the Dramatic Script Category of
Scholastic'Inc.'s National Writing’ Awards program and has

been doing so for several years. This preject is designed

to encourage excellence in writing and creative achievement
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for students in Fhe seventh through twelfth grades. Students
submit-original-radio; -television 6 Film sceripts, or a
one-act play, to a panel of ‘judges. Winners receive

scholarships or cash prizes.

As I have mentioned-before, Nnclfecognizes its
special responsibility to young people. Our Program
department and the NBC Broadéastfgtandards Department
'require.that producers be-sensitive to the special needs
of young peéople. In addition to an dbliéation to present
poéitive and pro—sgcial matérial, there also is an obligation
to avoid matefial that would have an adverse effect on a
child's behavior and intellectual and emotional development.
Our Btoadc§st Standards Department directs and administers
a well—esfablishcd series‘of standards both for programming
and commercial préctices which reflect the special

v -,

sensitivities of the child audience.

Over the years children's progfamming has changed and
evolved as we have learned from our experiences and'iistqned
to our critics, colleagues, and our audiences. NBC intends
to continue, as we have in the past, to find new-and
different ways to serve éﬁildrcn; to blend into a total

schedule which serves them as well as their families.

That concludes my presentation.
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Mr. Swirr. Thank you very much. . :

__As.we indicated, time-is- running-out;-and-I-will-not ask ‘any ques-

tions. I would give the panel this one opportunity of 2 minutes, if
there are any of the things in the previous discussion that any of
you would like to comment on at this point, I would be happy to
hear your comments. ' _ :

Mr. BLESSINGTON. I would just comment that in listening to the
previous presenters and the questions from the committee, I was
struck, as I have been, by the fact that it is very difficult for the
industry to come off on the right of the argument if it talks about
decreased presentation of specific programing_to children, and that
seems to be a track that we run around a fair amount in this.

I would just like to comment that having recently left teaching,
there is much that has been said that I don’t recognize. That is to
say, there are ,pomts at issue about things about children and tele-
vision, and what they need, that it is an awful and terrible depriva-
gon(,i which I guess I haven'’t shared as a teacher, parent, or school-

ead. .

I don't say that to be at all in terms of not joining in in the care
of children, I have had that for years. I sought to work in this in-
dustry because I wanted to build bridges to.it. But there are some
things about the current state of children and their learning which
makes television so wonderful as it is, and as the industry attempts
to make it. :

I hear a rather depressing display of opinion with regard to the
downside of it, and I haven’t heard enough celebration of -the
upside for me, anyway. '

‘Mr. Migrke. I tried to show some of the upside. It is with-very
great pleasure that wé acknowledge the Federal support that we
have received in the past for funding for programing by the Chil-
dren’s Television Workshop. . : »

In a previous incarnation, when I was on the faculty of Indiana
University, I did some policy research studying the question of the
Federal role in funding children’s television programing, and we

examined in some detail the various options that there are to

answer various funding questions.” -

My bottom line on that, and it is reinforced by what I hear
today, is that the Federal Government is the funder of last resort
for those special categories of people, children, who cannot be
served through the marketplace mechanisms, who cannot receive
continuing support through philanthropic organizations and corpo-
rate underwriting. So we really place ourselves at the hands of the
Federal Government for the long term. : :

Mr. Swirr. Dr. Robinson, you may have the last word. _

Ms. RoBinsoN. I think that the NEA has been involved with and
has endorsed programs that appear on every commercial networks
as well as on public broadcasting, and with cable, and this would
suggest that there is something of value out there. We have a prob-
‘lem of getting information and letting our students, parents, and
our colleagues know. more about what is out there, and working
with the industry so that we can provide a standard of programing
which is consistent, predictable, and easily accessible by all the
viewers who need this programing. '

Ry
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Mr. Swirr. I thank you all. 1 think that this-has been a particu-
larly usefal set of hearings due to the quality of presentation that .
has been provided by all of the witnesses. We would especially like
to thank ABC Television for the provision of the video equipment
here today. = -

The committee stands a:ijourned. o
[The following statement and letters’ were received for the

record:] :

[+

20}
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The Washington Association for
Television and Children

The Washington Association for Television and Children (WATCH) js pleased
the House Subcommittee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and Finance
is addressing the igsue of children's television and we thank you for the
opportunity to present our views.

Recently FCC'Conmissioner tark Fowler posed the question: “What do they
want?" -- they Seing the media reforﬁ community. We offer our ans@er to that
question in hop;s that.what we say will stimulate discussion and‘action and i
not merely be part of a procedure which transfers information from our type-
writers fo a shelf, with only the fact of the transfer acknowledged.

“What we want" can be covered under five headings:

1. Appropriate service to.that portion of the audience
considered to be children;

2. Scheduling of this service at appropriate Limes
throughout the week;

3. Restraint of commercialization;

4, Wide dissemtnation,of information about how to use
television, particularly critical viewing skills; and

5. Federal government assumption Jf its unique role --
that of acting for the good of the whole society and
balancing the intended and unintended effects of the
parts against each other, 4

We would like to expand upon each of these items and offer some specific

recommendations.
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APPROPRIATE SERVICE TO CHILDREN

WATCH defines children's proéramming as including (1) those brograms
expressly designed for a child audience (the definition adoptéﬁ by the FcC),
(2} those prbgrams watched by a large nymbér of children, (3) thosg programs
which have been made into cartoons such as Mork and Mindy or Gilligan's
Island, and (4) those programs w%ich generate lines of toys for marketing to
childreﬁ such as the Dukes of Hazzard. WATCH also believes it is appropriate
to define children as a wider group than tﬁe "two- to ejevgn-year-old market."
We would include adolescents in the wider group due to the fact their needs
only partially overlap with those of ap adult audience. WATCH sees childhood
as a developmeéntal continuum and we stress that arbitrary divisions into pre-
school, scheol age, and adoléscent are convenient groupings rather than
actual categories.

Bearing this in mind, we areldisappointed to repért’that even the

1imited definitions and limited service standards contained in The Federal

' Communications Report and Policy Statement of 1974 are not reflected in the

current offeriggs for children on television. At this writing there is not
one regularly scheduled children's prograg on network television on a weekday.

Furthermore, the amount of age-specific program@ing offered on the weekends

" has actually declined either through elimination {CBS News for Children) or

restructuring (Captain Kangaroo)}. The marketplace is the most inexorable of

regulators ' -- dismissing all the complexity of a staqdard like the "public in-’

terest, convenience and necessity" in favor of the deceptively simple quantitative
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measure called the "bottom Tine."  The present state of children's TV is the
best argument for regulation. Without government regulation what we have is |
jusﬁ about what we should expéct -- almost nothing.

What we would like is another matter” Look at the shelves of a children's
library. You will find thousands of books divided by subject matter apd reading
tevel. This is a good beginning when we look for a standard of diversity.
Television has an e;en wider range of capabiliiieﬁ than the public 1ibfary when
it comes to chil&ren wﬁo do not yet read or who do not read well. This latter
group includes both those in the early grades and those older children who read
far below grade level. For theég children, television ‘s a prim;ry'if not the
primary sourcetof information about the worid.

Unfortunately, television is likely to provide children, under the guise
off entertainment, with misinformation about the worid. Who pays the costs when
young boys grow up with the model.of thg car chase or the motorcyclie daredevil
antics of our popular progfamsé Who payg the-spst of alienation of a poor or
disadvantaged child who grows up thinking that most families are Tike the
Brady Bunch, with the lifestyle of a six-fig;re income and parents who are
never too hassled to listen? Who pays the'cost of_the Tittle girl who sees
women on television through the filter of today's prime time sex stereotypes
or yesterday's stereotipes-on the syndicated'reruns? Who pay;'the cost for
the primacy of fists and guns as means of resolvind conflict? Who pays the

costs of 'd child's perceptual dissonance when sound effects and cafera angles

N N . ]
stimuldte the attention for the upcoming commercial but there is no corresponding

-
Yoe
N



201

stimulation in the story line? Who pays the costs of creating expectations
that problems are solvable in thirty or sixty minﬁtes, with time for commer-
cials?

Not the Loradcaster or the advertiser. These are not costs reflected in
their bottom lines. WATCH is not asking for censorship but rather for a set of
positive standards to be applied to the broadcast services provided for children

-and young people.

SCHEDUL ING

Many times parents have called WATCH with these questions: "I'd Tike to

" be a responnglnggpenx.wjth~regard—to*what’my‘EﬁTTH sees but most of the time

there's nothing on tﬁat I think is appropriate. Is my only choice to say 'NO

TVf?" Or, "Why do they schedule children's specials in the evening at 8:00?

\ ! !
It's much too late to let them stay up." Or, "My kids lose out on children's
programs because they have activities on Saturdayimorning. They're home after

school but there's usually nothing on for them then." The Federal Communications

Commission Children's Television Task Force Report, issued in 1979, stated"

that independent stations and hub]ic stations were bearing most of the respon-
sibility for programming for children during the week. In addition to the
obvious disparity of services between these and the network stations,”it must
.be noted that not everyone can receive these stationé; ‘Many independent and
public stat{ons are UHF and do not come in clearly. Communities in smaller

.

" markets may not be served at all by either an independent or a public station.

205
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A numbér of years ago, Action for Children's Television suggested that a
minimum of two hours a day be devoted to children's television on each station.
WATCH concurs in this recommendation and notes that many millions of children
have passed through the stages of pre-school, school age and adolescence since
these recommendations were made. It is too late to provide appropriate pro-
gramming and scheduling for them. How much longer must today's children wait?
Recommendations for scheduling are simple: there should be enough programming

for children scheduled and it should be scheduled for the convenience of the

audience rather than the advertiser. ot

RESTRAINT OF COMMERCIALIZATION

Ideally children's programming would be offered on a sustaining basis,
free of commercials. Several years ago the Federal Trade Commission took up
the question of whether or ndt it was “fair" to advertise to young children at
all and the Commission was very nearly put out of business in the ensuing storm.
WATCH hopes the discuséioﬁ!is not shelved. It is a serious question which
deserves a fair hearing:

A small anecdote is in order here. WATCH's president'Mary Ann Banta
showed the film "Seeing Through Commercials" to her class of pre-schoolers.
The children asked to see the film again and in&icated that they had understood
jts message. Then,in the next breath, they wanted to buy the nonexistent
advertised products! On-one hand the children understood the manipulation of
the product but they were unable to sense the media's manipulation of their

wants and desires.

U

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



203

WATCH reconnnnds'that. under a system where commercials provide for the
sponsorship of children's programs, the following constraints be observed:

Commercials should be clustered at the beginning and end of
programs with clear signals that this is a commercial break.
This provides some buffer between program and commercial and
avoids the problem of special effects hype preceeding the
commercial, ' :

Commercials on children's programs are predominantly for
toys, snack foods and cereals (usually rugared). WATCH rec-
commends the addition of a wider range of edibles and that
‘public service announcements on nutrition balance these
messages. '
[
Commercials on television often put the child in the role of
salesperson. Advertisements aimed toward parents, or empha-
sizing parents' roles in determining purchases are preferable.

When the FCC cohsidered guidelines for children, it declined to intervene
in the area of commercials because the Naiional Association of Broadcasters
Code already provided the guidance necessary. Since then the NAB Code has
béen found unconstitutional, and it is recommended that other ways be found fd
compensate for the relﬁxation of the rules -for advertisements of products in-

»
tended for children.

Special problems arise when products and programs are closely associated.
Although host selling restrictions provide some constraint, other situations

are not addressed. The Smerfs and The Dukes of Hazzard, to name two EXampleﬁ,

are lines of toys as well as television programs. It may pe said that the
whole program in these cases serves.a commercial function. Cross-ownership of
" broadcasting companies and toy manufacturers complicates the issue. Serious

study needs to be given to the best means of protecting the interests of the

child consumer in these areas.
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ﬁATcu would alswo llke to draw attention to the background messages and
settings of commercials. Products often are shown in highly idealized or very
wealthy settings to indicate that it is a good product. The elusive promise
of belonging, of friends and even romance if you just have the right snacks,
toys or what-have-you is questionable in any advertisement. It is a cruel joke
on children. Also, advertisemenis featuring groups of children should iﬁclude

both sexes and @ mix of races. Few jobs or activities are segregated and it

“Hs a qis;;;;iéé to create expectations that they are segregated in a pluralistic
society. .-
Some of these problems are appropriate .or government regulation; others
for seff-regulation. WATCH recommends that rules and policies be generated to

strengthen rather than weaken the self-reguiatory capacify of the advertisers.

iNSTRUCTIONS FOR USE
NATCH‘highly recommends the promotion of critical viewing skills and other
means to provide children and adults with the information they need to evafuate
television and-its effects on their lives and on their communities. One should
not have to attend a course in communications theory to hear questions posed‘about
the form as well as the content of information. Because television is such a
major part of children's lives, it is essential that some i;struction be devoted
'\to its .use and abuse. WATCH applauds the efforts undertaken to devélop critical
viewing skills cdrr{cula and encourages its expansion. This topic needs to be

included in the preparatory coursework of teachers.
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WATCH has itself prepared critical viewing skills materials (samples of
which are included in the appended issue of WATCHWORKS} for pre-school through
sixth grade. The examples are designed to be included in English classes or
social studies ciasses without requiring the teacher to make major changes in

the syllabus.

The United States has a good record of informing citizens about public ____

health questions, proper nutrition and other aspects of a healthy physical
environment. Providing information about the attainment of a healthy social

environment is also a necessary function. Before anyone remembérs that it is

almost 1984, it is appropriate to mention that Orwell's Appendix on Newspeak

showed a constriction rather than an expansion of the Jocabulary for speaking
and thinking. Television's form is geared to creating a favorable tool for
the commercial message. If-television itself does not provide the tools for
critical viewing, they must come from other sources -- primarily those of
formal and informal education. If these tools are to be wfdely disseminated
they wi]f require financial support from the government. It is taken for
granted it is not feasible to provide this education on televisiqn so other

sectors of society must participate.

THE ROLE OF GOVERNMENT

NAT&H requests that tﬁe Congress take the broad view of its responsibilities
regarding children and television. Only the federal government has the requi-
site scope ,to act on behalf of the whole of.society. Other constituéncies have

more influence than children; they can make their needs appéar more dramatic or

20-006 O - 83 - 14
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" more pressing. But, we cannot fgnore the welfare of children just because it
tends to come behind "unemployment" or "the national defense" on surveys of
pubiic opinion. Televi;ion has a major effect on our society and particularly
on the children of our society because they are more impressionable, because

they watch more than all other age groups except the elderly.and because -they

represent the future of our society. It is not reasonable to ask the producer

of a particular program or the management of a network or a sfation_to look'for
N and counteract the less desirable effects of the medium. They respoﬁd in terms

of their own self-interest, e.g., television does not cause violent human

behavior, but television does influence buying behavior. It is therefore up

to a larger vision to consider these issues.

For example, if we look at the Grand Canyon, we see a result that has
taken many years of interaction of rain, wind and heat. Someone who observed
that area for a day or a week or a year would not see much effect. The time

dperiod is too short. In similar fashion, we can't look at the cumulative
effects of television on a child's development in terms of a p;ogram or a
season. . Even less can we see cumulative effects from a program or a season on
society. Llong-term research is needed, and on a large scale or we simply won't
know the effécts. If we don't know, we cannot. take steps to correctAimbalan;es,
offset destructive tendencies or predict future behavior. We are symied by the
lack of ‘evidence meeting the rigorous standards of physics, especially in moni-
toring an appropriate range of variables. It might heip to approach the

questian by asking how can we compensate for unintended or undesirable effects
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rather than how can we fix blame on the wisbehaving individual or corporation.
If a set of positive standards is reached, then the individual or corporation

can be held to them. If everyone must meet the same standards, there will be

_objections but then companies-will adapt with minimal effect on their profits.

Society has larger concerns than maintaining an industry's conventions or
its profits. How far can poorly informed citizens be pushed before the
democratic process collapses? How robust can a society he if its habitual
thought patterns reflect the simple world of television drama instead of life's
complex actual situations? Is it possible to grow up on a news format which
talks of a celebrity divorce and a coup d'etat in a foreign country with equai
emphasis on Monday night and mentions neither Tuesday? With this backgéﬁund
can one notice trends or classify the importance of events? If television's
format remains sacrosanct, what other media must be gevzioped to fill the gap?
To what extent is government itself bending to the criteria of entertaining to
the detriment of informing the people -- witness the State of the Union message
and the Democrats' reply. How will our children learn to understand the
processes of government, the place of the United States in world affairs or the
ﬁeans of adapting to an accelerating rate of social and technological change to
fulfill their responsibilities as citizens when they are adults? How does
television help or ..inder that process? Thesé are questions that must be ad-
dresgéd on a scale broad enough to take into acﬁount the whole of society.

Let's face the issue that the marketplace does not meet the needs of

children. Without pressure of regulation, Saturday morning would be the only
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time network affiliates tinmd it profitable to air chilren's programs.
Comnissioner Fowler has said that a flaw in The Task force Report of 1979 was
that it did not take public broadcastiny services into account, We ask, how
could the Task_Force Report have done so and retain any senblance of compatability
with the provisions in the Communications Act, or, for that matter, any legal
precedents of licensure. To do so would violate the spirit and letter of the
responsibility of an individual licensee by placing the locus of control of
fts actions outside its agreements. And, how can Commissioner Fowler justify
_placing a public service burden only on those coﬁnercial stations operating in
~ communities where there is no public or independent stations?
Comnissioner Fowler in his speech talked about the "myth" of trusteeship.
We disagree. Portions of a iaw which are enforced loosely,or hardly at all, do
not disappear. They wait for caretakers of government with either the respon- .
sibility to enforce the law/or the gqumption to try to repeal it. Previous
Commissions have operated'by a wink and a nod. Some made no bones about their
reluctance to place any burdens on the broadcasting industry they expected to
join. Others took theirvresponsibi]iiies to the public more seriously but -
preferred persuasion rather than invoking the pehalties attendent on strict
enforcement with the 1imited numbetﬁof sanctions available. We would like to
remind Commissioner Fowler that broadcasting is not like other businesses.
TruSteeSFip is not a éuaint do-gooder idea but was a trade-off. Trusteeship
i; the price the broadcaster is to pay for exclusive use of one of the Véry
1imited spaces on the spectrum and for the government ‘s protection of ‘that

right.
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1t would be tempting, but a wistake, to say that cable, video disk and
other advances make this a moot point. When the majority of the pubtic has
access to these alternatives there will be plenty of time to make their copa-
biitles the base for tu]ucommunica}ions policy. (Look at the networks' own
projectlons‘of their mgrkct shares over thu.next ten, twenty, thirty years.)

The job of protecting the public interest in telecommunications can only
be done by.the federal government. No other government has Jurisdiction and
no other component in society has the mandate. It certainly cannot‘be done
by the wediy reform community. None of us have the fesources. This testimony
was drafted on the weekend on volunteer time, We were not informed about
these hearings ir time to request the opportunity to present oral testimony.
WATCH has no staff at all and has a budget small enough to be an embarrassment.
Other groups who testify may have a small staff and a larger budget than ours
but they are still small potatoes indeed in comparison to the resources of the
industry or the government. No group, it must be stressed, is in the position
even to undertake the research needed or even the coordination of research
findings needed to assemble a composite picture of the effects of television on
the chiidren of our society. Most of the research that we cite as documentation
of our concern was undertaken on a piecemeal basis and most of it was concerned
with analyzing specific results of monitoring projects. A wider view is needed.

Parents and teachers have come under fire for a number of things they
haven't done. On the one hand, they are criticized for not taking more réspon-

sibility for children's television, .But, both parents and teachers have many
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vesponsibilitles.  As o rule, {t requires severcl years to become familar
cenough with communications fssues to be creditable. Involved teachers and
parents have been blamed for saying that television is the only major influence
on children and that 1t Is responsible for all of their problems. Must such a
claim be proven for action to he taken? We do claim that of all the major
lnfluc?ces on the majority of ‘¢thildren -- home, school, church and comnunity --
that television is perhaps the only one whose interests are so in contradiction
to the welfare of children.

We thank the Subcommittec on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection and
Finance for holding this hearing. We respectfully submit that Congress must
ACT! The Federal Comnunications Commission's position is on record. We have
done what we can to say what it is that we want for children. We have raised
questions and concerns and have been honest about our own limitations for
achieving change or redressing an imbalance. We now ask Congress to act on
behalf of the children who have never heard of WATCH but who have heard of and
do watch television.

To summarize, WATCH belieyeS'ft is important that program services for
children be provided and that they be scheduled at times appropriaté for
children to watch. We also ask for restraints on commercialization of messages
to children and for help in teaching children to apply critical \;ewing skills,
Finally, we ask for the federal government to assume the role of acting for
society as a whole, and particularly for those members who are most vulnerable

and have the least influence on the lawmaking process -- our children.

Rld
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March 16, 1983

Chafrman Timothy Wirth
Subcommittes on Telecommunications,
Conaumer Protection, & Finance
B-331 RIOB

Washington DC 20515

¥ Dear Chalrman Wirth,

As part of the record for thia hearing on Children and Televiaion, The
National Coalition on Televialon Violence would {ike to submit our moat
recent mon{toring resuits on violence portrayed during prime time and
Saturday morning viewing houra. The statistics preaent the average of
. violent acts per progrsm during our monitoring period.

1 feel these statintics, and accompanying program descriptions, preaent
an accurate plcture of what {8 being dally broadcast into our homes —
violence aa entertainment. What {8 most alarming about these findings
is that the moat violent programing of all i{s preasented on Saturday
morning and intended for the child viewer. )

The Coalition ia greatly concerned ahout the high amounts of violence
employed by networks to entertain the children of thia country. Recently
The National Inatitute of Mental Health released a ten Year atudy on the
affects of television on viewera. The atudy found that "the conaensus
anong most of the reaearch community {s that violence on televiaion doea
lead to aggressive behaviour by children and teenagera who watch the
(violent) programs." .

1t is my hope that the results that have been submitted will encourage
thias aubcommittee to further inveatigation into this aftuation.

8
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James . A. Fellows

5807 Massachusetts Avenue
Bethesda, Mmylaud 20816

?—‘:{

March 14, 1983

The Honorable Timothy Wirth, Chairman S
SubCommittee on Telecommunications,
Consumer 'Protection’ and Finance |
The Rayburn-Building B333 N4
wuhington, D.C. 20515 ’ f
-«

Dear Mr. Chairi'am : /5

> . ' .
This we as convene hearings on the occasion of
National Ch n and Television Week, we are writing

to tell you ﬂ "important initiative for children
and television - American Childrén's Television
_!‘eatival. : .

o, g i
The idea grows. from three sources: first, the- focus
you are providjhg through endoisement of this special
week for children's televiaion, second, from our many
years of professional work associated with children's
‘televisiony and, third, from our role for aeveral
years as the United States Board members of 'the Prix
Jeunessge Intemational.

The Prix Jeunesse is a serious, ongoing effort to
bring together from around the world, producers,
.broadcasters, researchers and educators, who are
making sustained efforts to advance the use of
telcvison for children and young people.

Prix Jeunesse is not just another television avards

program. It involves research, elaborate screening
and evaluation, and a conscientious effort to exdamine

critical issues associated with children's television.

It is a major international activity, housed in
Munich, and sponuond by civic ana broadcasting

organi:ations in West Gemany. (Background -
information is attached.) -
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We believe that this concept can be usefully adapted
to the United States and might easily be broadened to
include Canada. The Prix Jeunesse officials have

expressed their willingness to assist in such a
development. "

To this end, we have initiated discussions with
several major educational groups, broadcasters and
university leaders-to seek their initial response and
interest.. The reactions have all been highly
favorable,

What we see emerging might look l::e this:

- An American (possibly North American)
Children's Television Festival, organized under
the aegis of one of our leading universities.

- Every second Year, a screening and competition
of programs submitted by public broadcasters,
independent producers, commercial broadcasters,
and cable programmers. Unlike many other awards
competitions, the screening would be done by
producers and specialists in children's
television, educators, and parents, with full
discussion and evaluation of programs. 'People
.and organizations whose programs receive high
comendation would be ‘given appropriate awards.

"= On an ongoing basis, the Festival would
organize seminars and wo:kshops for various
Professional interests associated with children's
television programs: producers, researchers,
writers, critics, legislators, teachers, parents,
and psychologists. Some of these activities
could result in publications.

In short, we see the Festival serving as a ,focal point
for the growing community of interest in advancing and
exploiting all forms of television for the benefit of
children and young people.

4
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We want it to include commercial and non-commercial
broadcasters as well as the cable industry. We think
there is a great deal to be learned from each other
and we think that a Festival framework, that centers
attention and deliberation on the specifics of
particular programs and series, is the most useful way
to facilitate these exchanges.

We are mindful of the effective work that other
organizations are doing to focus public attention on
children's televison and we are confident that an
American Children's Television Pestival will
complement and enhance these important efforts.

We shall keep you posted on the progress of these
initiatives. We hope that you will find them a strong
complement to your -own personal interests in the
steady improvement of efforts to use television wisely
on behalf of children and young people.

We are actively pursuing this idea. We would like to
gee it succeed. And, of course, we would very much -
appreciate any attention and support that you feel
could be appropriately incorporated in the
Sub-Committee's hearings this week.

With personal regards,

Sincerely,

s Pllon- (ot T
. \
James A. Fellows Paul K. Taff

Members of the Inter
The Prix Jeunesse

Advisory Board
undation

Attachments:
Copies for Members of the Sub-Committee

Prix Jeunesse Information Sheet

Background information about Mr. Taff and Mr. Fellows

[Whereupon, at 1:25 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned.]
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221

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



